BIDDING DOCUMENTS First Quality Drive Industrial Site Site Preparation Project



# Anderson County Economic Development Association 245 North Main Street, Suite 200

# Clinton, Tennessee 37716

October 2023



Division	00 - Bid and Contracting Requirements	Page No.
000101 000110	<b>Ctory Information</b> Title Page Table of Contents List of Drawings	000101.1 000115.1 012200-1
<b>TNECD</b> 1. 2. 3. 4. 5. 6.b. 7. 8. 9. 10 11 12 13 14	Front End Documents Advertisement for Bids Information for Bidders Bid Bond Form Payment Bond Form Performance Bond Form Bid for Lump Sum Contracts Wage Determination (Not Applicable) Agreement Drug Free Workplace Affidavit Certificate of Compliance for Illegal Immigrants Iran Divestment Act Certificate of Owner's Attorney General Conditions Supplemental General Conditions	1 2-6 7-8 9-11 12-14 15-17 18 19-20 21 22 23-25 26 27-53 54-67
Division	<u>01 – General Requirements</u>	
012200	Summary Unit Prices Temporary Erosion and Sediment Control	011000.1 012200.1-2 015713.1-6
Division	02 – Existing Conditions	
	Site Demolition	024116.1-2
Division	<u>131 – Earthwork</u>	
312213 312316 312340	Clearing and Grubbing Site Excavation Rock Removal Backfilling and Finish Grading Proofrolling	311100.1-3 312213.1-4 312316.1-5 312340.1-3 317115.1
Division	<u>133 – Utilities</u>	
334000	Storm Drainage Systems	334000.1-4

TABLE OF CONTENTS

#### END OF SECTION 000110

#### SECTION 000115 LIST OF DRAWINGS

SHEET NUMBER	TITLE
C0.0	COVER
C1.0	EXISTING CONDITION & DEMOLITION PLAN
C2.0	CIVIL NOTES
C3.0	INITIAL EROSION CONTROL PLAN
C3.1	INTERMEDIATE EROSION CONTROL PLAN
C3.2	FINAL EROSION CONTROL PLAN
C3.3	SEDIMENT AND EROSION CONTROL DETAILS
C3.4	SEDIMENT AND EROSION CONTROL DETAILS
C5.0	SITE LAYOUT PLAN
C6.0	GRADING & DRAINAGE PLAN
C8.0	DETAILS

#### END OF SECTION 000115

# **ADVERTISEMENT FOR BIDS**

Project No. 211424

Anderson County Economic Development Association (Owner)

Separate sealed bids for the construction of the First Quality Drive Site Preparation Package in David Jones Industrial Park will be received by the Anderson County Economic Development Association (ACEDA) in care of the Anderson County Finance Department located at 100 North Main Avenue, Suite 214 and 218, Clinton, TN 37716, Attention: Mr. James "Andy" Wallace, President of ACEDA, until **2:00 pm** local time on **Friday, October 27<sup>th</sup>, 2023** and then at said office publicly opened and read aloud.

The Information for Bidders, Form of Bid, Form of Contract, Plans, Specifications, and Forms of Bid Bond, Performance and Payment Bond, and other contract documents may be examined at the following:

S&ME, Inc. 6515 Nightingale Lane Knoxville, TN 37909 Builder's Exchange of Tennessee Knoxville Office 300 Clark Street Knoxville, TN 37921

Copies may be obtained at the office of S&ME, Inc., located at 6515 Nightingale Lane, Knoxville, TN 37909 upon payment of \$50.00 for each set.

The owner reserves the right to waive any informalities or to reject any or all bids.

Each bidder must deposit with his bid, security in the amount, form and subject to the conditions provided in the Information for Bidders.

Attention of bidders is particularly called to the requirements as to conditions of employment to be observed and minimum wage rates to be paid under the contract.

No bidder may withdraw his bid within 60 days after the actual date of the opening thereof.

(Date)\_\_\_\_\_

# **INFORMATION FOR BIDDERS**

#### 1. Receipt and Opening of Bids:

The Anderson County Economic Development Association (herein called the "Owner"), invites bids on the form attached hereto, all blanks of which must be appropriately filled in. Bids will be received by the Owner at the office of Anderson County Finance Department located at 100 North Main Avenue, Suite 214 and 218, Clinton, TN 37716 until **2:00 pm** local time on <u>Friday, October</u> <u>27<sup>th</sup>, 2023</u>, and then at said office publicly opened and read aloud. The envelopes containing the bids must be sealed, addressed to Mr. James "Andy" Wallace at Anderson County Finance Department located at 100 North Main Avenue, Suite 214 and 218, Clinton, TN 37716 and designated as bid for First Quality Drive Site Preparation Package in David Jones Industrial Park.

The Owner may consider informal any bid not prepared and submitted in accordance with the provisions hereof and may waive any informalities or reject any and all bids. Any bid may be withdrawn prior to the above scheduled time for the opening of bids or authorized postponement thereof. Any bid received after the time and date specified shall not be considered. No bidder may withdraw a bid within 60 days after the actual date of the opening thereof.

2. <u>Preparation of Bid</u>: Each bid must be submitted on the prescribed form. All blank spaces for bid prices must be filled in, in ink or typewritten, in both words and figures.

Each bid must be submitted in a sealed envelope bearing on the outside the name of the bidder, his/her address, the name of the project for which the bid is submitted and all other information required by State law. If forwarded by mail, the sealed envelope containing the bid must be enclosed in another envelope addressed as specified in the bid form.

- 3. <u>Subcontracts</u>: The bidder is specifically advised that any person, for, or other party to whom it is proposed to award a subcontract under this contract must be acceptable to the owner after verification by the State of the current eligibility status.
- 4. <u>Telegraphic Modification</u>: Any bidder may modify his/her bid by telegraphic communication at any time prior to the scheduled closing time for receipt of bids provided such telegraphic communication is received by the Owner prior to the closing time, and, provided further, the Owner is satisfied that a written confirmation of the telegraphic modification over the signature of the bidder was mailed prior to the closing time. The telegraphic communication should not reveal the bid price but should provide the addition or subtraction or other modification so that the final pieces or terms will not be known by the Owner until the sealed bid is opened. If written confirmation is not received within two days from the closing time, no consideration will be given to the telegraphic modification.

5. <u>Method of Bidding</u>: The Owner invites bids for the following:

The Project consists of the rough grading and drainage for the future development of the First Quality Drive site in the David Jones Industrial Park in Andersonville, Tennessee. The scope will include the erosion control, rough grading and drainage improvements associated with the site preparation for a future industrial site. The scope of the project will include all site work and any necessary tools or equipment required to complete the jobs according to the specifications. The allotted time for construction is 180 calendar days.

- 6. <u>Qualification of Bidder</u>: The Owner may make such investigations as s/he deems necessary to determine the ability of the bidder to perform the work, and the bidder shall furnish to the Owner all such information and data for this purpose as the Owner may request. The Owner reserves the right to reject any bid if the evidence submitted by, or investigation of, such bidder fails to satisfy the owner that such bidder is properly qualified to carry out the obligations of the contract and to complete the work contemplated therein. Conditional bids will not be accepted.
- 7. <u>Bid Security</u>: Each bid must be accompanied by cash, certified check of the bidder, or a bid bond prepared on the form of bid bond attached thereto, duly executed by the bidder as principal and having as surety thereon a surety company approved by the Owner, in the amount of 5% of the bid. Such cash, checks or bid bonds will be returned to all except the three lowest bidders within three days after the opening of bids, and the remaining cash, checks or bid bonds will be returned promptly after the Owner and the accepted bidder have executed the contract, or, if no award has been made within 60 days after the date of the opening of bids, upon demand of the bidder at any time thereafter, so long as s/he has not been notified of the acceptance of his/her bid.
- 8. <u>Liquidated Damages for Failure to Enter into Contract</u>: The successful bidder, upon his/her failure or refusal to execute and deliver the contract and bonds required within 10 days after s/he has received notice of the acceptance of his/her bid, shall forfeit to the Owner, as liquidated damages for such failure or refusal, the security deposited with his/her bid.
- 9. <u>Time of Completion and Liquidated Damages</u>: Bidder must agree to commence work on or before a date to be specified in a written "Notice to Proceed" of the Owner and to fully complete the project within 180 consecutive calendar days thereafter. Bidder must agree also to pay as liquidated damages, the sum of \$200.00 for each consecutive calendar day thereafter as hereinafter provided in the Supplemental General Conditions.
- 10. <u>Condition of Work:</u> Each bidder must inform him/herself fully of the conditions relating to the construction of the project and the employment of labor thereof. Failure to do so will not relieve a successful bidder of his/her obligation to furnish all material and labor necessary to carry out the provisions of his/her contract. Insofar as possible, the contractor, in carrying out the work, must employ such methods as will not cause any interruption of or interference with

the work of any other contractor.

- 11. <u>Addenda and Interpretations</u>: No interpretation of the meaning of the plans, specifications or other pre-bid documents will be made to any bidder orally. Every request for such interpretation should be in writing addressed to the Issuing Office S&ME Inc., Attention: **Tyler Rutherford** at 865-970-0003, <u>trutherford@smeinc.com</u> and to be given consideration must be received at least five days prior to the date fixed for the opening of bids. Any and all such interpretations and any supplemental instructions will be in the form of written addenda to the specifications which, if issued, will be mailed by certified mail with return receipt requested to all prospective bidders (at the respective addresses furnished for such purposes), not later than three days prior to the date fixed for the opening of bids. Failure of any bidder to receive any such addendum or interpretation shall not relieve such bidder from any obligation under his/her bid as submitted. All addenda so issued shall become part of the contract documents.
- 12. <u>Security for Faithful Performance</u>: Simultaneously with his/her delivery of the executed contract, the Contractor shall furnish a surety bond or bonds as security for faithful performance of this contract and for the payment of all persons performing labor on the project under this contract and furnishing materials in connection with this contract, as specified in the General Conditions included herein. The surety on such bond or bonds shall be a duly authorized surety company satisfactory to the Owner.
- 13. <u>Power of Attorney:</u> Attorneys-in-fact who sign bid bonds or contract bonds must file with each bond a certified and effectively dated copy of their power of attorney.
- 14. <u>Notice of Special Conditions:</u> Attention is particularly called to those parts of the contract documents and specifications which deal with the following:
  - a. Inspection and testing of materials.
  - b. Insurance requirements.
  - c. Wage rates.
  - d. States allowances.
- 15. <u>Laws and Regulations:</u> The bidder's attention is directed to the fact that all applicable State laws, municipal ordinances, and the rules and regulations of all authorities having jurisdiction over construction of the project shall apply to the contract throughout, and they will be deemed to be included in the contract the same as though herein written out in full.
- 16. <u>Method of Award Lowest Responsible Bidder:</u> If at the time this contract is to be awarded, the lowest base bid submitted by a responsible bidder does not exceed the amount of funds then estimated by the Owner as available to

finance the contract, the contract will be awarded on the base bid only. If such bid exceeds such amount, the Owner may reject all bids or may award the contract on the base bid combined with such deductible alternates applied in numerical order in which they are listed in the Form of Bid, as produces a net amount which is within the available funds.

- 17. <u>Obligation of Bidder:</u> At the time of the opening of bids each bidder will be presumed to have inspected the site and to have read and to be thoroughly familiar with the plans and contract documents (including all addenda). The failure or omission of any bidder to examine any form, instrument or document shall in no way relieve any bidder from any obligation in respect of his/her bid.
- 18. <u>Safety Standards and Accident Prevention:</u> With respect to all work performed under this contract, the contractor shall:
  - a. Comply with the safety standards provisions of applicable laws, building and construction codes and the "Manual of Accident Prevention in Construction" published by the Associated General Contractors of America, the requirements of the Occupational Safety and Health Act of 1970 (Public Law 91-596), and the requirements of Title 29 of the Code of Federal regulations, Section 1518 as published in the "Federal Register", Volume 36, No. 75, Saturday, April 17, 1971.
  - b. Exercise every precaution at all times for the prevention of accidents and the protection of persons (including employees) and property.
  - c. Maintain at his/her office or other well known place at the job site, all articles necessary for giving first aid to the injured, and shall make standing arrangements for the immediate removal to a hospital or a doctor's care of persons (including employees), who may be injured on the job site. In no case shall employees be permitted to work at a job site before the employer has made a standing arrangement for removal of injured persons to a hospital or a doctor's care.

#### 19. Drug-Free Workplace

Under the provisions of Tennessee Code Annotate §50-9-113 enacted by the General Assembly effective 2001, a) employers with five (5) or more employees who contract with either the state or a local government to provide construction services are required to submit an affidavit stating that they have a drug free workplace program that complies with Title 50, Chapter 9, in effect at the time of submission of a bid at least to the extent required of governmental entities. The statute imposes other requirements on the contractor, but the grantee's responsibility is specifically limited in section (b) of the state as follows:

(b) A written affidavit by the principal officer of a covered employer provided to a local government at the time such bid or contract is submitted stating that the employer is in compliance with this section shall absolve the local government of all further responsibility under this section and any liability arising from the

employer's compliance or failure of compliance with the provisions of this section.

#### **BID BOND**

KNOW	ALL	MEN	BY	THSE	PRESENTS,	that	we,	the	undersigned,
as Princ	ipal, ar	nd							as
Surety, a	are here	eby held	and fi	rmly bou	ind unto				
as Owne	er in the	e penal s	sum of	<u> </u>			- <del></del>	for t	the payment of
which, v	vell and	d truly to	be m	nade, we	hereby jointly	and se	verally	bind	ourselves, our
heirs, ex	ecutors	s, admir	nistrato	ors, succ	essors and assi	gns.			
Signed,	this		da	ay of				, 20	)
The con	dition c	of the ab	ove ol	bligation	is such that wh	iereas	the Pri	ncipal	has submitted
to					a certain Bid, a	ttached	hereto	o and I	hereby made a
part here	eof to e	nter into	a con	tract in w	riting for the				

NOW, THEREFORE,

- (a) If said Bid shall be rejected, or in the alternate.
- (b) If said bid shall be accepted and the Principal shall execute and deliver a contract in the Form of Contract attached hereto (properly completed in accordance with said Bid) and shall furnish a bond for this faithful performance of said contract, and for the payment of all persons performing labor or furnishing materials in connection therewith, and shall in all other respects perform the agreement created by the acceptance of said Bid, then this obligation shall be void, otherwise the same shall remain in force and effect, it being expressly understood and agreed that the liability of the Surety for any and all claims hereunder shall, in no event, exceed the penal amount of this obligation as herein stated.

The surety for value received, hereby stipulates the agrees that the obligations of said Surety and its bond shall be in no way impaired or affected by any extension of the time within which the Owner may accept such Bid; and said Surety does hereby waive notice of any such extension.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Principal and the Surety have hereunto set their hands and seals, and such of them as are corporations have caused their corporate seals to be hereto affixed and these presents to be signed by their proper officers, the day and year first set forth above

\_\_\_\_(L.S.)

(Surety)

(Principal)

SEAL

By: \_\_\_\_\_

# PAYMENT BOND

# KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that

(Name of Contractor)
(Address of Contractor)
a, hereinafter call Contractor, (Corporation, Partnership, Individual or Joint Venture)
and
(Name of Surety)
(Address of Surety)
hereinafter called Surety, are held and firmly bound unto
(Name of Owner)
(Address of Owner)
hereinafter called OWNER, in the penal sum of
Dollars, \$() in lawful money of the United States, for the payment of which sum well and truly to be made, we bind ourselves, successors, and assigns, jointly and severally, firmly by these presents, this sum being in the amount of one hundred percent (100%) of the contract amount.
THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION is such that whereas, the contractor has entered into a certain contract with the OWNER, dated the day of, 20, a copy of which is hereto attached and made a part hereto fore the construction of:

NOW, THEREFORE, if the Contractor shall promptly make payment to all persons, firms, SUBCONTRACTORS, and corporations furnishing materials for or performing labor in the prosecution of the WORK provided for in such contract, and any authorized extension or modification thereof, including all amounts due to materials, lubricants, oil, gasoline, coal and coke, repairs on machinery, equipment and tools, consumed or used in connection with the construction of such WORK, and all insurance premiums on said WORK, and for all labor, performed in such WORK whether by SUBCONTRACTOR or otherwise, then this obligation shall be void; otherwise to remain in full force and effect.

PROVIDED, FURTHER, that the said Surety for value received hereby stipulates and agrees that no change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the contract or to the WORK to be performed thereunder or the SPECIFICATIONS accompanying the same shall in any wise affect its obligation on this BOND, and it does hereby waive notice of any such change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the contract or to the WORK or to the SPECIFICATIONS.

PROVIDED, FURTHER, that no final settlement between the OWNER and the CONTRACTOR shall abridge the right of any beneficiary hereunder, whose claim may be unsatisfied.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF	, this instrument is executed in		counterparts
		(numbor)	-

(number)

each one of which shall be deemed an original,

this the	day of	, 20 .

ATTEST:

(Contractor) Corporate Official

(SEAL)

Contractor

Ву: \_\_\_\_\_

Title: \_\_\_\_\_

Address: \_\_\_\_\_

Witness to Contractor

Address

### ATTEST:

Witness to Surety	Surety
	By:
Address	Attorney-in-Fact
	Address

NOTE: Date of BOND must not be prior to date of Contract. If CONTRACTOR is Partnership, all partners should execute BOND.

BOND is not valid unless accompanied by Power of Attorney.

**IMPORTANT:** Surety companies executing Bonds must appear on the Treasury Department's most current list (Circular 570 as amended) and be authorized to transact business in the State where the Project is located.

# PERFORMANCE BOND

# KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that

(Name of Contractor)
(Name of Contractor)
(Address of Contractor)
a, hereinafter called Contractor, corporation, Partnership, Individual or Joint Venture)
(Corporation, Partnership, Individual or Joint Venture)
and
(Name of Surety)
(Address of Surety)
hereinafter called Surety, are held and firmly bound unto
(Name of Owner)
(Name of Owner)
(Address of Owner)
(Address of Owner)
hereinafter called OWNER, in their penal sum of
Dollars, \$() ir
lawful money of the United States, for the payment of which sum well and truly to be made, we bind ourselves, successors, and assigns, jointly and severally, firmed by these presents, this sum being in the amount of one hundred percent (100%) of the contract amount.
THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION is such that whereas, the contractor has entered into a certain contract with the OWNER, dated the day of, 20, a copy of which is hereto attached and made a part hereof for the construction of :

NOW, THEREFORE, if the Contractor shall well, truly and faithfully perform its duties, all the undertakings, covenants, terms conditions, and agreements of said contract during the original term thereof, and any extensions thereof which may be granted by the OWNER, with or without notice to the Surety and during the one year guaranty period, and if he shall satisfy all claims and demands incurred under such contract, and shall full indemnify and save harmless the OWNER from all costs and damages which it may suffer by reason of failure to do so, and shall reimburse and repay the OWNER all outlay and expense which the OWNER may incur in making good any default, then this obligation shall be void; otherwise to remain in full force and effect.

PROVIDED, FURTHER, that the said Surety for value received hereby stipulates and agrees that no change, extension of time, alternation or addition to the terms of the contract or to the WORK to be performed thereunder or the SPECIFICATIONS accompanying the same shall in any wise affect its obligation on this BOND, and it does hereby waive notice of any such change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the terms of the WORK or to the SPECIFICATIONS.

PROVIDED, FURTHER, that no final settlement between the OWNER and the CONTRACTOR shall abridge the right of any beneficiary hereunder, whose claim may be unsatisfied.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this instrument is e	counterparts (number)	
each one of which shall be deemed an origination, 20	al, this the	day of
ATTEST:		
(Contractor) Corporate Official		Contractor
(SEAL)	Ву:	
	Title:	
	Address:	
Witness to Contractor	-	
Address	-	

### ATTEST:

Witness to Surety	Surety
	By:
Address	Attorney-in-Fact
	Address

NOTE: Date of BOND must not be prior to date of Contract. If CONTRACTOR is Partnership, all partners should execute BOND.

BOND is not valid unless accompanied by Power of Attorney.

**IMPORTANT:** Surety companies executing Bonds must appear on the Treasury Department's most current list (Circular 570 as amended) and be authorized to transact business in the State where the Project is located.

# BID FOR LUMP SUM CONTRACTS

Anderson County Finance Department 100 North Main Avenue Suite 214 and 218 Clinton, TN 37716

Date

Project No. 211424

Proposal of \_\_\_\_\_\_ (hereinafter called "Bidder") a (a corporation) (a partnership) (an individual doing business as \_\_\_\_\_)

#### STRIKE OUT INAPPLICABLE TERMS

To the Anderson County Economic Development Association

(hereinafter called "OWNER")

Dear Mr. James Wallace:

The Bidder, in compliance with your invitation for bids for site preparation works including grading and drainage for proposed industrial site, having examined the plans and specifications with related documents and the site of the proposed work, and being familiar with all of the conditions surrounding the construction of the proposed project including the availability of materials and labor, hereby proposes to furnish all labor, materials, and supplies; and to construct the project in accordance with the Contract Documents, within the time set forth therein, and at the prices stated below. These prices are to cover all expenses incurred in performing the work required under the Contract Documents, of which this proposal is a part.

Bidder hereby agrees to commence work under this contract on or before a date to be specified in written "Notice to Proceed" of the Owner and to fully complete the project within 180 consecutive calendar days thereafter as stipulated in the specifications. Bidder further agrees to pay as liquidated damages, the sum of \$ 200.00 for each consecutive calendar day thereafter as hereinafter provided in Paragraph 3.c. of the Supplemental General Conditions.

Bidder acknowledges receipt of the following addendum:

BASE PROPOSAL: Bidder agrees to perform all of the \_\_\_\_\_\_ work described in the specifications and shown on the plans for the sum

(Amount shall be shown in both words and figures. In case of discrepancy, the amount shown in words will govern.)

# ALTERNATE PROPOSALS Alternate No. 1: Deduct the sum of (\$\_\_\_\_\_) Alternate No. 2: Deduct the sum of (\$\_\_\_\_\_) Alternate No. 3: (\$\_\_\_\_\_) Deduct the sum of (\$\_\_\_\_\_) Alternate No. 3: (\$\_\_\_\_\_) Deduct the sum of (\$\_\_\_\_\_) Deduct the sum of (\$\_\_\_\_\_) Deduct the sum of (\$\_\_\_\_\_\_) Deduct the sum of (\$\_\_\_\_\_\_) Alternate No. 4: (\$\_\_\_\_\_\_\_) Deduct the sum of (\$\_\_\_\_\_\_\_)

UNIT PRICES:

For changing quantities of work items from those indicated by the contract drawings upon written instructions from the architect/engineer, the following unit prices shall prevail:

1.	Undercut and Replacement of Unsuitable Soil	\$ 
2.	Rock Removal and Disposal	\$ 
3.		\$ 

The above unit prices shall include all labor, materials, bailing, shoring, removal, overhead, profit, insurance, etc., to cover the finished work of the several kinds called for. Changes shall be processed in accordance with Article 11.3.1 of the General Conditions.

Bidder understands that the Owner reserves the right to reject any or all bids and to waive any informalities in the bidding.

The bidder agrees that this bid shall be good and may not be withdrawn for a period of 60 calendar days after the scheduled closing time for receiving bids.

Upon receipt of written notice of the acceptance of this bid, Bidder will execute the formal contract attached within 10 days and deliver a Surety Bond or Bonds as required by Article 5 of the General Conditions.

The bid security attached in the sum of:

is to become the property of the Owner in the event the contract and bond are not executed within the time above set forth, as liquidated damages for the delay and additional expense to the Owner caused thereby.

Respectfully submitted:

Ву\_\_\_\_\_

(Signature)

(SEAL – *if bid is by a corporation*)

(Title)

(Business Address & Zip Code)

)

# WAGE RATE DETERMINATION

NOT APPLICABLE

If applicable, appropriate Wage Rates shall be inserted here.

# AGREEMENT (Contract)

THIS AGREEMENT, made this	_day of	, 20, by and
between	, herein called "Owner",	acting herein
through its		,
and		
and (a corporation) (a partnership	) (an individual doing business as _	)
STRIKE OUT	INAPPLICABLE TERMS	
of	, County of	,
and State of	, hereinafter called "Contracto	or".
WITNESSETH: That for and in conside hereinafter mentioned, to be made and hereby agrees with the OWNER to com as follows: hereinafter called the project, for the sur	performed by the OWNER, the mence and complete the const	CONTRACTOR
	Dollars (\$	)
and all extra work in connection therewin Special Conditions of the Contract; and expense to furnish all the materials, sup superintendence, labor, insurance, and complete the said project in accordance Proposal, the General Conditions, Supp Conditions of the Contract, the plans, wh other drawings and printed or written ex contract documents therefore as prepare herein entitled the Architect/Engineer, and Supplemental General Conditions, all of evidence and constitute the contract.	th, under the terms as stated in at this (its or their) own propert plies, machinery, equipment, to other accessories and services with the conditions and prices lemental General Conditions an hich include all maps, plats, blu planatory matter thereof, the sp ed by	a the general and by cost and cols, a necessary to stated in the nd Special a prints, and becifications and , h 1 of the and collectively

The Contractor hereby agrees to commence work under this contract on or before a date to be specified in a written "Notice to Proceed" of the Owner and to fully complete the project within \_\_\_\_\_ consecutive calendar days thereafter.

The OWNER agrees to pay the CONTRACTOR in current funds for the performance of the contract, subject to additions and deductions, as provided in the General Conditions of the Contract, and to make payments on account thereof as provided in Paragraph 3, "Payments to Contractor", of the Supplemental General Conditions.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties to these presents have executed this contract in six (6) counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original, in the year and day first above mentioned.

 (Seal)
 (Owner)

 (Witness)
 By:

 (Witness)
 (Title)

 (Seal)
 (Owner)

 (Seal)
 (Owner)

 (Secretary)
 (Owner)

 (Witness)
 By:

 (Witness)
 (Owner)

 (Witness)
 (Owner)

 (Witness)
 (Owner)

 (Witness)
 (Owner)

NOTE: Secretary of the Owner should attest. If Contractor is a corporation, Secretary should attest.

# DRUG-FREE WORKPLACE AFFIDAVIT

STATE OF	 	
COUNTY OF		

The undersigned, principal officer of

	, an employer of five (5) or more
employees contracting with	government to provide
construction services, hereby states under oath as follo	WS:

- 2. The Company submits this Affidavit pursuant to T.C.A. § 50-9-113, which requires each employer with no less than five (5) employees receiving pay who contracts with the state or any local government to provide construction services to submit an affidavit stating that such employer has a drug-free workplace program that complies with Title 50, Chapter 9, of the *Tennessee Code Annotated*.

3. The Company is in compliance with T.C.A. § 50-9-113.

Further affiant saith not.

Principal Officer

STATE OF \_\_\_\_\_\_ COUNTY OF \_\_\_\_\_\_

Before me personally appeared	, with whom I am
personally acquainted (or proved to me on the basis of satisfactory evid	dence), and who
acknowledged that such person executed the foregoing affidavit for the	e purposes
therein contained.	
	~~~

Witness my hand and seal at office this \_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_, 20\_\_.

Notary Public

My commission expires: \_\_\_\_\_

21

## STATEMENT OF COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATE ILLEGAL IMMIGRANTS

#### EACH CONTRACTOR BIDDING SHALL FILL IN AND SIGN THE FOLLOWING

This is to certify that \_\_\_\_\_

have fully complied with all the requirements of Chapter No. 878 (House Bill No. 111 and Senate Bill No. 411) which serves to amend Tennessee Code Annotated Title 12, Chapter 4, Part I, attached herein for reference.

• All Bidders for construction services on this project shall be required to submit an affidavit (by executing this compliance document) as part of their bid, that attests that such Bidder shall comply with requirements of Chapter no. 878.

Signed: \_\_\_\_\_

State of	)
	) ss
County of	)

Personally appeared before me,	the undersigned Notary
Public,	, the within named bargainer, with whom
I am personally acquainted, and knowr	n to me to be the President / Owner / Partner (as
applicable) of the	, Corporation,
Partnership, Sole Proprietorship (as	applicable) and acknowledged to me that he
executed the foregoing document for th	e purposes recited therein.

Witness my hand, at office, this \_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_, 202\_\_.

Notary Public

My commission expires \_\_\_\_\_

# IRAN DIVESTMENT ACT

In compliance with the Iran Divestment Act (State of Tennessee 2016, Public Chapter No.

817), which became effective on July 1, 2016, certification is required of all bidders on contracts over \$1,000.

By submission of this bid, each bidder and each person signing on behalf of any bidder certifies, and in the case of a joint bid each party hereto certifies as to its own organization, under penalty of perjury, that to the best of its knowledge and belief that each bidder is not on the list created pursuant to T.C.A. § 12-12-106.

I affirm, under the penalties of perjury, this statement to be true and correct.

Date

Signature of

Bidder

Company

A bid shall not be considered for award nor shall award be made where the foregoing certification has been complied with; provided, however, that if in any case the bidder cannot make the foregoing certification, the bidder shall so state and shall furnish with the bid a signed statement which sets forth in detail the reasons therefor. The **City/County of** \_\_\_\_\_ may award a bid to a bidder who cannot make the certification, on case-by- case basis, if:

- 1. The investment activities in Iran were made before July 1, 2016, the investment activities in Iran have not been expanded or reviewed on or after July 1, 2016, and the person has adopted, publicized, and is implementing a formal plan to cease the investment activities in Iran and to refrain from engaging in any new investments in Iran; or
- 2. The **City/County of** \_\_\_\_\_\_makes a determination that the goods or services are necessary for the **City/County of** \_\_\_\_\_\_to perform its functions and that, absent such an exemption, the political subdivision will be unable to obtain the goods or services for which the contract is offered. Such determination shall be made in writing and shall be a public document.



Central Procurement Office

#### NOTICE

Tenn. Code Ann. § 12-12-106 requires the chief procurement officer to publish, using credible information freely available to the public, a list of persons it determines engage in investment activities in Iran, as described in § 12-12-105.

For these purposes, the State intends to use the attached list of "Entities determined to be non- responsive bidders/offerors pursuant to the New York State Iran Divestment Act of 2012."

While inclusion on this list would make a person ineligible to contract with the state of Tennessee, if a person ceases its engagement in investment activities in Iran, it may be removed from the list.

If you feel as though you have been erroneously included on this list please contact the Central Procurement Office at <u>CPO.Website@tn.gov</u>.

List Date: May 4, 2022

Source: https://www.ogs.ny.gov/iran-divestment-act-2012

- 1. Ak Makina, Ltd.
- 2. Amona
- 3. Bank Markazi Iran (Central Bank of Iran)
- 4. Bank Mellat
- 5. Bank Melli Iran
- 6. Bank Saderat Iran
- 7. Bank Sepah
- 8. Bank Tejarat
- 9. China Precision Machinery Import- Export Corporation (CPMIEC)
- 10. ChinaOil (China National United Oil Corporation)
- 11. China National Offshore Oil Corporation (CNOOC)
- 12. China National Petroleum Corporation (CNPC)
- 13. Indian Oil Corporation
- 14. Kingdream PLC
- 15. Naftiran Intertrade Co. (NICO)
- 16. National Iranian Tanker Co. (NITC)
- 17. Oil and Natural Gas Corporation (ONGC)
- 18. Oil India, Ltd.
- 19. Persia International Bank
- 20. Petroleos de Venezuela (PDVSA Petróleo, SA)
- 21. PetroChina Co., Ltd.
- 22. Petronet LNG, Ltd.
- 23. Sameh Afzar Tajak Co. (SATCO)
- 24. Shandong FIN CNC Machine Co., Ltd.

- 25. Sinohydro Co., Ltd.
- 26. Sinopec Corp. (China Petroleum & Chemical Corporation)
- 27. SKS Ventures
- 28. SK Energy Co., Ltd.
- 29. Som Petrol AS
- Unipec (China International United Petroleum & Chemicals Co., Ltd.)
- 31. Zhuhai Zhenrong Co.

# **CERTIFICATE OF OWNER'S ATTORNEY**

I, the undersigned, \_\_\_\_\_, the duly authorized and

acting legal representative of

do hereby certify as follows:

I have examined the attached contract(s) and surety bonds and the manner of execution thereof, and I am of the opinion that each of the aforesaid agreements has been duly executed by the proper parties thereto acting through their duly authorized representatives; that said representatives have full power and authority do execute said agreements on behalf of the respective parties named thereon; and that the foregoing agreements constitute valid and legally binding obligations upon the parties executing the same in accordance with terms, conditions and provisions thereof.

Date: \_\_\_\_\_

Tennessee Tower, 3rd Floor • 312 Rosa L. Parks Avenue • Nashville, TN 37243 615-741-1035 • Fax: 615-741-0684 • tn.gov/generalservices

# Site Development Grant

### **GENERAL CONDITIONS**

CONTRACT AND CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

The project to be constructed and pursuant to this contract will be financed with assistance from the Site Development Grant program and is subject to all applicable Federal laws and regulations.

The Plans, Specifications and Addenda, hereinafter enumerated in Paragraph 1 of the Supplemental General Conditions shall form part of this Contract and the provisions thereof shall be as binding upon the parties hereto as if they were herein fully set forth. The table of contents, titles, headings, running headlines and marginal notes contained herein and in said documents are solely to facilitate reference to various provisions of the Contract Documents and in no way affect, limit or cast light on the interpretation of the provisions to which they refer.

#### INDEX TO GENERAL CONDITIONS

#### Article or Paragraph Number

Acceptance of Insurance	5.13
Access to the Work	
Addenda – definition of (see definition of	
Specifications)	1
Agreement – definition of	1
All Risk Insurance	56
Amendment, Written	
Application for Payment – definition of	
Application for Payment, Final	14 12
Application for Progress Payment	14.2
Application for Progress Payment – review of	14 4-14 7
Arbitration	
Authorized Variation in Work	
Availability of Lands	
Award, Notice of – defined	
Award, Notice of – defined	
Before Starting Construction	2527
Bid – definition of	
Bonds and Insurance – in general	5
Bonds – definition of	
Bonds, Delivery of	
Bonds, Performance and Other	5.1-5.2
Cash Allowances	
Change Order – definition of	
Change Orders – to be executed	
Changes in the Work	
Claims, Waiver of – on Final Payment	14.16
Clarifications and Interpretations	9.4
Cleaning	6.17
Completion	14
Completion, Substantial	14.8-14.9
Conference, Preconstruction	2.8
Conflict, Error, Discrepancy – Contractor	
to Report	
Construction Machinery, Equipment, etc.	6.4
Continuing Work	6.29
Contract Documents – amending and	
supplementing	
Contract Documents – definition of	1
Contract Documents – Intent	
Contract Documents – Reuse of	
Contract Price, Change of	11
Contract Price – definition	
Contract Time, Change of	
Contract Time, Commencement of	
Contract Time – definition of	
Contractor – definition of	
Contractor May Stop Work or Terminate	
Contractor May Stop Work of Terminate	1/ 15
Contractor's Duty to Report Discrepancy	
in Documents	25 2 2
Contractor's Fee – Cost Plus	
Contractor's Liability Insurance	5.3
Contractor's Responsibilities – in general	6
Contractor's Warranty of Title	
Contractors – Other	
Contractual Liability Insurance	
Coordinating Contractor – definition of	
Coordination	

	Number
Copies of Documents	22
Copies of Documents Correction or Removal of Defective Work	
Correction Period, One Year	
Correction, Removal or Acceptance of Defective	
Work – in general1	
Cost – net decrease	
Cost of Work	
Costs, Supplemental	11.4.5
Day – definition of	1
Defective – definition of	
Defective Work, Acceptance of	13 13
Defective Work, Correction or Removal of	
Defective Work – in general	14.7, 14.11
Defective Work, Rejecting	9.6
Definitions	
Delivery of Bonds	
Determination for Unit Prices Disputes, Decisions by Engineer	
Documents, Copies of	9.11-9.12
Documents, Record	
Documents, Reuse	
Drawings – definition of	
-	
Easements	4.1
Effective date of Agreement – definition of	
Emergencies	6.22
Engineer – definition of Engineer's Decisions	
Engineer's – Notice Work is Acceptable	
Engineer's Recommendation of Payment	14 4 14 13
Engineer's Responsibilities, Limitations	,
on6.6, 9.11	, 9-13-9.16
Engineer's Status During Construction - in general	9
Equipment, Labor, Materials and	6.3-6.6
Equivalent Materials and Equipment	
Explorations of physical conditions	4.2
Fee, Contractor's – Costs Plus	11.6
Field Order – definition of	
Field Order – issued by Engineer	3.5.1, 9.5
Final Application for Payment	14.12
Final Inspection	14.11
Final Payment and Acceptance	
Final Payment, Recommendation of1	4.13-14.14
General Provisions	17 3-17 4
General Requirements – definition of	
General Requirements – principal	
references to	.6-6.7, 6.23
Giving Notice	17.1
Guarantee of Work – by Contractor	13.1
Indemnification6.3	80-63275
Inspection, Final	
Inspection. Test and	13.3
Insurance, Bonds and – in general	5
Insurance, Certificates of	2.7, 5
Insurance – completed operations	5.3
Insurance, Contractor's Liability	
Insurance, Contractual Liability	
Insurance, Owner's Liability	5.5

Article or Paragraph

Insurance, Property5.6-5.13
Insurance – Waiver of Rights
Intent of Contract Documents
Interpretations and Clarifications
Investigations of physical conditions
Labor Materials and Environment
Labor, Materials and Equipment
Laws and Regulations – definition of1
Laws and Regulations – general6.14
Liability Insurance – Contractor's
Liability Insurance – Owner's
Liens – definitions of
Limitation on Engineer's
Responsibilities6.6, 9.11, 9-13-9.16
Materials and equipment – furnished by Contractor6.3
Materials and equipment – not
incorporated in Work14.2
Materials or equipment – equivalent6.7
Miscellaneous Provisions
Multi-prime contracts7
Notice, Giving of17.1
Notice of Acceptance of Project 14.13
Notice of Award – definition of1
Notice to Proceed – definition of1
Notice to Proceed – giving of2.3
"Or-Equal" Items6.7
Other contractors7
Other work7
Overtime Work – prohibition of6.3
Owner – definition of1
Owner May Correct Defective Work13.14
Owner May Stop Work13.10
Owner May Suspend Work, Terminate
Owner's Duty to Execute Change Orders
Owner's Liability Insurance5.5
Owner's Representative – Engineer to serve as
Owner's Responsibilities – in general8
Owner's Separate Representative at site9.3
Partial Utilization
Partial Utilization – definition of1
Partial Utilization – Property Insurance
Patent Fees and Royalties
Payments, Recommendation of 14.4-14.7, 14.13
Payments to Contractor – in general14
Payments to Contractor – when due 14.4, 14.13
Payments to Contractor – withholding
Performance and other Bonds
Permits
Physical Conditions
Physical Conditions – Engineer's review
Physical Conditions – existing structures
Physical Conditions – explorations and reports
Physical Conditions – possible document change
Physical Conditions – price and time adjustments
Physical Conditions – report of differing
Physical Conditions – Underground Facilities
Preconstruction Conference
Preliminary Matters
Premises, Use of
Price, Change of Contract
Price-Contract – definition of
Progress Payment, Applications for
Progress Payment – retainage
Progress schedule

Project – definition of Project Representation – provision for	9.3
Project Representative, Resident - definition of	1
Project, Starting the	2.4
Property Insurance	5.6-5.13
Property Insurance – Partial Utilitization	5.15
Property Insurance – Receipt and Application	
of Proceeds	
Protection, Safety and	6.20-6.21
Punch List	14.11
Recommendation of Payment	11 1 11 12
Record Documents	
Reference Points	
Regulations, Laws and	6 14
Rejecting <i>Defective</i> Work	9.6
Related Work at Site	7.1-7.3
Remedies Not Exclusive	
Removal or Correction of Defective Work	
Resident Project Representative – definition of	1
Resident Project Representative – provision for	
Responsibilities, Contractor's – in general	6
Responsibilities, Engineer's – in general	
Responsibilities, Owner's – in general	
Retainage	
Reuse of Documents Rights of Way	
Royalties, Patent Fees and	
Toyalles, I alent I ees and	
Safety and Protection	6 20-6 21
Samples	
Schedule of progress	6.29, 15.2.6
Schedule of Shop Drawing	
submissions	
Schedule of values2.6, 2	
Schedules, Finalizing	
Shop Drawings and Samples	6.23-6.28
Shop Drawings – definition of	
Shop Drawings, use to approve substitutions	673
Site, Visits to – by Engineer	
Specifications – definition of	
Starting Construction, Before	2.5-2.8
Starting the Project	
Stopping Work – by Contractor	15.5
Stopping Work – by Owner	13.10
Subcontractor – definition of	
Subcontractors – in general	6.8-6.11
Subcontracts – required provisions	6.11, 11.4.3
Substantial Completion – certification of Substantial Completion – definition of	
Substantial Completion – definition of	
Subsurface Conditions	
Supplemental costs	
Supplementary Conditions – definition of	
Supplementary Conditions – principal	
references to	, 6.13, 6.23,
	7.4, 9.3
Supplementing Contract Documents	
Supplier – definition of	
Supplier – principal reference to	
Surety – consent to payment	14.12, 14.14
Surety – Engineer has no duty to Surety – notice to10.1	
Surety – notice to	5 1_5 2
Suspending Work, by Owner	
Suspension of Work and Termination – in general .	
, J	-

Superintendent - Contractor's	6.2
Supervision and Superintendence	

Taxes – Payment by Contractor	6.15
Termination – by Contractor	15.5
Termination – by Onwer	15.2-15.4
Termination, Suspension of Work and - in general .	15
Tests and Inspections	13.3-13.7
Time, Change of Contract	
Time, Computation of	
Time, Contract – definition of	

Uncovering Work Underground Facilities – definition of Underground Facilities – not shown or indicat Underground Facilities – protection of Underground Facilities – shown or indicated. Unit Price Work – definition of Unit Price Work – general Unit Prices. Unit Prices, Determinations for Use of Premises	1 ted
Utility owners	

Values, Schedule of	
Variations in Work – Authorized	6.25, 6.27, 9.5
Visits to Site – by Engineer	
Waiver of Claims - on Final Payment	14.16
Waiver of Rights by insured parties	5.10, 6.11
Warranty and Guarantee - by Contractor	
Warranty of Title, Contractor's	14.3
Work, Access to	
Work – by others	
Work Continuing During Disputes	
Work, Cost of	
Work - definition of	
Work Directive Change – definition of	
Work Directive Change – principal	
references to	3.4.3, 10.1-10.2
Work, Neglected by Contractor	
Work, Stopping by Contractor	
Work, Stopping by Owner	15.1-15.4
Written Amendment – definition of	
Written Amendment – principal	
references to	1, 10.1, 11.2, 12.1

#### **GENERAL CONDITIONS**

#### **ARTICLE 1--DEFINITIONS**

Wherever used in these General Conditions or in the other Contract Documents the following terms have the meanings indicated which are applicable to both the singular and plural thereof:

*Addenda* – Written or graphic instruments issued prior to the opening of Bids which clarify, correct or change the bidding documents or the Contract Documents.

*Agreement* – The written agreement between OWNER and CONTRACTOR covering the Work to be performed; other Contract Documents are attached to the Agreement and made a part thereof as provided therein.

Application for Payment – The form accepted by ENGINEER which is to be used by CONTRACTOR in requesting progress or final payments and which is to include such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents.

*Bid* – The offer or proposal of the bidder submitted on the prescribed form setting forth the prices for the Work to be performed.

Bonds – Bid, performance and payment bonds and other instruments of security.

*Change Order* – A document recommended by ENGINEER, which is signed by CONTRACTOR and OWNER and authorizes an addition, deletion or revision in the Work, or an adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Time, issued on or after the Effective Date of the Agreement.

*Contract Documents* – The Agreement, Addenda (which pertain to the Contract Documents), CONTRACTOR's Bid (including documentation accompanying the Bid and any post-Bid documentation submitted prior to the Notice of Award) when attached as an exhibit to the Agreement, the Bonds, these General Conditions, the Supplementary Conditions, the Specifications and the Drawings as the same are more specifically identified in the Agreement, together with all amendments, modifications and supplements issued pursuant to paragraphs 3.4 and 3.5 on or after the Effective Date of the Agreement.

*Contract Price* – The moneys payable by OWNER to CONTRACTOR under the Contract Documents as stated in the Agreement (subject to the provisions of paragraph 11.9.1 in the case of Unit Price Work).

*Contract Time* – The number of days (computed as provided in paragraph 17.2) or the date stated in the Agreement for the completion of the Work.

*CONTRACTOR* – The person, firm or corporation with whom OWNER has entered into the Agreement.

Defective – An adjective which when modifying the word Work refers to Work that is unsatisfactory, faulty or deficient, or does not conform to the Contract Documents, or does not meet the requirements of any inspection, reference standard, test or approval referred to in the Contract Documents, or has been damaged prior to ENGINEER's recommendation of final payment (unless responsibility for the protection thereof has been assumed by OWNER at Substantial Completion in accordance with paragraph 14.8 or 14.10).

*Drawings* – The drawings which show the character and scope of the Work to be performed and which have been prepared or approved by ENGINEER and are referred to in the Contract Documents.

*Effective Date of the Agreement* – The date indicated in the Agreement on which it becomes effective, but if no such date is indicated it means the date on which the Agreement is signed and delivered by the last of the two parties to sign and deliver.

*ENGINEER* – The person, firm or corporation named as such in the Agreement.

*Field Order* – A written order issued by ENGINEER which orders minor changes in the Work in accordance with paragraph 9.5 but which does not involve a change in the Contract Price or the Contract Time.

*General Requirements* – Sections of Division 1 of the Specifications.

*Laws and Regulations; Laws or Regulations –* Laws, rules, regulations, ordinances, codes and/or orders.

*Notice of Award* – The written notice by OWNER to the apparent successful bidder stating that upon compliance by the apparent successful bidder with the conditions precedent enumerated therein, within the time specified, OWNER will sign and deliver the Agreement.

*Notice to Proceed* – A written notice given by OWNER to CONTRACTOR (with a copy to ENGINEER) fixing the date on which the Contract Time will commence to run and on which CONTRACTOR shall start to perform CONTRACTOR's obligations under the Contract Documents.

*OWNER* – The public body or authority, corporation, association, firm or person with whom CONTRACTOR has entered into the Agreement and for whom the Work is to be provided.

*Partial Utilization* – Placing a portion of the Work in service for the purpose for which it is intended (or a related purpose) before reaching Substantial Completion for all the Work.

*Project* – The total construction of which the Work to be provided under the Contract Documents may be the whole, or a part as indicated elsewhere in the Contract Documents.

*Resident Project Representative* – The authorized representative of ENGINEER who is assigned to the site or any part thereof.

Shop Drawings – All drawings, diagrams, illustrations, schedules and other data which are specifically prepared by or for CONTRACTOR to illustrate some portion of the Work and all illustrations, brochures, standard schedules, performance charts, instructions, diagrams and other information prepared by a Supplier and submitted by CONTRACTOR to illustrate material or equipment for some portion of the Work.

Specifications – Those portions of the Contract Documents consisting of written technical descriptions of materials, equipment, construction systems, standards and workmanship

as applied to the Work and certain administrative details applicable thereto.

Subcontractor – An individual, firm or corporation having a direct contract with CONTRACTOR or with any other Subcontractor for the performance of a part of the Work at the site.

Substantial Completion – The Work (or a specified part thereof) has progressed to the point where, in the opinion of ENGINEER as evidenced by ENGINEER's definitive certificate of Substantial Completion, it is sufficiently complete, in accordance with the Contract Documents so that the Work (or specified part) can be utilized for the purpose for which it is intended; or if there be no such certificate issued, when final payment is due in accordance with paragraph 14.13. The terms "substantially complete" and "substantially completed" as applied to any Work refer to Substantial Completion thereof.

*Supplementary Conditions* – The part of the Contract Documents which amends or supplements these General Conditions.

Supplier – A manufacturer, fabricator, supplier, distributor, materialman or vendor.

Underground Facilities – All pipelines, conduits, ducts, cables, wires, manholes, vaults, tanks, tunnels or other such facilities or attachments, and any encasements containing such facilities which have been installed underground to furnish any of the following services or materials: electricity, gases, steam, liquid petroleum products, telephone or other communications, cable television, sewage and drainage removal, traffic or other control systems or water.

Unit Price Work – Work to be paid for on the basis of unit prices.

*Work* – The entire completed construction or the various separately identifiable parts thereof required to be furnished under the Contract Documents. Work is the result of performing services, furnishing labor and furnishing and incorporating materials and equipment into the construction, all as required by the Contract Documents.

*Work Directive Change* – A written directive to CONTRACTOR, issued on or after the Effective Date of the Agreement and signed by OWNER and recommended by ENGINEER, ordering an addition, deletion or revision in the Work, or responding to differing or unforeseen physical conditions under which the Work is to be performed as provided in paragraph 4.2 or 4.3 or to emergencies under paragraph 6.22. A Work Directive Change may not change the Contract Price or the Contract Time, but is evidence that the parties expect that the change directed or documented by a Work Directive Change will be incorporated in a subsequently issued Change Order following negotiations by the parties as to its effect, if any, on the Contract Price or Contract Time as provided in paragraph 10.2.

*Written Amendment* – A written amendment of the Contract Documents, signed by OWNER and CONTRACTOR on or after the Effective Date of the Agreement and normally dealing with the nonengineering or nontechnical rather than strictly Work-related aspects of the Contract Documents.

ARTICLE 2 - PRELIMINARY MATTERS

**Delivery of Bonds:** 

2.1. When CONTRACTOR delivers the executed Agreements to OWNER, CONTRACTOR shall also deliver to OWNER such Bonds as CONTRACTOR may be required to furnish in accordance with paragraph 5.1.

#### Copies of Documents:

2.2. OWNER shall furnish to CONTRACTOR up to ten copies (unless otherwise specified in the Supplementary Conditions) of the Contract Documents as are reasonably necessary for the execution of the Work. Additional copies will be furnished, upon request, at the cost of reproduction.

#### Commencement of Contract Time; Notice to Proceed:

2.3. The Contract Time will commence to run on the thirtieth day after the Effective Date of the Agreement, of, if a Notice to Proceed is given, on the day indicated in the Notice to Proceed. A Notice to Proceed may be given at any time within thirty days after the Effective Date of the Agreement. In no event will the Contract Time commence to run later than the seventy-fifth day after the day of Bid opening or the thirtieth day after the Effective Date of the Agreement, whichever date is earlier.

#### Starting the Project:

2.4 CONTRACTOR shall start to perform the Work on the date when the Contract Time commences to run, but no Work shall be done at the site prior to the date on which the Contract Time commences to run.

#### Before Starting Construction:

2.5. Before undertaking each part of the Work, CONTRACTOR shall carefully study and compare the Contract Documents and check and verify pertinent figures shown thereon and all applicable field measurements. CONTRACTOR shall promptly report in writing to ENGINEER any conflict, error or discrepancy which CONTRACTOR may discover and shall obtain a written interpretation or clarification from ENGINEER before proceeding with any Work affected thereby; however, CONTRACTOR shall not be liable to OWNER or ENGINEER for failure to report any conflict, error or discrepancy in the Contract Documents, unless CONTRACTOR had actual knowledge thereof or should reasonably have known thereof.

2.6. Within ten days after the Effective Date of the Agreement (unless otherwise specified in the General Requirements), CONTRACTOR shall submit to ENGINEER for review:

2.6.1. an estimated progress schedule indicating the starting and completion dates of the various stages of the Work;

2.6.2. a preliminary schedule of Shop Drawing submissions; and

2.6.3. a preliminary schedule of values for all of the Work which will include quantities and prices of items aggregating the Contract Price and will subdivide the Work into component parts in sufficient detail to serve as the basis for progress payments during construction. Such prices will include an appropriate amount of overhead and profit applicable to each item of Work which will be confirmed in writing by CONTRACTOR at the time of submission.

2.7 Before any Work at the site is started, CONTRACTOR shall deliver to OWNER, with a copy to ENGINEER, certificates (and other evidence of insurance requested by OWNER) which CONTRACTOR is required to purchase and maintain in accordance with paragraphs 5.3 and 5.4, and OWNER shall deliver to CONTRACTOR certificates (and other evidence of insurance requested by CONTRACTOR) which OWNER is required to purchase and maintain in accordance with paragraphs 5.6 and 5.7.

#### Preconstruction Conference:

2.8. Within twenty days after the Effective Date of the Agreement, but before CONTRACTOR starts the Work at the site, a conference attended by CONTRACTOR, ENGINEER and others as appropriate will be held to discuss the schedules referred to in paragraph 2.6, to discuss procedures for handling Shop Drawings and other submittals and for processing Applications for Payment, and to establish a working understanding among the parties as to the Work.

#### Finalizing Schedules:

At least ten days before submission of the first 29 Application for Payment a conference attended by CONTRACTOR, ENGINEER and others as appropriate will be held to finalize the schedules submitted in accordance with paragraph 2.6. The finalized progress schedule will be acceptable to ENGINEER as providing an orderly progression of the Work to completion within the Contract Time, but such acceptance will neither impose on ENGINEER responsibility for the progress or scheduling of the Work nor relieve CONTRACTOR from full responsibility thereof. The finalized schedule of Shop Drawing submissions will be acceptable to ENGINEER as providing a workable arrangement for processing The finalized schedule of values will be the submissions. acceptable to ENGINEER as to form and substance.

ARTICLE	3—CONTRACT	DOCUMENTS:	INTENT,
AMENDING	Э,		
	REUSE		

#### Intent:

3.1. The Contract Documents comprise the entire agreement between OWNER and CONTRACTOR concerning the Work. The Contract Documents are complementary; what is called for by one is as binding as if called for by all. The Contract Documents will be construed in accordance with the law of the place of the Project.

It is the intent of the Contract Documents to describe a 32 functionally complete Project (or part thereof) to be constructed in accordance with the Contract Documents. Any Work, materials or equipment that may reasonably be inferred from the Contract Documents as being required to produce the intended result will be supplied whether or not specifically called for. When words which have a well-known technical or trade meaning are used to describe Work, materials or equipment such word shall be interpreted in accordance with that meaning. Reference to standard specifications, manuals or codes of any technical society, organization or association, or to the Laws or Regulations of any governmental authority, whether such reference be specific or by implication, shall mean the latest standard specification, manual, code or Laws or Regulations in effect at the time of opening of Bids (or, on the Effective Date of the Agreement if there were no Bids), except as may be otherwise specifically stated. However, no provision of any referenced standard specification, manual or code (whether or not specifically incorporated by reference in the Contract Documents) shall be effective to change the duties and responsibilities of OWNER, CONTRACTOR or ENGINEER, or any of their consultants, agents or employees from those set forth in the Contract Documents, nor shall it be effective to assign to ENGINEER, or any of ENGINEER's consultants, agents or employees, any duty or authority to supervise or direct the furnishing or performance of the Work or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility contrary to the provision of paragraph 9.15 or 9.16. Clarifications and interpretations of the Contract Documents shall be issued by ENGINEER as provided in paragraph 9.4.

3.3. If, during the performance of the Work, CONTRACTOR finds a conflict, error or discrepancy in the Contract Documents, CONTRACTOR shall so report to ENGINEER in writing at once and before proceeding with the Work affected thereby shall obtain a written interpretation or clarification from ENGINEER; however, CONTRACTOR shall not be liable to OWNER or ENGINEER for failure to report any conflict, error or discrepancy in the Contract Documents unless CONTRACTOR had actual knowledge thereof or should reasonably have known thereof.

#### Amending and Supplementing Contract Documents:

3.4. The Contract Documents may be amended to provide for additions, deletions and revisions in the Work or to modify the terms and conditions thereof in one or more of the following ways:

3.4.1. a formal Written Amendment,

3.4.2. a Change Order (pursuant to paragraph 10.4), or

3.4.3. a Work Directive Change (pursuant to paragraph 10.1).

As indicated in paragraphs 11.2 and 12.1, Contract Price and Contract Time may only be changed by a Change Order or a Written Amendment.

3.5. In addition, the requirements of the Contract Documents may be supplemented, and minor variations and deviations in the Work may be authorized, in one or more of the following ways:

3.5.1. a Field Order (pursuant to paragraph 9.5),

3.5.2. ENGINEER's approval of a Shop Drawing or sample (pursuant to paragraphs 6.26 and 6.27), or

3.5.3. ENGINEER's written interpretation or clarification (pursuant to paragraph 9.4).

#### Reuse of Documents:

3.6. Neither CONTRACTOR nor any Subcontractor or Supplier or other person or organization performing or furnishing any of the Work under a direct or indirect contract with OWNER shall have or acquire any title to or ownership rights in any of the Drawings, Specifications or other documents (or copies of any thereof) prepared by or bearing the seal of ENGINEER; and they shall not reuse any of them on extensions of the Project or any

other project without written consent of OWNER and ENGINEER and specific written verification or adaptation by ENGINEER.

# ARTICLE 4—AVAILABILITY OF LANDS; PHYSICAL CONDITIONS; REFERENCE POINTS

#### Availability of Lands:

OWNER shall furnish, as indicated in the Contract 4.1. Documents, the lands upon which the Work is to be performed, rights-of-way and easements for access thereto, and such other lands which are designated for the use of CONTRACTOR. Easements for permanent structures or permanent changes in existing facilities will be obtained and paid for by OWNER, unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents. lf CONTRACTOR believes that any delay in OWNER's furnishing these lands, rights-of-way or easements entitles CONTRACTOR to an extension of the Contract Time, CONTRACTOR may make a claim therefor as provided in Article 12. CONTRACTOR shall provide for all additional lands and access thereto that may be required for temporary construction facilities or storage of materials and equipment.

#### **Physical Conditions:**

4.2.1. *Explorations and Reports*: Reference is made to the Supplementary Conditions for identification of those reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at the site that have been utilized by ENGINEER in preparation of the Contract Documents. CONTRACTOR may rely upon the accuracy of the technical data contained in such reports, but not upon nontechnical data, interpretations or opinions contained therein or for the completeness thereof for CONTRACTOR's purposes. Except as indicated in the immediately preceding sentence and in paragraph 4.2.6, CONTRACTOR shall have full responsibility with respect to subsurface conditions at the site.

4.2.2. Existing Structures: Reference is made to the Supplementary Conditions for identification of those drawings of physical conditions in or relating to existing surface and subsurface structures (except Underground Facilities referred to in paragraph 4.3) which are at or contiguous to the site that have been utilized by ENGINEER in preparation of the Contract Documents. CONTRACTOR may rely upon the accuracy of the technical data contained in such drawings, but not for the completeness thereof for CONTRACTOR's purposes. Except as indicated in the immediately preceding sentence and in paragraph 4.2.6, CONTRACTOR shall have full responsibility with respect to physical conditions in or relating to such structures.

4.2.3. *Report of Differing Conditions*: If CONTRACTOR believes that:

4.2.3.1. any technical data on which CONTRACTOR is entitled to rely as provided in paragraphs 4.2.1 and 4.2.2 is inaccurate, or

4.2.3.2. any physical condition uncovered or revealed at the site differs materially from that indicated, reflected or referred to in the Contract Documents,

CONTRACTOR shall, promptly after becoming aware thereof and before performing any Work in connection therewith (except in an emergency as permitted by paragraph 6.22), notify OWNER and ENGINEER in writing about the inaccuracy or difference.

4.2.4. *ENGINEER's Review*: ENGINEER will promptly review the pertinent conditions, determine the necessity of obtaining additional explorations or tests with respect thereto and advise OWNER in writing (with a copy to CONTRACTOR) of ENGINEER's findings and conclusions.

4.2.5. *Possible Document Change*: If ENGINEER concludes that there is a material error in the Contract Documents or that because of newly discovered conditions a change in the Contract Documents is required, a Work Directive Change or a Change Order will be issued as provided in Article 10 to reflect and document the consequences of the inaccuracy or difference.

4.2.6. Possible Price and Time Adjustments: In each such case, an increase or decrease in the Contract Price or an extension or shortening of the Contract Time, or any combination thereof, will be allowable to the extent that they are attributable to any such inaccuracy or difference. If OWNER and CONTRACTOR are unable to agree as to the amount or length thereof, a claim may be made therefor as provided in Articles 11 and 12.

#### Physical Conditions – Underground Facilities:

4.3.1. Shown of Indicated: The information and data shown or indicated in the Contract Documents with respect to existing Underground Facilities at or contiguous to the site is based on information and data furnished to OWNER or ENGINEER by the owners of such Underground Facilities or by others. Unless it is otherwise expressly provided in the Supplementary Conditions:

4.3.1.1. OWNER and ENGINEER shall not be responsible for the accuracy or completeness of any such information or data; and,

4.3.1.2. CONTRACTOR shall have full responsibility for reviewing and checking all such information and data, for locating all Underground Facilities shown or indicated in the Contract Documents, for coordination of the Work with the owners of such Underground Facilities during construction, for the safety and protection thereof as provided in paragraph 6.20 and repairing any damage thereto resulting from the Work, the cost of all of which will be considered as having been included in the Contract Price.

4.3.2. Not Shown or Indicated. If an Underground Facility is uncovered or revealed at or contiguous to the site which was not shown or indicated in the Contract Documents and which CONTRACTOR could not reasonably have been expected to be aware of, CONTRACTOR shall, promptly after becoming aware thereof and before performing any Work affected thereby (except in an emergency as permitted by paragraph 6.22), identify the owner of such Underground Facility and give written notice thereof to that owner and to OWNER and ENGINEER. ENGINEER will promptly review the Underground Facility to determine the extent to which the Contract Documents should be modified to reflect and document the consequences of the existence of the Underground Facility, and the Contract Documents will be amended or supplemented to the extent During such time, CONTRACTOR shall be necessary. responsible for the safety and protection of such Underground Facility as provided in paragraph 6.20. CONTRACTOR shall be allowed an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Time, or both, to the extent that they are attributable to the existence of any Underground Facility that was not shown or indicated in the Contract Documents and which CONTRACTOR

could not reasonably have been expected to be aware of. If the parties are unable to agree as to the amount or length thereof, CONTRACTOR may make a claim therefor as provided in Articles 11 and 12.

#### **Reference Points:**

4.4. OWNER shall provide engineering surveys to establish reference points for construction which in ENGINEER's judgment are necessary to enable CONTRACTOR to proceed with the Work. CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for laying out the Work (unless otherwise specified in the General Requirements), shall protect and preserve the established reference points and shall make no changes or relocations without the prior written approval of OWNER. CONTRACTOR shall report to ENGINEER whenever any reference point is lost or destroyed or requires relocation because of necessary changes in grades or locations, and shall be responsible for the accurate replacement or relocation of such reference points by professionally qualified personnel.

#### ARTICLE 5-BONDS AND INSURANCE

#### Performance and Other Bonds:

5.1. CONTRACTOR shall furnish performance and payment Bonds, each in an amount at least equal to the Contract Price as security for the faithful performance and payment of all CONTRACTOR's obligations under the Contract Documents. These Bonds shall remain in effect at least until one year after the date when final payment becomes due, except as otherwise provided by Law or Regulation or by the Contract Documents. CONTRACTOR shall also furnish such other Bonds as are required by the Supplementary Conditions. All Bonds shall be in the forms prescribed by Law or Regulation or by the Contract Documents and be executed by such sureties as are named in the current list of "Companies Holding Certificates of Authority as Acceptable Sureties on Federal Bonds and as Acceptable Reinsuring Companies" as published in Circular 570 (amended) by the Audit Staff Bureau of Accounts, U.S. Treasury Department. All Bonds signed by an agent must be accompanied by a certified copy of the authority to act.

5.2. If the surety on any Bond furnished by CONTRACTOR is declared a bankrupt or becomes insolvent or its right to do business is terminated in any state where any part of the Project is located or it ceases to meet the requirements of paragraph 5.1, CONTRACTOR shall within five days thereafter substitute another Bond and Surety, both of which must be acceptable to OWNER.

#### Contractor's Liability Insurance:

5.3. CONTRACTOR shall purchase and maintain such comprehensive general liability and other insurance as is appropriate for the Work being performed and furnished and as will provide protection from claims set forth below which may arise out of or result from CONTRACTOR's performance and furnishing of the Work and CONTRACTOR's other obligations under the Contract Documents, whether it is to be performed or furnished by CONTRACTOR, by any Subcontractor, by anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform or furnish any of the Work, or by anyone for those acts any of them may be liable:

5.3.1. Claims under workers' or workmen's compensation, disability benefits and other similar employee benefit acts;

5.3.2. Claims for damages because of bodily injury, occupational sickness or disease, or death of CONTRACTOR's employees;

5.3.3. Claims for damages because of bodily injury, sickness or disease, or death of any person other than CONTRACTOR's employees;

5.3.4. Claims for damages insured by personal injury liability coverage which are substained (a) by any person as a result of an offense directly or indirectly related to the employment of such person by CONTRACTOR, or (b) by any other person for any other reason;

5.3.5. Claims for damages, other than to the Work itself, because of injury to or destruction of tangible property wherever located, including loss of use resulting therefrom;

5.3.6. Claims arising out of operation of Laws or Regulations for damages because of bodily injury or death of any person or for damage to property; and

5.3.7. Claims for damages because of bodily injury or death of any person or property damage arising out of the ownership, maintenance or use of any motor vehicle.

The insurance required by this paragraph 5.3 shall include the specific coverages and be written for not less than the limits of liability and coverages provided in the Supplementary Conditions, or required by law, whichever is greater. The comprehensive general liability insurance shall include completed operations insurance. All of the policies of insurance so required to be purchased and maintained (or the certificates or other evidence thereof) shall contain a provision or endorsement that the coverage afforded will not be cancelled, materially changed or renewal refused until at least thirty days' prior written notice has been given to OWNER and ENGINEER by certified mail. All such insurance shall remain in effect until final payment and at all times thereafter when CONTRACTOR may be correcting, removing or replacing defective Work in accordance with paragraph 13.12. In addition, CONTRACTOR shall maintain such completed operations insurance for at least two years after final payment and furnish OWNER with evidence of continuation of such insurance at final payment and one year thereafter.

#### Constructual Liability Insurance:

5.4. The comprehensive general liability insurance required by paragraph 5.3 will include contractual liability insurance applicable to CONTRACTOR's obligations under paragraphs 6.30 and 6.31.

#### **Owner's Liability Insurance:**

5.5. OWNER shall be responsible for purchasing and maintaining OWNER's own liability insurance and, at OWNER's option, may purchase and maintain such insurance as will protect OWNER against claims which may arise from operations under the Contract Documents.

#### Property Insurance:

Unless otherwise provided in the Supplementary 5.6. Conditions, OWNER shall purchase and maintain property insurance upon the Work at the site to the full insurable value thereof (subject to such deductible amounts as may be provided in the Supplementary Conditions or required by Laws and Regulations). This insurance shall include the interests of OWNER, CONTRACTOR, Subcontractors, ENGINEER and ENGINEER's consultants in the Work, all of whom shall be listed as insureds or additional insured parties, shall insure against the perils of fire and extended coverage and shall include "all risk" insurance for physical loss and damage including theft, vandalism and malicious mischief, collapse and water damage, and such other perils as may be provided in the Supplementary Conditions, and shall include damages, losses and expenses arising out of or resulting from any insured loss or incurred in the repair or replacement of any insured property (including but not limited to fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals). If not covered under the "all risk" insurance or otherwise provided in the Supplementary Conditions, CONTRACTOR shall purchase and maintain similar property insurance on portions of the Work stored on and off the site or in transit when such portions of the Work are to be included in an Application for Payment.

5.7. OWNER shall purchase and maintain such boiler and machinery insurance or additional property insurance as may be required by the Supplementary Conditions or Laws and Regulations which will include the interests of OWNER, CONTRACTOR, Subcontractors, ENGINEER and ENGINEER's consultants in the Work, all of whom shall be listed as insured or additional insured parties.

5.8. All the policies of insurance (or the certificates or other evidence thereof) required to be purchased and maintained by OWNER in accordance with paragraphs 5.6 and 5.7 will contain a provision or endorsement that the coverage afforded will not be cancelled or materially changed or renewal refused until at least thirty days' prior written notice has been given to CONTRACTOR by certified mail and will contain waiver provisions in accordance with paragraph 5.11.2.

5.9. OWNER shall not be responsible for purchasing and maintaining any property insurance to protect the interests of CONTRACTOR, Subcontractors or others in the Work to the extent of any deductible amounts that are provided in the Supplementary Conditions. The risk of loss within the deductible amount, will be borne by CONTRACTOR, Subcontractor or others suffering any such loss and if any of them wishes property insurance coverage within the limits of such amounts, each may purchase and maintain it at the purchaser's own expense.

5.10. If CONTRACTOR requests in writing that other special insurance be included in the property insurance policy, OWNER shall, if possible, include such insurance, and the cost thereof will be charged to CONTRACTOR by appropriate Change Order or Written Amendment. Prior to commencement of the Work at the site, OWNER shall in writing advise CONTRACTOR whether or not such other insurance has been procured by OWNER.

#### Waiver of Rights:

5.11.1. OWNER and CONTRACTOR waive all rights against each other for all losses and damages caused by any of the perils covered by the policies of insurance provided in response to paragraphs 5.6 and 5.7 and any other property insurance applicable to the Work, and also waive all such rights against the Subcontractors, ENGINEER, ENGINEER's consultants and all other parties named as insureds in such policies for losses and damages so caused. As required in paragraph 6.11, each subcontract

between CONTRACTOR and a Subcontractor will contain similar waiver provisions by the Subcontractor in favor of OWNER, CONTRACTOR, ENGINEER, ENGINEER's consultants and all other parties named as insureds. None of the above waivers shall extend to the rights that any of the insured parties may have to the proceeds of insurance held by OWNER as trustee or otherwise payable under any policy so issued.

5.11.2. OWNER and CONTRACTOR intend that any policies provided in response to paragraphs 5.6 and 5.7 shall protect all of the parties insured and provide primary coverage for all losses and damages caused by the perils covered thereby. Accordingly, all such policies shall contain provisions to the effect that in the event of payment of any loss or damage the insurer will have no rights of recovery against any of the parties named as insureds or additional insureds, and if the insurers require separate waiver forms to be signed by ENGINEER or ENGINEER's consultant OWNER will obtain the same, and if such waiver forms are required of any Subcontractor, CONTRACTOR will obtain the same.

#### **Receipt and Application of Proceeds:**

5.12. Any insured loss under the policies of insurance required by paragraphs 5.6 and 5.7 will be adjusted with OWNER and made payable to OWNER as trustee for the insureds, as their interests may appear, subject to the requirements of any applicable mortgage clause and of paragraph 5.13. OWNER shall deposit in a separate account any money so received, and shall distribute it in accordance with such agreement as the parties in interest may reach. If no other special agreement is reached the damaged Work shall be repaired or replaced, the moneys so received applied on account thereof and the Work and the cost thereof covered by an appropriate Change Order or Written Amendment.

5.13. OWNER as trustee shall have power to adjust and settle any loss with the insurers unless one of the parties in interest shall object in writing within fifteen days after the occurrence of loss to OWNER's exercise of this power. If such objection is made, OWNER as trustee shall make settlement with the insurers in accordance with such agreement as the parties in interest may reach. If required in writing by any party in insured loss, give bond for the proper performance of such duties.

#### Acceptance of Insurance:

5.14. If OWNER has any objection to the coverage afforded by or other provisions of the insurance required to be purchased and maintained by CONTRACTOR in accordance with paragraphs 5.3 and 5.4 on the basis of its not complying with the Contract Documents, OWNER shall notify CONTRACTOR in writing thereof within ten days of the date of delivery of such certificates to OWNER in accordance with paragraph 2.7. If CONTRACTOR has any objection to the coverage afforded by or other provisions of the policies of insurance required to be purchased and maintained by OWNER in accordance with paragraphs 5.6 and 5.7 on the basis of their not complying with the Contract Documents, CONTRACTOR shall notify OWNER in writing thereof within ten days of the date of delivery of such certificates to CONTRACTOR in accordance with paragraph 2.7. OWNER and CONTRACTOR shall each provide to the other such additional information in respect of insurance provided by each as the other may reasonably request. Failure by OWNER or CONTRACTOR to give any such notice of objection within the time provided shall constitute acceptance of such insurance

purchased by the other as complying with the Contract Documents.

#### Partial Utilization – Property Insurance:

5.15. If OWNER finds it necessary to occupy or use a portion or portions of the Work prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work, such use or occupancy may be accomplished in accordance with paragraph 14.10; provided that no such use or occupancy shall commence before the insurers providing the property insurance have acknowledged notice thereof and in writing effected the changes in coverage necessitated thereby. The insurers providing the property insurance shall consent by endorsement on the policy or policies, but the property insurance shall not be cancelled or lapse on account of any such partial use or occupancy.

#### ARTICLE 6 - CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES

#### Supervision and Superintendence:

6.1. CONTRACTOR shall supervise and direct the Work competently and efficiently, devoting such attention thereto and applying such skills and expertise as may be necessary to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents. CONTRACTOR shall be solely responsible for the means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures of construction, but CONTRACTOR shall not be responsible for the negligence of others in the design or selection of a specific means, method, technique, sequence or procedure of construction which is indicated in and required by the Contract Documents. CONTRACTOR shall be responsible to see that the finished Work complies accurately with the Contract Documents.

6.2. CONTRACTOR shall keep on the Work at all times during its progress a competent resident superintendent, who shall not be replaced without written notice to OWNER and ENGINEER except under extraordinary circumstances. The superintendent will be CONTRACTOR's representative at the site and shall have authority to act on behalf of CONTRACTOR. All communications given to the superintendent shall be as binding as if given to CONTRACTOR.

#### Labor, Materials and Equipment:

6.3. CONTRACTOR shall provide competent, suitably qualified personnel to survey and lay out the Work and perform construction as required by the Contract Documents. CONTRACTOR shall at all times maintain good discipline and order at the site. Except in connection with the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the site or adjacent thereto, and except as otherwise indicated in the Contract Documents, all work at the site shall be performed during regular working hours, and CONTRACTOR will not permit overtime work or the performance of Work on Saturday, Sunday or any legal holiday without OWNER's written consent given after prior written notice to ENGINEER.

6.4. Unless otherwise specified in the General Requirements, CONTRACTOR shall furnish and assume full responsibility for all materials, equipment, labor, transportation, construction equipment and machinery, tools, appliances, fuel, power, light, heat, telephone, water, sanitary facilities, temporary facilities and all other facilities and incidentals necessary for the furnishing, performance, testing, start-up and completion of the Work.

6.5. All materials and equipment shall be of good quality and new, except as otherwise provided in the Contract Documents. If required by ENGINEER, CONTRACTOR shall furnish satisfactory evidence (including reports of required tests) as to the kind and quality of materials and equipment. All materials and equipment shall be applied, installed, connected, erected, used, cleaned and conditioned in accordance with the instruction of the applicable Supplier except as otherwise provided in the Contract Documents; but no provision of any such instructions will be effective as assign to ENGINEER, or any of ENGINEER's consultants, agents or employees, any duty or authority to supervise or direct the furnishing or performance of the Work or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility contrary to the provisions of paragraph 9.15 or 9.16.

#### Adjusting Progress Schedule:

6.6. CONTRACTOR shall submit to ENGINEER for acceptance (to the extent indicated in paragraph 2.9) adjustments in the progress schedule to reflect the impact thereon of new developments; these will conform generally to the progress schedule then in effect and additionally will comply with any provisions of the General Requirements applicable thereto.

#### Substitutes or "Or-Equal" Items:

Whenever materials or equipment are 6.7.1. specified or described in the Contract Documents by using the name of a proprietary item or the name of a particular Supplier the naming of the item is intended to establish the type, function and quality required. Unless the name is followed by words indicating that no substitution is permitted, materials or equipment of other Suppliers may be accepted by ENGINEER if sufficient information is submitted by CONTRACTOR to allow ENGINEER to determine that the material or equipment proposed is equivalent or equal to that named. The procedure for review by ENGINEER will include the following as supplemented in the General Requirements. Requests for review of substitute items of material and equipment will not be accepted by ENGINEER from anyone other than CONTRACTOR. If CONTRACTOR wishes to furnish or use a substitute item of material or equipment, CONTRACTOR shall make written application to ENGINEER for acceptance thereof, certifying that the proposed substitute will perform adequately the functions and achieve the results called for by the general design, be similar and of equal substance to that specified and be suited to the same use as that specified. The application will state that the evaluation and acceptance of the proposed substitution will not prejudice CONTRACTOR's achievement of Substantial Completion on time, whether or not acceptance of the substitute for use in the Work will require a change in any of the Contract Documents (or in the provisions of any other direct contract with OWNER for work on the Project) to adapt the design to the proposed substitute and whether or not incorporation or use of the substitute in connection with the Work is subject to payment of any license fee or royalty. All variations of the proposed substitute from that specified will be identified in the application and available maintenance, repair and replacement service will be indicated. The application will also contain an itemized estimate of all costs that will result directly or indirectly from acceptance of such substitute, including costs of redesign and claims of other contractors affected by the resulting change, all of which shall be considered by ENGINEER in evaluating the proposed substitute. ENGINEER may require CONTRACTOR to furnish at CONTRACTOR's expense additional data about the proposed substitute.

6.7.2. If a specific means, method, technique, sequence or procedure of construction is indicated in or required by the Contract Documents, CONTRACTOR may furnish or utilize a substitute means, method, sequence, technique or procedure of construction acceptable to ENGINEER, if CONTRACTOR submits sufficient information to allow ENGINEER to determine that the substitute proposed is equivalent to that indicated or required by the Contract Documents. The procedure for review by ENGINEER will be similar to that provided in paragraph 6.7.1 as applied by ENGINEER and as may be supplemented in the General Requirements.

ENGINEER will be allowed a reasonable 673 time within which to evaluate each proposed substitute. ENGINEER will be the sole judge of acceptability, and no substitute will be ordered, installed or utilized without ENGINEER's prior written acceptance which will be evidenced by either a Change Order or an approved Shop Drawing. OWNER may require CONTRACTOR to furnish at CONTRACTOR's expense a special performance guarantee or other surety with respect to any substitute. ENGINEER will record time required by ENGINEER and ENGINEER's consultants in evaluating substitutions proposed by CONTRACTOR and in making changes in the Contract Documents occasioned thereby. Whether or not ENGINEER accepts a proposed substitute, CONTRACTOR shall reimburse OWNER for the charges of ENGINEER and ENGINEER's consultants for evaluating each proposed substitute.

#### Concerning Subcontractors, Suppliers and Others:

6.8.1. CONTRACTOR shall not employ any Subcontractor, Supplier or other person or organization (including those acceptable to OWNER and ENGINEER as indicated in paragraph 6.8.2), whether initially or as a substitute, against whom OWNER or ENGINEER may have reasonable objection. CONTRACTOR shall not be required to employ any Subcontractor, Supplier or other person or organization to furnish or perform any of the Work against whom CONTRACTOR has reasonable objection.

If the Supplementary Conditions require the 6.8.2. identity of certain Subcontractors, Suppliers or other persons or organizations (including those who are to furnish the principal items of materials and equipment) to be submitted to OWNER in advance of the specified date prior to the Effective Date of the Agreement for acceptance by OWNER and ENGINEER and if CONTRACTOR has submitted a list thereof in accordance with the Supplementary Conditions, OWNER's or ENGINEER's acceptance (either in writing or by failing to make written objection thereto by the date indicated for acceptance or objection in the bidding documents or the Contract Documents) of any such Subcontractor, Supplier or other person or organization so identified may be revoked on the basis of reasonable objection after due investigation, in which case CONTRACTOR shall submit an acceptable substitute, the Contract Price will be increased by the difference in the cost occasioned by such substitution and an appropriate Change Order will be issued or Written Amendment signed. No acceptance by OWNER or ENGINEER of any such Subcontractor, Supplier or other person or organization shall constitute a waiver of any right of OWNER or ENGINEER to reject defective Work.

6.9. CONTRACTOR shall be fully responsible to OWNER and ENGINEER for all acts and omissions of the Subcontractors, Suppliers and other persons and organizations performing or furnishing any of the Work under a direct or indirect contract with CONTRACTOR just as CONTRACTOR is responsible for CONTRACTOR's own acts and omissions. Nothing in the Contract Documents shall create any contractual relationship between OWNER or ENGINEER any such Subcontractor, Supplier or other person or organization, not shall it create any obligation on the part of OWNER or ENGINEER to pay or to see to the payment of any moneys due any such Subcontractor, Supplier or other person or organization except as may otherwise be required by Laws and Regulations.

6.10. The divisions and sections of the Specifications and the identifications of any Drawings shall not control CONTRACTOR in dividing the Work among Subcontractors or Suppliers or delineating the Work to be performed by any specific trade.

6.11. All Work performed for CONTRACTOR by a Subcontractor will be pursuant to an appropriate agreement between CONTRACTOR and the Subcontractor which specifically binds the Subcontractor to the applicable terms and conditions of the Contract Documents for the benefit of OWNER and ENGINEER and contains waiver provisions as required by paragraph 5.11. CONTRACTOR shall pay each Subcontractor a just share of any insurance moneys received by CONTRACTOR on account of losses under policies issued pursuant to paragraph 5.6 and 5.7.

#### Patent Fees and Royalties:

6.12. CONTRACTOR shall pay all license fees and royalties and assume all costs incident to the use in the performance of the Work or the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product or device which is the subject of patent rights or copyrights held by others. If a particular invention, design, process product or device is specified in the Contract Documents for use in the performance of the Work and if to the actual knowledge of OWNER or ENGINEER its use is subject to patent rights or copyrights calling for the payment of any license fee or royalty to others, the existence of such rights shall be disclosed by OWNER in the Contract Documents. CONTRACTOR shall indemnify and hold harmless OWNER and ENGINEER and anyone directly or indirectly employed by either of them from and against all claims, damages, losses and expenses (including attorney's fees and court and arbitration costs) arising out of any infringement of patent rights or copyrights incident to the use in the performance of the Work or resulting from the incorporation in the Work of any inventions, design, process, product or device not specified in the Contract Documents, and shall defend all such claims in connection with any alleged infringement of such rights.

#### Permits:

6.13. Unless otherwise provided in the Supplementary Conditions, CONTRACTOR shall obtain and pay for all construction permits and licenses. OWNER shall assist CONTRACTOR, when necessary, in obtaining such permits and licenses. CONTRACTOR shall pay all governmental charges and inspection fees necessary for the prosecution of the Work, which are applicable at the time of opening of Bids, or if there are no Bids on the Effective Date of the Agreement, CONTRACTOR shall pay all charges of utility owners for connections to the Work, and OWNER shall pay all charges of such utility owners for capital costs related thereto such as plant investment fees.

#### Laws and Regulations:

6.14.1. CONTRACTOR shall give all notices and comply with all Laws and Regulations applicable to furnishing and performance of the Work. Except where otherwise expressly required by applicable Laws and Regulations, neither OWNER nor ENGINEER shall be responsible for monitoring CONTRACTOR's compliance with any Laws or Regulations.

6.14.2. If CONTRACTOR observes that the Specifications or Drawings are at variance with any Laws or Regulations, CONTRACTOR shall give ENGINEER prompt written notice thereof, and any necessary changes will be authorized by one of the methods indicated in paragraph 3.4. If CONTRACTOR performs any Work knowing or having reason to know that it is contrary to such Laws or Regulations, and without such notice to ENGINEER, CONTRACTOR shall bear all costs arising therefrom; however, it shall not be CONTRACTOR's primary responsibility to make certain that the Specifications and Drawings are in accordance with such Laws and Regulations.

#### Taxes:

6.15. CONTRACTOR shall pay all sales, consumer, use and other similar taxes required to be paid by CONTRACTOR in accordance with the Laws and Regulations of the place of the Project which are applicable during the performance of the Work.

#### Use of Premises:

6.16. CONTRACTOR shall confine construction equipment, the storage of materials and equipment and the operations of workers to the Project site and land and areas identified in and permitted by the Contract Documents and other land and areas permitted by Laws and Regulations, rights-of-way, permits and easements, and shall not unreasonably encumber the premises with construction equipment or other materials or equipment. CONTRACTOR shall assume full responsibility for any damage to any such land or area, or to the owner or occupant thereto or of any land or areas contiguous thereto, resulting from the performance of the Work. Should any claim be made against OWNER or ENGINEER by any such owner or occupant because of the performance of the Work, CONTRACTOR shall promptly attempt to settle with such other party by agreement or otherwise resolve the claim by arbitration or at law. CONTRACTOR shall, to the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, indemnify and hold OWNER and ENGINEER harmless from and against all claims, damages, losses and expenses (including, but not limited to, fees of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals and court and arbitration costs) arising directly, indirectly or consequentially out of any action, legal or equitable, brought by any such other party against OWNER or ENGINEER to the extent based on a claim arising out of CONTRACTOR's performance of the Work.

6.17. During the progress of the Work, CONTRACTOR shall keep the premises free from accumulations of waste materials, rubbish and other debris resulting from the Work. At the completion of the Work CONTRACTOR shall remove all waste materials, rubbish and debris from and about the premises as well as all tools, appliances, construction equipment and machinery, and surplus materials, and shall leave the site clean and ready for occupancy by OWNER. CONTRACTOR shall restore to original condition all property not designated for alteration by the Contract Documents.

6.18. CONTRACTOR shall not load nor permit any part of any structure to be loaded in any manner that will endanger the structure, nor shall CONTRACTOR subject any part of the Work or adjacent property to stresses or pressures that will endanger it.

#### **Record Documents:**

6.19. CONTRACTOR shall maintain in a safe place at the site one record copy of all Drawings, Specifications, Addenda, Written Amendments, Change Orders, Work Directive Changes, Field Orders and written interpretations and clarifications (issued pursuant to paragraph 9.4) in good order and annotated to show all changes made during construction. These record documents together with all approved samples and a counterpart of all approved Shop Drawings will be available to ENGINEER for reference. Upon completion of the Work, these record documents, samples and Shop Drawings will be delivered to ENGINEER for OWNER.

#### Safety and Protection:

6.20. CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for initiating, maintaining and supervising all safety precautions and programs in connection with the Work. CONTRACTOR shall take all necessary precautions for the safety of, and shall provide the necessary protection to prevent damage, injury or loss to:

6.20.1. all employees on the Work and other persons and organizations who may be affected thereby:

6.20.2. all the Work and materials and equipment to be incorporated therein, whether in storage on or off the site; and

6.20.3. other property at the site or adjacent thereto, including trees, shrubs, laws, walks, pavements, roadways, structures, utilities and Underground Facilities not designated for removal, relocation or replacement in the course of construction.

CONTRACTOR shall comply with all applicable Laws and Regulations of any public body having jurisdiction for the safety of persons or property or to protect them from damage, injury or loss; and shall erect and maintain all necessary safeguards for such safety and protection. CONTRACTOR shall notify owners of adjacent property and of Underground Facilities and utility owners when prosecution of the Work may affect them, and shall cooperate with them in the protection, removal, relocation and replacement of their property. All damage, injury or loss to any property referred to in paragraph 6.20.2 or 6.20.3 caused, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, by CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, Supplier or any other person or organization directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform or furnish any of the Work or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, shall be remedied by CONTRACTOR (except damage or loss attributable to the fault of Drawings or Specifications or to the acts or omissions of OWNER or ENGINEER or anyone employed by either of them or anyone for whose acts either of them may be liable, and not attributable, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, to the fault or negligence CONTRACTOR). CONTRACTOR's of duties and responsibilities for the safety and protection of the Work shall continue until such time as all the Work is completed and ENGINEER has issued a notice to OWNER and CONTRACTOR in accordance with paragraph 14.13 that the Work is acceptable (except as otherwise expressly provided in connection with Substantial Completion).

6.21. CONTRACTOR shall designate a responsible representative at the site whose duty shall be the prevention of accidents. This person shall be CONTRACTOR's superintendent unless otherwise designated in writing by CONTRACTOR to OWNER.

#### Emergencies:

6.22. In emergencies affecting the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the site or adjacent thereto, CONTRACTOR, without special instruction or authorization from ENGINEER or OWNER, is obligated to act to prevent threatened damage, injury or loss. CONTRACTOR shall give ENGINEER prompt written notice if CONTRACTOR believes that any significant changes in the Work or variations from the Contract Documents have been caused thereby. If ENGINEER determines that a change in the Contract Documents is required because of the action taken in response to an emergency, a Work Directive Change or Change Order will be issued to document the consequences of the changes or variations.

#### Shop Drawings and Samples:

6.23. After checking and verifying all field measurements and after complying with applicable procedures specified in the General Requirements, CONTRACTOR shall submit to ENGINEER for review and approval in accordance with the accepted schedule of Shop Drawing submissions (see paragraph 2.9), or for other appropriate action if so indicated in the Supplementary Conditions, five copies (unless otherwise specified in the General Requirements) of all Shop Drawings, which will bear a stamp or specific written indication that CONTRACTOR has satisfied CONTRACTOR's responsibilities under the Contract Documents with respect to the review of the submission. All submissions will be identified as ENGINEER may require. The data shown on the Shop Drawings will be complete with respect to quantities, dimensions, specified performance and design criteria, materials and similar data to enable ENGINEER to review the information as required.

6.24. CONTRACTOR shall also submit to ENGINEER for review and approval with such promptness as to cause no delay in Work, all samples required by the Contract Documents. All samples will have been checked by and accompanied by a specific written indication that CONTRACTOR has satisfied CONTRACTOR's responsibilities under the Contract Documents with respect to the review of the submission and will be identified clearly as to material, Supplier, pertinent data such as catalog numbers and the use for which intended.

6.25.1. Before submission of each Shop Drawing or sample CONTRACTOR shall have determined and verified all quantities, dimensions, specified performance criteria, installation requirements, materials, catalog numbers and similar data with respect thereto and reviewed or coordinated each Shop Drawing or sample with other Shop Drawings and samples and with the requirements of the Work and the Contract Documents.

6.25.2. At the time of each submission, CONTRACTOR shall give ENGINEER specific written notice of each variation that the Shop Drawings or samples may have from the requirements of the Contract Documents, and, in addition, shall cause a specific notation to be made on each Shop Drawing submitted to ENGINEER for review and approval of each such variation.

ENGINEER will review and approve with reasonable 6 26 promptness Shop Drawings and samples, but ENGINEER's review and approval will be only for conformance with the design concept of the Project and for compliance with the information given in the Contract Documents and shall not extend to means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures of construction (except where a specific means, method, technique, sequence or procedure of construction is indicated in or required by the Contract Documents) or to safety precautions or programs incident thereto. The review and approval of a separate item as such will not indicate approval of the assembly in which the item functions. CONTRACTOR shall make corrections required by ENGINEER, and shall return the required number of corrected copies of Shop Drawings and submit as required new samples for review and approval. CONTRACTOR shall direct specific attention in writing to revisions other than the corrections called for by ENGINEER on previous submittals.

6.27. ENGINEER's review and approval of Shop Drawings or samples shall not relieve CONTRACTOR from responsibility for any variation from the requirements of the Contract Documents unless CONTRACTOR has in writing called ENGINEER's attention to each such variation at the time of submission as required by paragraph 6.25.2 and ENGINEER

has given written approval of each such variation by a specific written notation thereof incorporated in or accompanying the Shop Drawing or sample approval; nor will any approval by ENGINEER relieve CONTRACTOR from responsibility for errors or omissions in the Shop Drawings or from responsibility for having complied with the provisions of paragraph 6.25.1.

6.28. Where a Shop Drawing or sample is required by the Specifications, any related Work performed prior to ENGINEER's review and approval of the pertinent submission will be the sole expense and responsibility of CONTRACTOR.

#### Continuing the Work:

6.29. CONTRACTOR shall carry on the Work and adhere to the progress schedule during all disputes or disagreements with OWNER. No Work shall be delayed or postponed pending resolution of any disputes or disagreements, except as permitted by paragraph 15.5 or as CONTRACTOR and OWNER may otherwise agree in writing.

#### Indemnification:

6.30. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations CONTRACTOR shall indemnify and hold harmless OWNER and ENGINEER and their consultants, agents and employees from and against all claims, damages, losses and expenses, direct, indirect or consequential (including but not limited to fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals and court and arbitration costs) arising out of or resulting from the performance of the Work, provided that any such claim, damage, loss or expense (a) is attributable to bodily injury, sickness, disease or death, or to injury to or destruction of tangible property (other than the Work itself) including the loss of use resulting therefrom and (b) is caused in whole or in part by any negligent act or omission of CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, any person or organization directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform or furnish any of the Work or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, regardless of whether or not it is caused in part by a party indemnified hereunder or arises by or is imposed by Law and Regulations regardless of the negligence of any such party.

6.31. In any and all claims against OWNER or ENGINEER or any of their consultants, agents or employees by any employee of CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, any person or organization directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform or furnish any of the Work or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, the indemnification obligation under paragraph 6.30 shall not be limited in any way by any limitation on the amount or type of damages, compensation or benefits payable by or for CONTRACTOR or any such Subcontractor or other person or organization under workers' or workmen's compensation acts, disability benefit acts or other employee benefit acts.

6.32. The obligations of CONTRACTOR under paragraph 6.30 shall not extend to the liability of ENGINEER, ENGINEER's consultants, agents or employees arising out of the preparation or approval of maps, drawings, opinions, reports, surveys, Change Orders, designs or specifications.

#### Related Work at Site:

7.1. OWNER may perform other work related to the Project at the site by OWNER's own forces, have other work performed by utility owners or let other direct contracts therefor which shall contain General Conditions similar to these. If the fact that such other work is to be performed was not noted in the Contract Documents, written notice thereof will be given to CONTRACTOR prior to starting any such other work; and, if CONTRACTOR believes that such performance will involve additional expense to CONTRACTOR or requires additional time and the parties are unable to agree as to the extent thereof, CONTRACTOR may make a claim therefor as provided in Articles 11 and 12.

CONTRACTOR shall afford each utility owner and 7.2. other contractor who is a party to such a direct contract (or OWNER, if OWNER is performing the additional work with OWNER's employees) proper and safe access to the site and a reasonable opportunity for the introduction and storage of materials and equipment and the execution of such work, and shall properly connect and coordinate the Work with theirs, CONTRACTOR shall do all cutting, fitting and patching of the Work that may be required to make its several parts come together properly and integrate with such other work. CONTRACTOR shall not endanger any work of others by cutting, excavating or otherwise altering their work and will only cut or alter their work with the written consent of ENGINEER and the others whose work will be affected. The duties and responsibilities of CONTRACTOR under this paragraph are for the benefit of such utility owners and other contractors to the extent that there are comparable provisions for the benefit of CONTRACTOR in said direct contracts between OWNER and such utility owners and other contractors.

7.3. If any part of CONTRACTOR's Work depends for proper execution or results upon the work of any such other contractor or utility owner (or OWNER), CONTRACTOR shall inspect and promptly report to ENGINEER in writing any delays, defects or deficiencies in such work that render it unavailable or unsuitable for such proper execution and results. CONTRACTOR's failure so to report will constitute an acceptance of the other work as fit and proper for integration with CONTRACTOR's Work except for latent or non-apparent defects and deficiencies in the other work.

#### Coordination:

7.4. If OWNER contracts with others for the performance of other work on the Project at the site, the person or organization who will have authority and responsibility for coordination of the activities among the various prime contractors will be identified in the Supplementary Conditions, and the specific matters to be covered by such authority and responsibility will be itemized, and the extent of such authority and responsibilities will be provided, in the Supplementary Conditions. Unless otherwise provided in the Supplementary Conditions, neither OWNER nor ENGINEER shall have any authority or responsibility in respect of such coordination.

8.1. OWNER shall issue all communications to CONTRACTOR through ENGINEER.

8.2. In case of termination of the employment of ENGINEER, OWNER shall appoint an engineer against whom CONTRACTOR makes no reasonable objection, whose status under the Contract Documents shall be that of the former ENGINEER. Any dispute in connection with such appointment shall be subject to arbitration.

8.3. OWNER shall furnish the data required of OWNER under the Contract Documents promptly and shall make payments to CONTRACTOR promptly after they are due as provided in paragraphs 14.4 and 14.13.

8.4. OWNER's duties in respect of providing lands and easements and providing engineering surveys to establish reference points are set forth in paragraphs 4.1 and 4.4. Paragraph 4.2 refers to OWNER's identifying and making available to CONTRACTOR copies of reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at the site and in existing structures which have been utilized by ENGINEER in preparing the Drawings and Specifications.

8.5. OWNER's responsibilities in respect of purchasing and maintaining liability and property insurance are set forth in paragraph 5.5 through 5.8.

8.6. OWNER is obligated to execute Change Orders as indicated in paragraph 10.4.

8.7. OWNER's responsibility in respect of certain inspections, tests and approvals is set forth in paragraph 13.4.

8.8. In connection with OWNER's right to stop Work or suspend Work, see paragraphs 13.10 and 15.1. Paragraph 15.2 deals with OWNER's right to terminate services of CONTRACTOR under certain circumstances.

#### ARTICLE 9 – ENGINEER'S STATUS DURING CONSTRUCTION

#### Owner's Representative:

9.1. ENGINEER will be OWNER's representative during the construction period. The duties and responsibilities and the limitations of authority of ENGINEER as OWNER's representative during construction are set forth in the Contract Documents and shall not be extended without written consent of OWNER and ENGINEER.

#### Visits to Site:

9.2. ENGINEER will make visits to the site at intervals appropriate to the various stages of construction to observe the progress and quality of the executed Work and to determine, in general, if the Work is proceeding in accordance with the Contract Documents. ENGINEER will not be required to make exhaustive or continuous on-site inspections to check the quality or quantity of the Work. ENGINEER's efforts will be directed toward providing for OWNER a greater degree of confidence that the completed Work will conform to the Contract Documents. On the basis of such visits and on-site observations as an

experienced and qualified design professional, ENGINEER will keep OWNER informed of the progress of the Work and will endeavor to guard OWNER against defects and deficiencies in the Work.

#### Project Representative:

9.3. If OWNER and ENGINEER agree, ENGINEER will furnish a Resident Project Representative to assist ENGINEER in observing the performance of the Work. The duties, responsibilities and limitations of authority of any such Resident Project Representative and assistants will be as provided in the Supplementary Conditions. If OWNER designates another agent to represent OWNER at the site who is not ENGINEER's agent or employee, the duties, responsibilities and limitations of authority of such other person will be as provided in the Supplementary Conditions.

#### Clarifications and Interpretations:

9.4. ENGINEER will issue with reasonable promptness such written clarifications or interpretations of the requirements of the Contract Documents (in the form of drawings or otherwise) as ENGINEER may determine necessary, which shall be consistent with or reasonably inferable from the overall intent of the Contract Documents. If CONTRACTOR believes that a written clarification or interpretation justifies an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Time and the parties are unable to agree to the amount or extent thereof, CONTRACTOR may make a claim therefor as provided in Article 11 or Article 12.

#### Authorized Variations in Work:

9.5. ENGINEER may authorize minor variations in the Work from the requirements of the Contract Documents which do not involve an adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Time and are consistent with the overall intent of the Contract Documents. These may be accomplished by a Field Order and will be binding an OWNER, and also on CONTRACTOR who shall perform the Work involved promptly. If CONTRACTOR believes that a Field Order justifies an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Time and the parties are unable to agree as to the amount or extent thereof, CONTRACTOR may make a claim therefor as provided in Article 11 or 12.

#### Rejecting Defective Work:

9.6. ENGINEER will have authority to disapprove or reject Work which ENGINEER believes to be *defective*, and will also have authority to require special inspection or testing of the Work as provided in paragraph 13.9, whether or not the Work is fabricated, installed or completed.

#### Shop Drawings, Change Orders and Payments:

9.7. In connection with ENGINEER's responsibility for Shop Drawings and samples, see paragraphs 6.23 through 6.29 inclusive.

9.8. In connection with ENGINEER's responsibilities as to Change Orders, see Articles 10, 11 and 12.

9.9. In connection with ENGINEER's responsibilities in respect of Applications for Payment, etc., see Article 14.

#### Determination for Unit Price:

9.10. ENGINEER will determine the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by CONTRACTOR. ENGINEER will review with CONTRACTOR ENGINEER's preliminary determinations on such matters before rendering a written decision thereon (by recommendation of an Application for Payment or otherwise). ENGINEER's written decisions thereon will be final and binding upon OWNER and CONTRACTOR, unless, within ten days after the date of any such decision, either OWNER or CONTRACTOR delivers to the other party to the Agreement and to ENGINEER written notice of intention to appeal from such a decision.

#### Decisions on Disputes:

9.11. ENGINEER will be the initial interpreter of the requirements of the Contract Documents and judge of the acceptability of the Work thereunder. Claims, disputes and other matters relating to the acceptability of the Work or the interpretation of the requirements of the Contract Documents pertaining to the performance and furnishing of the Work and claims under Articles 11 and 12 in respect of changes in the Contract Price or Contract Time will be referred initially to ENGINEER in writing with a request for a formal decision in accordance with this paragraph, which ENGINEER will render in writing within a reasonable time. Written notice of each such claim, dispute and other matter will be delivered by the claimant to ENGINEER and the other party to the Agreement promptly (but in no event later than thirty days) after the occurrence of the event giving rise thereto, and written supporting data will be submitted to ENGINEER and the other party within sixty days after such occurrence unless ENGINEER allows an additional period of time to ascertain more accurate data in support of the claim.

9.12. When functioning as interpreter and judge under paragraphs 9.10 and 9.11, ENGINEER will not show partiality to OWNER or CONTRACTOR and will not be liable in connection with any interpretation or decision rendered in good faith in such capacity. The rendering of a decision by ENGINEER pursuant to paragraphs 9.10 and 9.11 with respect to any such claim, dispute or other matter (except any which have been waived by the making or acceptance of final payment as provided in paragraph 14.16) will be a condition precedent to any exercise by OWNER or CONTRACTOR of such rights or remedies as either may otherwise have under the Contract Documents or by Laws or Regulations in respect of any such claim, dispute or other matter.

#### Limitations on ENGINEER's Responsibilities:

9.13. Neither ENGINEER's authority to act under this Article 9 or elsewhere in the Contract Documents nor any decision made by ENGINEER in good faith either to exercise or not exercise such authority shall give rise to any duty or responsibility of ENGINEER to CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or any other person or organization performing any of the Work, or to any surety for any of them.

9.14. Wherever in the Contract Documents the terms "as ordered", "as directed", "as required", "as allowed", "as approved", or terms of like effect or import are used, or the adjectives "reasonable", "suitable", "acceptable", "proper" or "satisfactory" or adjectives of like effect or import are used to describe a requirement, direction, review or judgment of ENGINEER as to the Work, it is intended that such requirement, direction, review or judgment will be solely to evaluate the Work for compliance with the Contract Documents (unless there is a specific statement indicating otherwise). The use of any such term or adjective shall not be effective to assign to ENGINEER any duty or authority to supervise or direct the furnishing or

performance of the Work or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility contrary to the provisions of paragraph 9.15 or 9.16.

9.15. ENGINEER will not be responsible for CONTRACTOR's means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, and ENGINEER will not be responsible for CONTRACTOR's failure to perform or furnish the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

9.16. ENGINEER will not be responsible for the acts or omissions of CONTRACTOR or of any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or of any other person or organization performing or furnishing any of the Work.

ARTICLE 10 - CHANGES IN THE WORK

10.1. Without invalidating the Agreement and without notice to any surety, OWNER may, at any time or from time to time, order additions, deletions or revisions in the Work; these will be authorized by a Written Amendment, a Change Order, or a Work Directive Change. Upon receipt of any such document, CONTRACTOR shall promptly proceed with the Work involved which will be performed under the applicable conditions of the Contract Documents (except as otherwise specifically provided).

10.2. If OWNER and CONTRACTOR are unable to agree as to the extent, if any, of an increase or decrease in the Contract Price or an extension or shortening of the Contract Time that should be allowed as a result of a Work Directive Change, a claim may be made therefor as provided in Article 11 or Article 12.

10.3. CONTRACTOR shall not be entitled to an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Time with respect to any Work performed that is not required by the Contract Documents as amended, modified and supplemented as provided in paragraphs 3.4. and 3.5, except in the case of an emergency as provided in paragraph 6.22 and except in the case of uncovering Work as provided in paragraph 13.9.

10.4. OWNER and CONTRACTOR shall execute appropriate Change Orders (or Written Amendments) covering:

10.4.1. changes in the Work which are ordered by OWNER pursuant to paragraph 10.1, are required because of acceptance of *defective* Work under paragraph 13.13 or correcting *defective* Work under paragraph 13.14, or are agreed to by the parties;

10.4.2. changes in the Contract Price or Contract Time which are agreed to by the parties; and

10.4.3. changes in the Contract Price or Contract Time which embody the substance of any written decision rendered by ENGINEER pursuant to paragraph 9.11;

provided that, in lieu of executing any such Change Order, an appeal may be taken from any such decision in accordance with the provisions of the Contract Documents and applicable Laws and Regulations, but during any such appeal. CONTRACTOR shall carry on the Work and adhere to the progress schedule as provided in paragraph 6.29.

10.5. If notice of any change affecting the general scope of the Work or the provisions of the Contract Documents (including, but not limited to, Contract Price or Contract Time) is required by the provisions of any Bond to be given to a surety, the giving of any such notice will be CONTRACTOR's responsibility, and the amount of each applicable Bond will be adjusted accordingly.

#### ARTICLE 11 - CHANGE OF CONTRACT PRICE

11.1. The Contract Price constitutes the total compensation (subject to authorized adjustments) payable to CONTRACTOR for performing the Work. All duties, responsibilities and obligations assigned to or undertaken by CONTRACTOR shall be at his expense without change in the Contract Price.

The Contract Price may only be changed by a Change 11.2. Order or by a Written Amendment. Any claim for an increase or decrease in the Contract Price shall be based on written notice delivered by the party making the claim to the other party and to ENGINEER promptly (but in no event later than thirty days) after the occurrence of the event giving rise to the claim and stating the general nature of the claim. Notice of the amount of the claim with supporting data shall be delivered within sixty days after such occurrence (unless ENGINEER allows an additional period of time to ascertain more accurate data in support of the claim) and shall be accompanied by claimant's written statement that the amount claimed covers all known amounts (direct, indirect and consequential) to which the claimant is entitled as a result of the occurrence of said event. All claims for adjustment in the Contract Price shall be determined by ENGINEER in accordance with paragraph 9.11 if OWNER and CONTRACTOR cannot otherwise agree on the amount involved. No claim for an adjustment in the Contract Price will be valid if not submitted in accordance with this paragraph 11.2.

11.3. The value of any Work covered by a Change Order or of any claim for an increase or decrease in the Contract Price shall be determined in one of the following ways:

11.3.1. Where the Work involved is covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents, by application of unit prices to the quantities of the items involved (subject to the provisions of paragraphs 11.9.1 through 11.9.3, inclusive).

11.3.2. By mutual acceptance of a lump sum (which may include an allowance for overhead and profit not necessarily in accordance with paragraph 11.6.2.1).

11.3.3. On the basis of the Cost of the Work (determined as provided in paragraphs 11.4 and 11.5) plus a CONTRACTOR's Fee for overhead and profit (determined as provided in paragraphs 11.6 and 11.7).

#### Cost of the Work:

11.4. The term Cost of the Work means the sum of all costs necessarily incurred and paid by CONTRACTOR in the proper performance of the Work. Except as otherwise may be agreed to in writing by OWNER, such costs shall be in amounts no higher than those prevailing in the locality of the Project, shall include only the following items and shall not include any of the costs itemized in paragraph 11.5:

11.4.1. Payroll costs for employees in the direct employ of CONTRACTOR in the performance of the Work

under schedules of job classifications agreed upon by OWNER and CONTRACTOR. Payroll costs for employees not employed full time on the Work shall be apportioned on the basis of their time spent on the Work. Payroll costs shall include, but not be limited to, salaries and wages plus the cost of fringe benefits which shall include social security contributions, unemployment, excise and payroll taxes, workers' or workmen's compensation, health and retirement benefits, bonuses, sick leave, vacation and holiday pay applicable thereto. Such employees shall include superintendents and foremen at the site. The expenses of performing Work after regular working hours, on Saturday, Sunday or legal holidays, shall be included in the above to the extent authorized by OWNER.

11.4.2. Cost of all materials and equipment furnished and incorporated in the Work, including costs of transportation and storage thereof, and Suppliers' field services required in connection therewith. All cash discounts shall accrue to CONTRACTOR unless OWNER deposits funds with CONTRACTOR with which to make payments, in which case the cash discounts shall accrue to OWNER. All trade discounts, rebates and refunds and all returns from sale of surplus materials and equipment shall accrue to OWNER, and CONTRACTOR shall make provisions so that they may be obtained.

11.4.3. Payments made by CONTRACTOR to the Subcontractors for Work performed by Subcontractors. If required by OWNER, CONTRACTOR shall obtain competitive bids from Subcontractors acceptable to CONTRACTOR and shall deliver such bids to OWNER who will then determine, with the advice of ENGINEER, which bids will be accepted. If a subcontract provides that the Subcontractor is to be paid on the basis of Cost of the Work Plus a Fee, the Subcontractor's Cost of the Work shall be determined in the same manner as CONTRACTOR's Cost of the Work. All subcontracts shall be subject to the other provisions of the Contract Documents insofar as applicable.

11.4.4. Costs of special consultants (including but not limited to engineers, architects, testing laboratories, surveyors, attorneys and accountants) employed for services specifically related to the Work.

11.4.5. Supplemental costs including the following:

11.4.5.1. The proportion of necessary transportation, travel and subsistence expenses of CONTRACTOR's employees incurred in discharge of duties connected with the Work.

11.4.5.2. Cost, including transportation and maintenance, of all materials, supplies, equipment, machinery, appliances, office and temporary facilities at the site and hand tools not owned by the workers, which are consumed in the performance of the Work, and cost less market value of such items used but not consumed which remain the property of CONTRACTOR.

11.4.5.3. Rentals of all construction equipment and machinery and the parts thereof whether rented from CONTRACTOR or others in accordance with rental agreements approved by OWNER with the advice of ENGINEER, and the costs of transportation, loading, unloading, installation, dismantling and removal thereof-all in accordance with terms of said rental agreements. The rental of any such equipment,

machinery or parts shall cease when the use thereof is no longer necessary for the Work.

11.4.5.4. Sales, consumer, use or similar taxes related to the Work, and for which CONTRACTOR is liable, imposed by Laws and Regulations.

11.4.5.5. Deposits lost for causes other than negligence of CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable, and royalty payments and fees for permits and licenses.

11.4.5.6. Losses and damages (and related expenses), not compensated by insurance or otherwise, to the Work or otherwise sustained by CONTRACTOR in connection with the performance and furnishing of the Work (except losses and damages within the deductible amounts of property insurance established by OWNER in accordance with paragraph 5.9), provided they have resulted from causes other than the negligence of CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable. Such losses shall include settlements made with the written consent and approval of OWNER. No such losses, damages and expenses shall be included in the Cost of the Work for the purpose of determining CONTRACTOR's Fee. If, however, any such loss or damage requires reconstruction and CONTRACTOR is placed in charge thereof, CONTRACTOR shall be paid for services a fee proportionate to that stated in paragraph 11.6.2.

11.4.5.7. The cost of utilities, fuel and sanitary facilities at the site.

11.4.5.8. Minor expenses such as telegrams, long distance telephone calls, telephone service at the site, expressage and similar petty cash items in connection with the Work.

11.4.5.9. Cost of premiums for additional Bonds and insurance required because of changes in the Work and premiums for property insurance coverage within the limits of the deductible amounts established by OWNER in accordance with paragraph 5.9.

11.5. The term Cost of the Work shall not include any of the following:

11.5.1. Payroll costs and other compensation of CONTRACTOR's officers, executives, principals (of partnership and sole proprietorships), general managers, engineers, architects, estimators, attorneys, auditors, accountants, purchasing and contracting agents, expeditors, timekeepers, clerks and other personnel employed by CONTRACTOR whether at the site or in CONTRACTOR's principal or a branch office for general administration of the Work and not specifically included in the agreed upon schedule of job classifications referred to in paragraph 11.4.1 or specifically covered by paragraph 11.4.4-all of which are to be considered administrative costs covered by the CONTRACTOR's Fee.

11.5.2. Expenses of CONTRACTOR's principal and branch offices other than CONTRACTOR's office at the site.

11.5.3. Any of CONTRACTOR's capital expenses, including interest on CONTRACTOR's capital employed for the Work and charges against CONTRACTOR for delinquent payments.

11.5.4. Cost of premiums for all Bonds and for all insurance whether or not CONTRACTOR is required by the Contract Documents to purchase and maintain the same (except for the cost of premiums covered by sub-paragraph 11.4.5.9 above).

11.5.5. Costs due to the negligence of CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable, including but not limited to, the correction of *defective* Work, disposal of materials or equipment wrongly supplied and making good any damage to property.

11.5.6. Other overhead or general expense costs of any kind and the costs of any item not specifically and expressly included in paragraph 11.4.

#### Contractor's Fee:

11.6. The CONTRACTOR's Fee allowed to CONTRACTOR for overhead and profit shall be determined as follows:

11.6.1. a mutually acceptable fixed fee; or if none can be agreed upon.

## (This space was left blank

intentionally).

11.7. Whenever the cost of any Work is to be determined pursuant to paragraph 11.4 or 11.5, CONTRACTOR will submit in form acceptable to ENGINEER an itemized cost breakdown together with supporting data.

#### Cash Allowances:

11.8. It is understood that CONTRACTOR has included in the Contract Price all allowances so named in the Contract Documents and shall cause the Work so covered to be done by such Subcontractors or Suppliers and for such sums within the limit of the allowances as may be acceptable to ENGINEER, CONTRACTOR agrees that:

11.8.1. The allowances include the cost to CONTRACTOR (less any applicable trade discounts) of materials and equipment required by the allowances to be delivered at the site, and all applicable taxes; and

11.8.2. CONTRACTOR's costs for unloading and handling on the site, labor, installation costs, overhead, profit and other expenses contemplated for the allowances have

been included in the Contract Price and not in the allowances. No demand for additional payment on account of any thereof will be valid.

Prior to final payment, an appropriate Change Order will be issued as recommended by ENGINEER to reflect actual amounts due CONTRACTOR on account of Work covered by allowances, and the Contract Price shall be correspondingly adjusted.

#### Unit Price Work:

11.9.1. Where the Contract Documents provide that all or part of the Work is to be Unit Price Work, initially the Contract Price will be deemed to include for all Unit Price Work an amount equal to the sum of the established unit prices for each separately identified item of Unit Price Work times the estimated quantity of each item as indicated in the Agreement. The estimated quantities of items of Unit Price Work are not guaranteed and are solely for the purpose of comparison of Bids and determining an initial Contract Price. Determinations of the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by CONTRACTOR will be made by ENGINEER in accordance with Paragraph 9.10.

11.9.2. Each unit price will be deemed to include an amount considered by CONTRACTOR to be adequate to cover CONTRACTOR's overhead and profit for each separately identified item.

11.9.3. Where the quantity of any item of Unit Price Work performed by CONTRACTOR differs materially and significantly from the estimated quantity of such item indicated in the Agreement and there is no corresponding adjustment with respect to any other item of Work and if CONTRACTOR believes that CONTRACTOR has incurred additional expense as a result thereof, CONTRACTOR may make a claim for an increase in the Contract Price in accordance with Article 11 if the parties are unable to agree as to the amount of any such increase.

#### ARTICLE 12 - CHANGE OF CONTRACT TIME

12.1. The Contract Time may only be changed by a Change Order or a Written Amendment. Any claim for an extension or shortening of the Contract Time shall be based on written notice delivered by the party making the claim to the other party and to ENGINEER promptly (but in no event later than thirty days) after the occurrence of the event giving rise to the claim and stating the general nature of the claim. Notice of the extent of the claim with supporting data shall be delivered within sixty days after such occurrence (unless ENGINEER allows an additional period of time to ascertain more accurate data in support of the claim) and shall be accompanied by the claimant's written statement that the adjustment claimed is the entire adjustment to which the claimant has reason to believe it is entitled as a result of the occurrence of said event. All claims for adjustment in the Contract Time shall be determined by ENGINEER in accordance with paragraph 9.11 if OWNER and CONTRACTOR cannot otherwise agree. No claim for an adjustment in the Contract Time will be valid if not submitted in accordance with the requirements of this paragraph 12.1.

12.2. The Contract Time will be extended in an amount equal to time lost due to delays beyond the control of CONTRACTOR if a claim is made therefor as provided in paragraph 12.1. Such delays shall include, but not be limited to, acts or neglect by OWNER or others performing additional work as contemplated by Article 7, or to fires, floods, labor disputes, epidemics, abnormal weather conditions or acts of God.

12.3. All time limits stated in the Contract Documents are of the essence of the Agreement. The provisions of this Article 12 shall not exclude recovery for damages (including but not limited to fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals and court and arbitration costs) for delay by either party.

ARTICLE 13 – WARRANTY AND GUARANTEE; TESTS AND INSPECTIONS; CORRECTION, REMOVAL OR ACCEPTANCE OF DEFECTIVE WORK

#### Warranty and Guarantee:

13.1. CONTRACTOR warrants and guarantees to OWNER and ENGINEER that all Work will be in accordance with the Contract Documents and will not be *defective*. Prompt notice of all defects shall be given to CONTRACTOR. All *defective* Work, whether or not in place, may be rejected, corrected or accepted as provided in this Article 13.

#### Access to Work:

13.2. ENGINEER and ENGINEER's representatives, other representatives of OWNER, testing agencies and governmental agencies with jurisdictional interests will have access to the Work at reasonable times for their observation, inspecting and testing. CONTRACTOR shall provide proper and safe conditions for such access.

Tests and Inspections:

13.3. CONTRACTOR shall give ENGINEER timely notice of readiness of the Work for all required inspections, tests or approvals.

13.4. If Laws or Regulations of any public body having jurisdiction require any Work (or part thereof) to specifically be inspected, tested or approved. CONTRACTOR shall assume full responsibility therefor, pay all costs in connection therewith and furnish ENGINEER the required certificates of inspection, testing or approval. CONTRACTOR shall also be responsible for and shall pay all costs in connection with any inspection or testing required in connection with OWNER's or ENGINEER's acceptance of a Supplier of materials or equipment proposed to be incorporated in the Work, or of materials or equipment submitted for approval prior to CONTRACTOR's purchase thereof for incorporation in the Work. The cost of all inspections, tests and approvals in addition to the above which are required by the Contract Documents shall be paid by OWNER (unless otherwise specified).

13.5. All inspections, tests or approvals other than those required by Laws or Regulations of any public body having jurisdiction shall be performed by organizations acceptable to OWNER and CONTRACTOR (or by ENGINEER if so specified).

13.6. If any Work (including the work of others) that is to be inspected, tested or approved is covered without written concurrence of ENGINEER, it must, if requested by ENGINEER, be uncovered for observation. Such uncovering shall be at CONTRACTOR's expense unless CONTRACTOR has given ENGINEER timely notice of CONTRACTOR's intention to cover the same and ENGINEER has not acted with reasonable promptness in response to such notice.

13.7. Neither observations by ENGINEER nor inspections, tests or approvals by other shall relieve CONTRACTOR from CONTRACTOR's obligations to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

#### Uncovering Work:

13.8. If any Work is covered contrary to the written request of ENGINEER, it must, if requested by ENGINEER, be uncovered for ENGINEER's observation and replaced at CONTRACTOR's expense.

13.9. If ENGINEER considers it necessary or advisable that covered Work be observed by ENGINEER or inspected or tested by others, CONTRACTOR, at ENGINEER's request, shall uncover, expose or otherwise make available for observation, inspection or testing as ENGINEER may require, that portion of the Work in question, furnishing all necessary labor, material and If it is found that such Work is defective, equipment. CONTRACTOR shall bear all direct, indirect and consequential costs of such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection and testing and of satisfactory reconstruction, (including but not limited to fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals), and OWNER shall be entitled to an appropriate decrease in the Contract Price, and, if the parties are unable to agree as to the amount thereof, may make a claim therefor as provided in Article 11. If, however, such Work is not found to be defective, CONTRACTOR shall be allowed an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Time, or both, directly attributable to such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection, testing and reconstruction; and, if the parties are unable to agree as to the amount or extent thereof, CONTRACTOR may make a claim therefor as provided in Articles 11 and 12.

#### **Owner May Stop the Work:**

13.10. If the Work is *defective*, or CONTRACTOR fails to supply sufficient skilled workers or suitable materials or equipment, or fails to furnish or perform the Work in such a way that the completed Work will conform to the Contract Documents, OWNER may order CONTRACTOR to stop the Work, or any portion thereof, until the cause for such order has been eliminated; however, this right of OWNER to stop the Work shall not give rise to any duty on the part of OWNER to exercise this right for the benefit of CONTRACTOR or any other party.

#### Correction or Removal of Defective Work:

13.11. If required by ENGINEER, CONTRACTOR shall promptly, as directed, either correct all *defective* Work, whether or not fabricated, installed or completed, or, if the Work has been rejected by ENGINEER, remove it from the site and replace it with *nondefective* Work. CONTRACTOR shall bear all direct, indirect and consequential costs of such correction or removal (including but not limited to fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals) made necessary thereby.

#### One Year Correction Period:

13.12. If within one year after the date of Substantial Completion or such longer period of time as may be prescribed by Laws or Regulations or by the terms of any applicable special guarantee required by the Contract Documents or by any specific provision of the Contract Documents, any Work is found to be defective, CONTRACTOR shall promptly, without cost to OWNER and in accordance with OWNER's written instructions, either correct such defective Work, or, if it has been rejected by OWNER, remove it from the site and replace it with nondefective Work If CONTRACTOR does not promptly comply with the terms of such instructions, or in an emergency where delay would cause serious risk of loss or damage, OWNER may have the defective Work corrected or the rejected Work removed and replaced, and all direct, indirect and consequential costs of such removal and replacement (including but not limited to fees and charges of engineer, architects, attorneys and other professionals) will be paid by CONTRACTOR. In special circumstances where a particular item of equipment is placed in continuous service before Substantial Completion of all the Work, the correction period for that item may start to run from an earlier date if so provided in the Specifications or by Written Amendments.

#### Acceptance of Defective Work:

13.13. If, instead of requiring correction or removal and replacement of defective Work, OWNER (and, prior to ENGINEER's recommendation of final payment, also ENGINEER) prefers to accept it, OWNER may do so, CONTRACTOR shall bear all direct, indirect and consequential costs attributable to OWNER's evaluation of and determination to accept such defective Work (such costs to be approved by ENGINEER as to reasonableness and to include but not be limited to fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals). If any such acceptance occurs prior to ENGINEER's recommendation of final payment, a Change Order will be issued incorporating the necessary revisions in the Contract Documents with respect to the Work; and OWNER shall be entitled to an appropriate decrease in the Contract Price, and, if the parties are unable to agree as to the amount thereof, OWNER may make a claim therefor as provided in Article 11. If the acceptance occurs after such recommendation, an appropriate amount will be paid by CONTRACTOR to OWNER.

#### **OWNER May Correct Defective Work:**

13.14. If CONTRACTOR fails within a reasonable time after written notice of ENGINEER to proceed to correct and to correct defective Work or to remove and replace rejected Work as required by ENGINEER in accordance with paragraph 13.11, or if CONTRACTOR fails to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, of if CONTRACTOR fails to comply with any other provision of the Contract Documents, OWNER may, after seven days' written notice to CONTRACTOR, correct and remedy any such deficiency. In exercising the rights and remedies under this paragraph OWNER shall proceed expeditiously. To the extent necessary to complete corrective and remedial action, OWNER may include CONTRACTOR from all or part of the site, take possession of all or part of the Work. and suspend CONTRACTOR's services related thereto, take possession of CONTRACTOR's tools, appliances, construction equipment and machinery at the site and incorporate in the Work all materials and equipment stored at the site for which OWNER has paid CONTRACTOR but which are stored elsewhere. CONTRACTOR shall allow OWNER, OWNER's representatives, agents and employees such access to the site as may be necessary to enable OWNER to exercise the rights and remedies under this paragraph. All direct, indirect and consequential costs of OWNER in exercising such rights and remedies will be charged against CONTRACTOR in an amount approved as to reasonableness by ENGINEER, and a Change Order will be issued incorporating the necessary revisions in the Contract Documents with respect to the Work: and OWNER shall be entitled to an appropriate decrease in the Contract Price, and, if the parties are unable to agree as to the amount thereof, OWNER may make a claim therefor as provided in Article 11. Such direct, indirect and consequential costs will include but not be limited to fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals, all court and arbitration costs and all costs of repair and replacement of work of others destroyed or damaged by correction, removal or replacement of CONTRACTOR's defective Work, CONTRACTOR shall not be allowed an extension of the Contract Time because of any delay in performance of the Work attributable to the exercise by OWNER of OWNER's rights and remedies hereunder.

#### ARTICLE 14 – PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR AND COMPLETION

#### Schedule of Values:

14.1. The schedule of values established as provided in paragraph 2.9 will serve as the basis for progress payments and will be incorporated into a form of Application for Payment acceptable to ENGINEER. Progress payments on account of Unit Price Work will be based on the number of units completed.

#### Application for Progress Payment:

14.2. At least twenty days before each progress payment is scheduled (but not often than once a month), CONTRACTOR shall submit to ENGINEER for review an Application for Payment filled out and signed by CONTRACTOR covering the Work completed as of the date of the Application and accompanied by such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents. If payment is requested on the basis of materials and equipment not incorporated in the Work but delivered and suitably stored at the site or at another location agreed to in writing, the Application for Payment shall also be accompanied by a bill of sale, invoice or other documentation warranting that OWNER has received the materials and equipment free and clear of all liens, charges, security interests and encumbrances (which are hereinafter in these General Conditions referred to as "Liens") and evidence that the materials and equipment are covered by appropriate property insurance and other arrangements to protect OWNER's interest therein, all of which will be satisfactory to OWNER. The amount of retainage with respect to progress payments will be as stipulated in the Agreement.

#### CONTRACTOR's Warranty of Title:

14.3. CONTRACTOR warrants and guarantees that title to all Work, materials and equipment covered by any Application for Payment, whether incorporated in the Project or not, will pass to OWNER no later than the time of payment free and clear of all Liens.

#### **Review of Applications for Progress Payment:**

This space was left blank intentionally.

14.5. ENGINEER's recommendation of any payment requested in an Application for Payment will constitute a representation by ENGINEER to OWNER, based on ENGINEER's on-site observations of the Work in progress as an experienced and qualified design professional and on ENGINEER's review of the Application for Payment and the accompanying data and schedules that the Work has progressed to the point indicated; that, to the best of ENGINEER's knowledge, information and belief, the quality of the Work is in accordance with the Contract Documents (subject to an evaluation of the Work as a functioning whole prior to or upon Substantial Completion, to the results of any subsequent tests called for in the Contract Documents, to a final determination of quantities and classifications for Unit Price Work under paragraph 9.10, and to any other qualifications stated in the recommendation); and that CONTRACTOR is entitled to payment of the amount recommended. However, by recommending any such payment ENGINEER will not thereby

be deemed to have represented that exhaustive or continuous on-site inspections have been made to check the quality or the quantity of the Work beyond the responsibilities specifically assigned to ENGINEER in the Contract Documents or that there may not be other matters or issues between the parties that might entitle CONTRACTOR to be paid additionally by OWNER or OWNER to withhold payment to CONTRACTOR.

14.6. ENGINEER's recommendation of final payment will constitute an additional representation by ENGINEER to OWNER that the conditions precedent to CONTRACTOR's being entitled to final payment as set forth in paragraph 14.13 have been fulfilled.

14.7. ENGINEER may refuse to recommend the whole or any part of any payment if, in ENGINEER's opinion, it would be incorrect to make such representations to OWNER. ENGINEER may also refuse to recommend any such payment, or, because of subsequently discovered evidence or the results of subsequent inspections or tests, nullify any such payment previously recommended, to such extent as may be necessary in ENGINEER's opinion to protect OWNER from loss because:

14.7.1. the Work is *defective*, or completed Work has been damaged requiring correction or replacement,

14.7.2. the Contract Price has been reduced by Written Amendment or Change Order;

14.7.3. OWNER has been required to correct *defective* Work or complete Work in accordance with paragraph 13.14, or

14.7.4. of ENGINEER's actual knowledge of the occurrence of any of the events enumerated in paragraphs 15.2.1 through 15.2.9 inclusive.

OWNER may refuse to make payment of the full amount recommended by ENGINEER because claims have been made against OWNER on account of CONTRACTOR's performance or furnishing of the Work or Liens have been filed in connection with the Work or there are other items entitling OWNER to a setoff against the amount recommended, but OWNER must give CONTRACTOR immediate written notice (with a copy to ENGINEER) stating the reasons for such action.

#### Substantial Completion:

14.8. When CONTRACTOR considers the entire Work ready for its intended use CONTRACTOR shall notify OWNER and ENGINEER in writing that the entire Work is substantially complete (except for items specifically listed by CONTRACTOR as incomplete) and request that ENGINEER issue a certificate of Substantial Completion. Within a reasonable time thereafter, OWNER, CONTRACTOR and ENGINEER shall make an inspection of the Work to determine the status of completion. If ENGINEER does not consider the Work substantially complete, ENGINEER will notify CONTRACTOR in writing giving the reasons therefor. If ENGINEER considers the Work substantially complete, ENGINEER will prepare and deliver to OWNER a tentative certificate of Substantial Completion which shall fix the date of Substantial Completion. There shall be attached to the certificate a tentative list of items to be completed or corrected before final payment. OWNER shall have seven days after receipt of the tentative certificate during which to make written objection to ENGINEER as to any provisions of the certificate or attached list. If, after considering such objections, ENGINEER concludes that the Work is not substantially complete, ENGINEER will within fourteen days after submission of the

tentative certificate to OWNER notify CONTRACTOR in writing, stating the reasons therefor. If, after consideration of OWNER's objections, ENGINEER considers the Work substantially complete, ENGINEER will within said fourteen days execute and deliver to OWNER and CONTRACTOR a definitive certificate of Substantial Completion (with a revised tentative list of items to be completed or corrected) reflecting such changes from the tentative certificate as ENGINEER believes justified after consideration of any objections from OWNER. At the time of delivery of the tentative certificate of Substantial Completion ENGINEER will deliver to OWNER and CONTRACTOR a written recommendation as to division of responsibilities pending final payment between OWNER and CONTRACTOR with respect to security, operation, safety, maintenance, heat, utilities, insurance and warranties. Unless OWNER and CONTRACTOR agree otherwise in writing and so inform ENGINEER prior to ENGINEER's issuing the definitive certificate of Substantial Completion, ENGINEER's aforesaid recommendation will be binding on OWNER and CONTRACTOR until final payment.

14.9. OWNER shall have the right to exclude CONTRACTOR from the Work after the date of Substantial Completion, but OWNER shall allow CONTRACTOR reasonable access to complete or correct items on the tentative list.

#### Partial Utilization:

14.10. Use by OWNER of any finished part of the Work, which has specifically been identified in the Contract Documents, or which OWNER, ENGINEER and CONTRACTOR agree constitutes a separately functioning and useable part of the Work that can be used by OWNER without significant interference with CONTRACTOR's performance of the remainder of the Work, may be accomplished prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work subject to the following:

OWNER at any time may request 14 10 1 CONTRACTOR in writing to permit OWNER to use any such part of the Work which OWNER believes to be ready for its intended use and substantially complete. If CONTRACTOR agrees, CONTRACTOR will certify to OWNER and ENGINEER that said part of the Work is substantially complete and request ENGINEER to issue a certificate of Substantial Completion for that part of the Work. CONTRACTOR at any time may notify OWNER and ENGINEER in writing that CONTRACTOR considers any such part of the Work ready for its intended use and substantially complete and request ENGINEER to issue a certificate of Substantial Completion for that part of the Work. Within a reasonable time after either such request, OWNER, CONTRACTOR and ENGINEER shall make an inspection of that part of the Work to determine its status of completion. If ENGINEER does not consider that part of the Work to be substantially complete, ENGINEER will notify OWNER and CONTRACTOR in writing giving the reasons therefor. If ENGINEER considers that part of the Work to be substantially complete, the provisions of paragraphs 14.8 and 14.9 will apply with respect to certification of Substantial Completion of that part of the Work and the division of responsibility in respect thereof and access thereto.

14.10.2. OWNER may at any time request CONTRACTOR in writing to permit OWNER to take over operation of any such part of the Work although it is not substantially complete. A copy of such request will be sent to ENGINEER and within a reasonable time thereafter OWNER, CONTRACTOR and ENGINEER shall make an inspection of that part of the Work to determine its status of completion and will prepare a list of the items remaining to be completed or corrected thereon before final payment. If CONTRACTOR does not object in writing to OWNER and ENGINEER that such part of the Work is not ready for separate operation by OWNER, ENGINEER will finalize the list of items to be completed or corrected and will deliver such list to OWNER and CONTRACTOR together with a written recommendation as to the division of responsibilities payment between pending final OWNER and CONTRACTOR with respect to security, operation, safety, maintenance, utilities, insurance, warranties and guarantees for that part of the Work which will become binding upon OWNER and CONTRACTOR at the time when OWNER takes over such operation (unless they shall have otherwise agreed in writing and so informed ENGINEER). During such operation and prior to Substantial Completion of such part of the Work, OWNER shall allow CONTRACTOR reasonable access to complete or correct items on said list and to complete other related Work.

14.10.3. No occupancy or separate operation of part of the Work will be accomplished prior to compliance with the requirements of paragraph 5.15 in respect of property insurance.

#### Final Inspection:

14.11. Upon written notice from CONTRACTOR that the entire Work or an agreed portion thereof is complete, ENGINEER will make a final inspection with OWNER and CONTRACTOR and will notify CONTRACTOR in writing of all particulars in which this inspection reveals that the Work is incomplete or *defective*. CONTRACTOR shall immediately take sure measures as are necessary to remedy such deficiencies.

#### Final Application for Payment:

14.12. After CONTRACTOR has completed all such corrections to the satisfaction of ENGINEER and delivered all maintenance and operating instructions, schedules, guarantees, Bonds, certificates of inspection, marked-up record documents (as provided in paragraph 6.19) and other documents-all as required by the Contract Documents, and after ENGINEER has indicated that the Work is acceptable (subject to the provisions of paragraph 14.16), CONTRACTOR may make application for final payment following the procedure for progress payments. The final Application for Payment shall be accompanied by all documentation called for in the Contract Documents, together with complete and legally effective releases or waivers (satisfactory to OWNER) of all Liens arising out of or filed in connection with the Work. In lieu thereof and as approved by OWNER, CONTRACTOR may furnish receipts or releases in full; an affidavit of CONTRACTOR that the releases and receipts include all labor, services, material and equipment for which a Lien could be filed, and that all payrolls, material and equipment bills, and other indebtedness connected with the Work for which OWNER or OWNER's property might in any way be responsible, have been paid or otherwise satisfied; and consent of the surety, if any, to final payment.

#### Final Payment and Acceptance:

14.13. If, on the basis of ENGINEER's observation of the Work during construction and final inspection, and ENGINEER's review of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation – all as required by the Contract Documents, ENGINEER is satisfied that the Work has been completed and CONTRACTOR's other obligations under the Contract Documents have been fulfilled, ENGINEER will, within ten days after receipt of the final Application for Payment, indicate in writing ENGINEER's recommendation of payment and present

the Application to OWNER for payment. Thereupon ENGINEER will give written notice to OWNER and CONTRACTOR that the Work is acceptable subject to the provisions of paragraph 14.16. Otherwise, ENGINEER will return the Application to CONTRACTOR, indicating in writing the reasons for refusing to recommend final payment, in which case CONTRACTOR shall make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application. Thirty days after presentation to OWNER of the Application and accompanying documentation, in appropriate form and substance, and with ENGINEER's recommendation and notice of acceptability, the amount recommended by ENGINEER will become due and will be paid by OWNER to CONTRACTOR.

14.14. If, through no fault of CONTRACTOR, final completion of the Work is significantly delayed and if ENGINEER so confirms, OWNER shall, upon receipt of CONTRACTOR's final Application for Payment and recommendation of ENGINEER, and without terminating the Agreement, make payment of the balance due for that portion of the Work fully completed and accepted. If the remaining balance to be held by OWNER for Work not fully completed or corrected is less than the retainage stipulated in the Agreement, and if Bonds have been furnished as required in paragraph 5.1, the written consent of the surety to the payment of the balance due for that portion of the Work fully completed and accepted shall be submitted by CONTRACTOR to ENGINEER with the Application for such payment. Such payment shall be made under the terms and conditions governing final payment, except that it shall not constitute a waiver of claims.

#### Contractor's Continuing Obligation:

14.15. CONTRACTOR's obligation to perform and complete the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents shall be absolute. Neither recommendation of any progress or final payment by ENGINEER, nor the issuance of a certificate of Substantial Completion, nor any payment by OWNER to CONTRACTOR under the Contract Documents, nor any use or occupancy of the Work or any part thereof by OWNER, nor any act of acceptance by OWNER nor any failure to do so, nor any review and approval of a Shop Drawing or sample submission, nor the issuance of a notice of acceptability by ENGINEER pursuant to paragraph 14.13, nor any correction of defective Work by OWNER will constitute an acceptance of Work not in accordance with the Contract Documents or a release of CONTRACTOR's obligation to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents (except as provided in paragraph 14.16).

#### Waiver of Claims:

14.16. The making and acceptance of final payment will constitute:

14.16.1. a waiver of all claims by OWNER against CONTRACTOR, except claims arising from unsettled Liens, from *defective* Work appearing after final inspection pursuant to paragraph 14.11 or from failure to comply with the Contract Documents or the terms of any special guarantees specified therein; however, it will not constitute a waiver by OWNER of any rights in respect of CONTRACTOR's continuing obligations under the Contract Documents; and

14.16.2. a waiver of all claims by CONTRACTOR against OWNER other than those previously made in writing and still unsettled.

ARTICLE 15 - SUSPENSION OF WORK AND

#### **Owner May Suspend Work:**

15.1. OWNER may, at any time and without cause, suspend the Work or any portion thereof for a period of not more than ninety days by notice in writing to CONTRACTOR and ENGINEER which will fix the date on which Work will be resumed. CONTRACTOR shall resume the Work on the date so fixed. CONTRACTOR shall be allowed an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Time, or both, directly attributable to any suspension if CONTRACTOR makes an approved claim therefor as provided in Articles 11 and 12.

#### **Owner May Terminate:**

15.2. Upon the occurrence of any one or more of the following events:

15.2.1. if CONTRACTOR commences a voluntary case under any chapter of the Bankruptcy Code (Title 11, United States Code), as now or hereafter in effect, or if CONTRACTOR takes any equivalent or similar action by filing a petition or otherwise under any other federal or state law in effect at such time relating to the bankruptcy or insolvency;

15.2.2. if a petition is filed against CONTRACTOR under any chapter of the Bankruptcy Code as now or hereafter in effect at the time of filing, or if a petition is filed seeking any such equivalent or similar relief against CONTRACTOR under any other federal or state law in effect at the time relating to bankruptcy or insolvency;

15.2.3. if CONTRACTOR makes a general assignment for the benefit of creditors;

15.2.4. if a trustee, receiver, custodian or agent of CONTRACTOR is appointed under applicable law or under contract, whose appointment or authority to take charge of property of CONTRACTOR is for the purpose of enforcing a Lien against such property or for the purpose of general administration of such property for the benefit of CONTRACTOR's creditors;

15.2.5. if CONTRACTOR admits in writing an inability to pay its debts generally as they become due;

15.2.6. if CONTRACTOR persistently fails to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents (including, but not limited to, failure to supply sufficient skilled workers or suitable materials or equipment or failure to adhere to the progress schedule established under paragraph 2.9 as revised from time to time);

15.2.7. if CONTRACTOR disregards Laws or Regulations of any public body having jurisdiction;

15.2.8. if CONTRACTOR disregards the authority of ENGINEER; or

15.2.9. if CONTRACTOR otherwise violates in any substantial way any provisions of the Contract Documents;

OWNER may, after giving CONTRACTOR (and the surety, if there be one) seven days' written notice and to the extent

permitted by Laws and Regulations, terminate the services of CONTRACTOR, exclude CONTRACTOR from the site and take possession of the Work and of all CONTRACTOR's tools, appliances, construction equipment and machinery at the site and use the same to the full extent they could be used by CONTRACTOR (without liability to CONTRACTOR for trespass or conversion), incorporate in the Work all materials and equipment stored at the site or for which OWNER has paid CONTRACTOR but which are stored elsewhere, and finish the Work as OWNER may deem expedient. In such case CONTRACTOR shall not be entitled to receive any further payment until the Work is finished. If the unpaid balance of the Contract Price exceeds the direct, indirect and consequential costs of completing the Work (including but not limited to fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals and court and arbitration costs) such excess will be paid to CONTRACTOR. If such costs exceed such unpaid balance, CONTRACTOR shall pay the difference to OWNER. Such costs incurred by OWNER will be approved as to reasonableness by ENGINEER and incorporated in a Change Order, but when exercising any rights or remedies under this paragraph OWNER shall not be required to obtain the lowest price for the Work performed.

15.3. Where CONTRACTOR's services have been so terminated by OWNER, the termination will not affect any rights or remedies of OWNER against CONTRACTOR then existing or which may thereafter accrue. Any retention or payment of moneys due CONTRACTOR by OWNER will not release CONTRACTOR from liability.

15.4. Upon seven days' written notice to CONTRACTOR and ENGINEER, OWNER may, without cause and without prejudice to any other right or remedy, elect to abandon the Work and terminate the Agreement. In such case, CONTRACTOR shall be paid for all Work executed and any expense sustained plus reasonable termination expenses, which will include, but not be limited to, direct indirect and consequential costs (including, but not limited to, fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals and court and arbitration costs).

#### Contractor May Stop Work or Terminate:

If, through no act or fault of CONTRACTOR, the Work 15.5. is suspended for a period of more than ninety days by OWNER or under an order of court or other public authority, or ENGINEER fails to act on any Application for Payment within thirty days after it is submitted, or OWNER fails for thirty days to pay CONTRACTOR any sum finally determined to be due, then CONTRACTOR may, upon seven days' written to OWNER and ENGINEER, terminate the Agreement and recover from OWNER payment for all Work executed and any expense sustained plus reasonable termination expenses. In addition and in lieu of terminating the Agreement, if ENGINEER has failed to act on an Application for Payment or OWNER has failed to make any payment as aforesaid. CONTRACTOR may upon seven days' written notice to OWNER and ENGINEER stop the Work until payment of all amounts then due. The provisions of this paragraph shall not relieve CONTRACTOR of the obligations under paragraph 6.29 to carry on the Work in accordance with the progress schedule and without delay during disputes and disagreements with OWNER.

**ARTICLE 16 – ARBITRATION** 

16.1. All claims, disputes and other matters in question between OWNER and CONTRACTOR arising out of, or relating to the Contract Documents or the breach thereof (except for claims which have been waived by the making or acceptance of final payment as provided by paragraph 14.16) will be decided by arbitration in accordance with the Construction Industry Arbitration Rules of the American Arbitration Association then obtaining subject to the limitations of this Article 16. This agreement so to arbitrate and any other agreement or consent to arbitrate entered into in accordance herewith as provided in this Article 16 will be specifically enforceable under the prevailing law of any court having jurisdiction.

16.2. No demand for arbitration of any claim, dispute or other matter that is required to be referred to ENGINEER initially for decision in accordance with paragraph 9.11 will be made until the earlier of (a) the date on which ENGINEER has rendered a decision or (b) the tenth day after the parties have presented their evidence to ENGINEER if a written decision has not been rendered by ENGINEER before that date. No demand for arbitration of any such claim, dispute or other matter will be made later than thirty days after the date on which ENGINEER has rendered a written decision in respect thereof in accordance with paragraph 9.11, and the failure to demand arbitration within said thirty days' period shall result in ENGINEER's decision being final and binding upon OWNER and CONTRACTOR. If ENGINEER renders a decision after arbitration proceeding have been initiated, such decision may be entered as evidence but will not supersede the arbitration proceedings, except where the decision is acceptable to the parties concerned. No demand for arbitration of any written decision of ENGINEER rendered in accordance with paragraph 9.10 will be made later than ten days after the party making such demand has delivered written notice of intention to appeal as provided in paragraph 9.10.

16.3. Notice of the demand for arbitration will be filed in writing with the other party to the Agreement and with the American Arbitration Association, and a copy will be sent to ENGINEER for information. The demand for arbitration will be made within the thirty-day or ten-day period specified in paragraph 16.2 as applicable, and in all other cases within a reasonable time after the claim, dispute or other matter in question has arisen, and in no event shall any such demand be made after the date when institution of legal or equitable proceedings based on such claim, dispute or other matter in question would be barred by the applicable statute of limitations.

16.4. No arbitration arising out of or relating to the Contract Documents shall include by consolidation, joinder or in any other manner any other person or entity (including ENGINEER, ENGINEER's agents, employees or consultants) who is not a party to this contract unless:

16.4.1. the inclusion of such other person or entity is necessary if complete relief is to be afforded among those who are already parties to the arbitration,

16.4.2. such other person or entity is substantially involved in a question of law or fact which is common to those who are already parties to the arbitration and which will arise in such proceedings, and

16.4.3. the written consent of the other person or entity sought to be included and of OWNER and CONTRACTOR has been obtained for such inclusion, which consent shall make specific reference to this paragraph; but no such consent shall constitute consent to arbitration of any dispute not specifically described in such consent or to arbitration with any party not specifically identified in such consent. 16.5. The award rendered by the arbitrators will be final, judgment may be entered upon it in any court having jurisdiction thereof, and will not be subject to modification or appeal except to the extent permitted by Sections 10 and 11 of the Federal Arbitration Act (9 U.S.C. §§ 10,11).

#### ARTICLE 17 - MISCELLANEOUS

#### Giving Notice:

17.1. Whenever any provision of the Contract Documents requires the giving of written notice, it will be deemed to have been validly given if delivered in person to the individual or to a member of the firm or to an officer of the corporation for whom it is intended, or if delivered at or sent by registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, to the last business address known to the giver of the notice.

#### Computation of Time:

17.2.1. When any period of tiem is referred to in the Contract Documents by days, it will be computed to exclude the first and include the last day of such period. If the last day of any such period falls on a Saturday or Sunday or on a day made a legal holiday by the law of the applicable jurisdiction, such day will be omitted from the computation.

17.2.2. A calendar day of twenty-four hours measured from midnight to the next midnight shall constitute a day.

#### General:

17.3. Should OWNER or CONTRACTOR suffer injury or damage to person or property because of any error, omission or act of the other party or of any of the other party's employees or agents or others for whose acts the other party is legally liable, claim will be made in writing to the other party within a reasonable time of the first observance of such injury or damage. The provisions of this paragraph 17.3 shall not be construed as a substitute for or a waiver of the provisions of any applicable statute of limitations or repose.

17.4. The duties and obligations imposed by these General Conditions and the rights and remedies available hereunder to the parties hereto, and, in particular but without limitation, the warranties, guarantees and obligations imposed upon CONTRACTOR by paragraphs 6.30, 13.1, 13.12, 13.14, 14.3 and 15.2 and all of the rights and remedies available to OWNER and

ENGINEER thereunder, are in addition to, and are not to be construed in any way as a limitation of, any rights and remedies available to any or all of them which are otherwise imposed or available by Laws or Regulations, by special warranty or guarantee or by other provisions of the Contract Documents, and the provisions of this paragraph will be as effective as if repeated specifically in the Contract Documents in connection with each particular duty, obligation, right and remedy to which they apply. All representatives, warranties and guarantees made in the Contract Documents will survive final payment and termination or completion of the Agreement.

## SUPPLEMENTAL GENERAL CONDITIONS

- 1. Enumeration of Plans, Specifications and Addenda
- 2. Stated Allowances
- 3. Contractor Payments
- 4. Payments to Covered Workers
- 5. Certification of Eligibility
- 6. Employment Practices
- 7. Special Hazards
- 8. Public Liability and Property Damage Insurance
- 9. Photographs of Project
- 10. Schedule of Minimum Hourly Wage Rates
- 11. Builder's Risk Insurance
- 12. Special Equal Opportunity Provisions
- 13. Special Conditions Pertaining to Hazards, Safety Standards and Accident Prevention
- 14. Flood Disaster Protection
- 15. Access to Records/Maintenance of Records
- 16. Conflict of Interest

## 1. ENUMERATION OF PLANS, SPECIFICATIONS AND ADDENDA

Following are the Plans, Specifications and Addenda which for a part of this contract, as set forth in Paragraph 1 of the General Conditions, "Contract and Contract Documents":

DRAWINGS			
General Construction:	Nos	C0.0–C8.0 (11 Sheets)	
Heating and Ventilating:	"	<u>N/A</u>	
Plumbing:	"	<u>N/A</u>	
Electrical:	"	<u>N/A</u>	
	"	N/A	
	"	<u>N/A</u>	
SPECIFICATIONS:			
General Construction: Division 01: Division 02: Division 31: Division 33: Heating and Ventilating: Plumbing: Electrical:	Page _02 Page _3 Page _3 Page Page	<u>11000.1</u> to <u>015713.6</u> , incl. 9pgs <u>24116.1</u> to <u>024116.2</u> , incl. 2pgs <u>11100.1</u> to <u>317115.1</u> ,incl.16pgs <u>34000.1</u> to <u>334000.4</u> , incl. 4pgs to, incl. to, incl. to, incl.	
ADDENDA:			
No Date No Date		Date Date	

# 2. STATE ALLOWANCES

Pursuant to Article 11.8 of the General Conditions, the Contractor shall include the following cash allowances in his proposal:

(a) For	(Page	of Specifications)	\$
(b) For	(Page	of Specifications)	\$
(c) For	(Page	of Specifications)	\$
(d) For	(Page	of Specifications)	\$
(e) For	(Page	of Specifications)	\$
(f) For	(Page	of Specifications)	\$

# 3. CONTRACTOR PAYMENTS

## A. PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR

- (1) To insure the proper performance of this contract, the Owner shall retain five percent (5%) of the amount of each estimate until final completion and acceptance of all work covered by this contract: <u>Provided further</u> that on completion and acceptance of each separate building, public work, or other division of the contract, on which the price is stated separately in the contract, payment may be made in full, including retained percentages thereon, less authorized deductions.
- (2) In preparing estimates the material delivered on the site and preparatory work done may be taken into consideration.
- (3) All material and work covered by partial payments made shall thereupon become the sole property of the Owner, but this provision shall not be construed as relieving the Contractor from the sole responsibility for the care and protection of materials and work upon which payments have been made or the restoration of any damaged work, or as a waiver of the right of the Owner to require the fulfillment of all of the terms of the contract.
- (4) Owner's Right to Withhold Certain Amounts and Make Application Thereof: The Contractor agrees that he will indemnify and save the Owner harmless from all claims growing out of the lawful demands of subcontractors, laborers, workers, mechanics, materialmen, and furnishers of machinery and parts thereof, equipment, power tools, and all supplies, including commissary, incurred in the furtherance of the performance of this contract. The Contractor shall, at the Owner's request, furnish satisfactory evidence that all obligations of the nature hereinabove designated have been paid, discharged, or waived. If the Contractor fails so to do, then the Owner may, after having served written notice on the said Contractor, either pay unpaid bills, of which the Owner has written notice, direct, or withhold from the Contractor's unpaid compensation a sum of money deemed reasonably sufficient to pay any and all such lawful claims until satisfactory evidence is furnished that all liabilities have been fully discharged whereupon payment to the Contractor shall be resumed, in accordance with the terms of this contract, but in no event shall the provisions of this sentence be construed to impose any obligations upon the Owner to either the Contractor or his Surety. In paying any unpaid bills of the Contractor, the Owner shall be deemed the agent of the Contractor, and any payment so made by the Owner shall be considered as a payment made under the contract by the Owner to the Contractor and the Owner shall not be liable to the Contractor for any such payments made in good faith.
- B. PAYMENTS BY CONTRACTOR

The Contractor shall pay (a) for all transportation and utility services not later than the 20<sup>th</sup> day of the calendar month following that in which services are rendered, (b) for all materials, tools, and other expendable equipment to the extent of ninety percent (90%) of the cost thereof, not later than the 20<sup>th</sup> day of the calendar month following that in which such materials, tools, and equipment are delivered at the site of the project, and the balance of the cost thereof, not later than the 30<sup>th</sup> day following the completion of that part of the work in or on which such materials, tools, and equipment are incorporated or used, and (c) to each of his subcontractors, not later than the 5<sup>th</sup> day following each payment to the Contractor, the respective amounts allowed the Contractor on account of the work performed by his subcontractors to the extent of each subcontractor's interest therein.

C. TIME FOR COMPLETION AND LIQUIDATED DAMAGES

It is hereby understood and mutually agreed, by and between the Contractor and the Owner, that the date of beginning and the time for completion as specified in the contract of the work to be done hereunder are ESSENTIAL CONDITIONS of this contract; and it is further mutually understood and agreed that the work embraced in this contract shall be commenced on a date to be specified in the "Notice to Proceed."

The Contractor agrees that said work shall be prosecuted regularly, diligently, and uninterruptedly at such rate of progress as will insure full completion thereof within the time specified. It is expressly understood and agreed, by and between the Contractor and the Owner, that the time for the completion of the work described herein is a reasonable time for the completion of the same, taking into consideration the average climatic range and usual industrial conditions prevailing in this locality.

If the said Contractor shall neglect, fail or refuse to complete the work within the time herein specified, or any proper extension thereof granted by the Owner, then the Contractor does hereby agree, as a part consideration for the awarding of this contract, to pay to the Owner the amount specified in the contract, not as a penalty but as liquidated damages for such breach of contract as hereinafter set forth, for each and every calendar day that the Contractor shall be in default after the time stipulated in the contract for completing the work.

The said amount is fixed and agreed upon by and between the Contractor and the Owner because of the impracticability and extreme difficulty of fixing and ascertaining the actual damages the Owner would in such event sustain, and said amount is agreed to be the amount of damages which the Owner would sustain and said amount shall be retained from time to time by the Owner from current periodical estimates.

It is further agreed that time is of the essence of each and every portion of this contract and of the specifications wherein a definite and certain length of time is fixed for the performance of any act whatsoever; and where under the contract an additional time is allowed for the completion of any work, the new time limit fixed by such extension shall be of the essence of this contract. <u>Provided</u> that the Contractor shall not be charged with liquidated damages or any excess cost

when the Owner determines that the Contractor is without fault and the Contractor's reasons for the time extension are acceptable to the Owner; <u>Provided further</u> that the Contractor shall not be charged with liquidated damages or any excess cost when the delay in completion of the work is due:

- (1) To any preference, priority or allocation order duly issued by the Government.
- (2) To unforeseeable cause beyond the control and without the fault or negligence of the Contractor, including, but not restricted to, acts of God, or of the public enemy, acts of the Owner, acts of another Contractor in the performance of a contract with the Owner, fires, floods, epidemics, quarantine restrictions, strikes, freight embargoes, and severe weather; and
- (3) To any delays of Subcontractors or suppliers occasioned by any of the causes specified in subsections (1) and (2) of this article:

Provided further that the Contractor shall, within ten (10) days from the beginning of such delay, unless the Owner shall grant a further period of time prior to the date of final settlement of the contract, notify the Owner, in writing, of the delay and notify the Contractor within a reasonable time of its decision in the matter.

D. PROTECTION OF LIVES AND HEALTH

The Contractor shall exercise proper precaution at all times for the protection of persons and property and shall be responsible for all damages to persons or property, either on or off the site, which occur as a result of his prosecution of the work.

E. SUBCONTRACTS

The Contractor will insert in any subcontracts the wage provisions contained herein and such other clauses as the State of Tennessee Department of Economic and Community Development may by instructions require, and also, a clause requiring the subcontractors to include these clauses in any lower tier subcontracts which they may enter into, together with a clause requiring this insertion in any further subcontracts that may in turn be made.

F. INTEREST OF MEMBER OF OR DELEGATE TO CONGRESS

No member of or Delegate to Congress, or Resident Commissioner, shall be admitted to any share or part of this contract or to any benefit that may arise therefrom, but this provision shall not be construed to extent to this contract if made with a corporation for its general benefit. G. OTHER PROHIBITED INTEREST

No official of the Owner who is authorized in such capacity and on behalf of the Owner to negotiate, make, accept or approve, or to take part in negotiating, making, accepting, or approving any architectural, engineering, inspection, construction or material supply contract or any subcontract in connection with the construction of the project, shall become directly or indirectly interested personally in this contract or in any part hereof. No officer, employee, architect, attorney, engineer or inspector of or for the Owner who is authorized in such capacity and on behalf of the Owner to exercise any legislative, executive, supervisory or other similar functions in connection with the construction of the project, shall become directly interested personally in this contract or indirectly or indirectly interested personally in this contract or indirectly or indirectly interested personally in this contract or indirectly or indirectly interested personally in this contract or indirectly or indirectly interested personally in this contract or in any part thereof, any material supply contract, subcontract, insurance contract, or any other contract pertaining to the project.

H. USE AND OCCUPANCY PRIOR TO ACCEPTANCE BY OWNER

The Contractor agrees to the use and occupancy of a portion or unit of the project before formal acceptance by the Owner, provided the Owner:

- (1) Secures written consent of the Contractor except in the event, in the opinion of the Architect/Engineer, the Contractor is chargeable with unwarranted delay in final clean-up of punch list items or other contract requirements.
- (2) Secures endorsement from the insurance carrier and consent of the surety permitting occupancy of the building or use of the project during the remaining period of construction, or,
- (3) When the project consists of more than one building, and one of the buildings is occupied, secures permanent fire and extended coverage insurance, including a permit to complete construction. Consent of the surety must also be obtained.
- I. PHOTOGRAPHS OF THE PROJECT

If required by the Owner, the Contractor shall furnish photographs of the project, in the quantities and as described in the Supplemental General Conditions.

J. SUSPENSION OF WORK

Should the Owner be prevented or enjoined from proceeding with work either before or after the start of construction by reason of any litigation or other reason beyond the control of the Owner, the Contractor shall not be entitled to make or assert claim for damage by reason of said delay; but time for completion of the work will be extended to such reasonable time as the Owner may determine will compensate for time lost by such delay with such determination to be set forth in writing.

## 4. PAYMENTS TO COVERED WORKERS

## A. DEFINITIONS

- (1) *"Apprentices"* means those persons registered individually under a bona fide apprenticeship program registered with the Bureau of Apprenticeship and Training in the United States Department of Labor. The contractor or subcontractor using the apprentice must submit evidence of his/her indenture and/or apprenticeship registration when the apprentice's name first appears on a submitted payroll.
- (2) *"Commission"* means the prevailing wage commission or its administrative delegation, the Tennessee Department of Labor.
- (3) "*Covered Worker*" means all workers employed on State construction projects as defined by T.C.A. §12.-4-402(c).
- (4) *"Subcontractor"* means one who performs part of the job called for in the prime contract. This term shall include materialmen whose employees engage in substantial operations at the project site, provided the employee of the materialman devotes as much as 20 percent of his work time on the construction premises.
- B. PREVAILING WAGE RATE DETERMINATION

For those projects involving road construction, all covered workers shall receive the wages specified for their respective classifications in the prevailing wage determination and in accordance with the policies, conditions and rules of the State of Tennessee Department of Labor pursuant to the Prevailing Wage Act of 1975, as amended.

The current wage rate determination is bound herein or will be issued by addendum.

C. CLASSIFICATION OF COVERED WORKERS

For those projects involving road construction, all contractors and subcontractors must classify covered workers in the contract and payroll records, in conformity with the schedule of classifications appearing in the Department of Labor form "Wage Rate Determination."

D. POSTING OF WAGE RATES

For those projects involving road construction, each contractor or subcontractor shall post and keep posted in a conspicuous place at the site of the construction work a copy of the prevailing wage rates prescribed in this contract and make these rates available to all covered workers employed on this project at all reasonable times.

E. OVERTIME COMPENSATION

All contractors and subcontractors must pay overtime compensation as required

by any applicable Federal or State laws, rules or regulations.

F. DEDUCTIONS

The contractors and all subcontractors shall make only those deductions from wages authorized by law.

G. SUBMITTAL OF PAYROLLS

The contractors and all subcontractors shall submit weekly a copy of all payrolls to the contracting agency and shall state that the payrolls are correct and complete, and that the wage rates paid to covered workers during the reporting period equal or exceed those determined by the Commission, and that the classifications set forth for each covered worker conform with the work s/he performs.

H. INSPECTION OF RECORDS

The contractor will make his/her employment records available for inspection by representatives of the contracting agency, the Commission, and the Tennessee Department of Labor, and will permit such representatives to visit construction projects at all reasonable times. Payroll records shall not be destroyed for one (1) year following the completion of the project.

I. UNDERPAYMENTS OF WAGES

Underpayment for covered workers shall be handled in accordance with policies and conditions of the Tennessee Department of Labor.

J. BOND FOR COMPLIANCE

The bond of the contractor or subcontractor shall contain a provision obligating such contractor or subcontractor to a faithful performance of each and every requirement imposed upon such contractor or subcontractor under the terms of this contract.

K. SUBCONTRACTS

The contractor shall insert in any subcontracts the clauses set forth in Section 4 and also a clause requiring the subcontractors to include these clauses in any lower tier subcontracts which they may enter into, together with a clause requiring this insertion in any further subcontracts that may in turn be made.

## 5. CERTIFICATION OF ELIGIBILITY

By entering into this contract, the contractor certifies that neither if (nor he or she) nor any person or firm who has an interest in the contractor's firm is a person or firm ineligible to be awarded Government contracts.

## 6. EMPLOYMENT PRACTICES

The Contractor (1) shall, to the greatest extent practicable, following hiring and employment practices for work on the project which will provide new job opportunities for the unemployment and underemployed, and (2) shall insert or cause to be inserted the same provisions in each construction subcontract.

## 7. SPECIAL HAZARDS

The Contractor's and his Subcontractors Public Liability and Property Damage Insurance shall provide adequate protection against the following special hazards:

## 8. CONTRACTOR'S AND SUBCONTRACTOR'S PUBLIC LIABILITY, VEHICLE LIABILITY, AND PROPERTY DAMAGE INSURANCE

As required under Article 5 of the General Conditions, the Contractor's Public Liability Insurance and Vehicle Liability Insurance shall be in an amount not less than 2,000,000 for injuries, including accidental death, to any one person, and subject to the same limit for each person, in an amount not less than 1,000,000 on account of one accident, and Contractor's Property Damage Insurance in an amount not less than 1,000,000.

The Contractor shall either (1) require each of his subcontractors to procure and to maintain during the life of his subcontract, Subcontractor's Public Liability and Property Damage of this type and in the same amounts as specified in the preceding paragraph, and (2) insure the activities of his subcontractors in his own policy.

# 9. PHOTOGRAPHS OF PROJECT

As provided in Paragraph 3.1 of the Supplemental General Conditions, the Contractor will furnish photographs in the number, type, and stage as enumerated below:

## 10. SCHEDULE OF OCCUPATIONAL CLASSIFICATIONS AND MINIMUM HOURLY WAGE RATES AS REQUIRED UNDER PARAGRAPH 4.B OF THE SUPPLEMENTAL GENERAL CONDITIONS

Given on Pages \_\_\_\_\_, \_\_\_\_ and \_\_\_\_\_.

# 11. BUILDER'S RISK INSURANCE

As provided in the General Conditions, Article 5.6, the Contractor <del>will</del>/will not<sup>\*</sup> maintain Builder's Risk Insurance (fire and extended coverage) on a 100 percent completed value basis on the insurable portions of the project for the benefit of the Owner, the Contractor, and all Subcontractors, as their interests may appear.

<sup>\*</sup> Strike out one.

## 12. SPECIAL EQUAL OPPORTUNITY PROVISIONS

- A. The Contractor shall take specific affirmative actions to ensure equal employment opportunity. The evaluation of the Contractor's compliance with these specifications shall be based upon its effort to achieve maximum results from its actions. The Contractor shall document these efforts fully, and shall implement affirmative action steps at least as extensive as the following:
  - (1) Ensure and maintain a working environment free of harassment, intimidation, and coercion at all sites, and in all facilities at which the Contractor's employees are assigned to work. The Contractor, where possible, will assign two or more women to each construction project. The Contractor shall specifically ensure that all foremen, superintendents, and other on-site supervisory personnel are aware of and carry out the Contractor's obligation to maintain such a working environment, with specific attention to minority or female individuals working at such sites or in such facilities.
  - (2) Establish and maintain a current list of minority and female recruitment sources, provide written notification to minority and female recruitment sources and to community organizations when the Contractor or its unions have employment opportunities available, and maintain a record of the organizations' responses.
  - (3) Maintain a current file of the names, addresses, and telephone numbers of each minority and female off-the-street applicant and minority or female referral from a union, a recruitment source, or community organization and of what action was taken with respect to each such individual. If such individual was sent to the union hiring hall for referral and was not referred back to the Contractor by the union or, if referred, not employed by the Contractor, this shall be documented in the file with the reason therefor, along with whatever additional actions the Contractor may have taken.
  - (4) Develop on-the-job training opportunities and/or participate in training programs for the area which expressly include minorities and women, including upgrading programs and apprenticeship and trainee programs relevant to the Contractor's employment needs, especially those programs funded or approved by the Department of Labor. The Contractor shall provide notice of these programs to the sources compiled under b above.
  - (5) Disseminate the Contractor's EEO policy by providing notice of the policy to unions and training programs and requesting their cooperation in assisting the Contractor in meeting its EEO obligations; by including it in any policy manual and collective bargaining agreement; by publicizing it in the company newspaper, annual report, etc; by specific review of the policy with all management personnel and with all minority and female employees at least once a year; and by posting the company EEO policy on bulletin boards accessible to all employees at each location where

construction work is performed.

- (6) Review, at least annually, the company's EEO policy and affirmative action obligations under these specifications with all employees having any responsibility for hiring, assignment, layoff, termination, or other employment decisions including specific review of these items with on-site supervisory personnel such as Superintendents, General Foremen, etc., prior to the initiation of construction work at any job site. A written record shall be made and maintained identifying the time and place of these meetings, persons attending, subject matter discussed, and disposition of the subject matter.
- (7) Disseminate the Contractor's EEO policy externally by including it in any advertising in the news media, specifically including minority and female news media, and providing written notification to and discussing the Contractor's EEO policy with other Contractors and Subcontractors with whom the Contractor does or anticipates doing business.
- (8) Direct its recruitment efforts, both oral and written, to minority, female and community organizations, to schools with minority and female students and to minority and female recruitment and training organizations serving the Contractor's recruitment area and employment needs. Not later than one month prior to the date of the acceptance of applications for apprenticeship or other training by any recruitment source, the Contractor shall send written notification to organizations such as the above, describing the openings, screening procedures, and tests to be used in the selection process.
- (9) Encourage present minority and female employees to recruit other minority persons and women and, where reasonable, provide after school, summer, and vacation employment to minority and female youth both on the site and in other areas of a Contractor's work force.
- B. Contractors are encouraged to participate in voluntary associations which assist in fulfilling one or more of their affirmative action obligations a through p. The efforts of a contractor association, joint contractor-union, contractor-community, or other similar group of which the Contractor is a member and participant, may be asserted as fulfilling any one or more of its obligations under a through p of these Specifications provided that the Contractor actively participates in the group, makes every effort to assure that the group has a positive impact on the employment of minorities and women in the industry, ensures that the concrete benefits of the program are reflected in the Contractor's minority and female workforce participation, makes a good faith effort to meet its individual goals and timetables, and can provide access to documentation which demonstrates the effectiveness of actions taken on behalf of the Contractor. The obligation shall not be a defense for the Contractor's non-compliance.
- C. The Contractor shall designate a responsible official to monitor all employment related activity to ensure that the company EEO policy is being carried out, to submit reports relating to the provisions hereof as may be required by the

Government and to keep records. Records shall at least include for each employee, the name, address, telephone numbers, construction trade, union affiliation if any, employee identification number where assigned, social security number, race, sex, status (e.g., mechanic, apprentice trainee, helper, or laborer), dates of changes in status, hours worked per week in the indicated trade, rate of pay, and location at which the work was performed. Records shall be maintained in an easily understandable and retrievable form; however, to the degree that existing records satisfy this requirement, contractor shall not be required to maintain separate records.

D. CERTIFICATION OF NON-SEGREGATED FACILITIES (OVER \$10,000)

By the submission of this bid, the bidder, offeror, applicant or subcontractor certifies that s/he does not maintain or provide for his/her employees any segregated facility at any of his/her establishments, and that s/he does not permit employees to perform their services at any location, under his/her control, where segregated facilities are maintained. S/He certifies further that s/he will not maintain or provide for employees any segregated facilities at any of his/her establishments, and s/he will not permit employees to perform their services at any location under his/her control where segregated facilities are maintained. The bidder, offeror, applicant or subcontractor agrees that a breach of this certification is a violation of the Equal Opportunity Clause of this contract. As used in this certification, the term "segregated facilities" means any waiting rooms, work areas, rest rooms and wash rooms, restaurants and other eating areas, time clocks, locker rooms, and other storage or dressing areas, \*transportation and housing facilities provided for employees which are segregated on the basis of race, color, religion, or are in fact segregated on the basis of race, color, religion, or otherwise. S/He further agrees that (except where s/he has obtained identical certifications from proposed subcontractors for specific time periods) s/he will obtain identical certification from proposed subcontractors prior to the award of subcontracts exceeding \$10,000 which are not exempt from the provisions of the Equal Opportunity Clause; that s/he will retain such certifications in his/her files; and that s/he will forward the following notice to such proposed subcontractors (except where proposed subcontractors have submitted identical certifications for specific time periods).

E. CIVIL RIGHTS ACT OF 1964

Under Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, no person shall, on the grounds of race, color, or national origin, be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be subjected to discrimination under any program or activity receiving Federal financial assistance.

F. AGE DISCRIMINATION ACT OF 1975

No person in the United States shall, on the basis of age, be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be subjected to discrimination under, any program or activity receiving Federal financial assistance.

<sup>\*</sup> parking lots, drinking fountains, recreation or entertainment areas.

G. SECTION 504 HANDICAPPED

Non-Discrimination for Handicapped Workers

(a) No otherwise qualified handicapped individual in the U.S., as defined in Section 7, Paragraph 6 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 shall, solely by reason of this handicap, be excluded from the participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be subjected to discrimination under any program or activity receiving Federal financial assistance.

# 13. SPECIAL CONDITIONS PERTAINING to HAZARDS SAFETY STANDARDS and ACCIDENT PREVENTION

A. Use of Explosives (Modify as Required)

When the use of explosives is necessary for the prosecution of the work, the Contractor shall observe all local, state and Federal laws in purchasing and handling explosives. The Contractor shall take all necessary precautions to protect completed work, neighboring property, water lines, or other underground structures. Where there is danger to structures or property from blasting, the charges shall be reduced and the material shall be covered with suitable timber, steel or rope mats.

The Contractor shall notify all owners of public utility property of intention to use explosives at least eight hours before blasting is done, close to such property. Any supervision or direction of use of explosives by the engineer, does not in any way reduce the responsibility of the Contractor or his Surety for damages that may be caused by such use.

B. DANGER SIGNALS AND SAFETY DEVICES (MODIFY AS REQUIRED)

The Contractor shall make all necessary precautions to guard against damages to property and injury to persons. He shall put up and maintain in good condition, sufficient red or warning lights at night, suitable barricades and other devices necessary to protect the public. In case the Contractor fails or neglects to take such precautions, the Owner may have such lights and barricades installed and charge the cost of this work to the Contractor. Such action by the Owner does not relieve the Contractor of any liability incurred under these specifications or contract.

# 14. FLOOD DISASTER PROTECTION

This Contract is subject to the requirements of the Flood Disaster Protection Act of 1973 (P.L. 93-234). Nothing included as a part of this Contract is approved for acquisition or construction purposes as defined under Section 3(a) of said Act, for use in an area identified by the Secretary of HUD as having special flood hazards which is located in a community not then in compliance with the requirements for participation in the national flood insurance program pursuant to Section 201(d) of said Act; and the use of any assistance provided under this

Contract for such acquisition or construction in such identified areas in communities then participating in the national flood insurance program shall be subject to the mandatory purchase of flood insurance requirements of Section 102(a) of said Act.

Any contract or agreement for the sale, lease, or other transfer of land acquired, cleared or improved with assistance provided under this Contract shall contain, if such land is located in an area identified by the Secretary as having special flood hazards and in which the sale of flood insurance has been made available under the National Flood Insurance Act of 1968, as amended, 42 U.S.C. 4001 et seq., provisions obligating the transferee and its successors or assigns to obtain and maintain, during the ownership of such land, such flood insurance as required with respect to financial assistance for acquisition or construction purposes under section 102(a) of the Flood Disaster Protection Act of 1973.

## 15. ACCESS TO RECORDS/MAINTENANCE OF RECORDS

The Contractor shall maintain accounts and records, including personnel, property, and financial records, adequate to identify and account for all costs pertaining to the contract and such other records as may be deemed necessary by the locality to assure proper accounting for all funds. These records will be available for audit purposes to the locality or the State or any other authorized representative, and will be retained for three years after contract completion unless permission to destroy them is granted by the locality. Moreover, the locality, State, or any authorized representative shall have access to any books, documents, papers, and records of the Contractor which are directly pertinent to this contract for the purpose of making audit, examination, excerpts, and transcriptions.

## 16. CONFLICT OF INTEREST OF OFFICERS OR EMPLOYEES OF THE LOCAL JURISDICTION, MEMBERS OF THE LOCAL GOVERNING BODY, OR OTHER PUBLIC OFFICALS

No officer or employee of the local jurisdiction or its designees or agents, no member of the governing body, and no other public official of the locality who exercises any function or responsibility with respect to this contract, during his/her tenure or for one year thereafter, shall have any interest, direct or indirect, in any contract or subcontract, or the proceeds thereof, for work to be performed. Further, the contractor shall cause to be incorporated in all subcontracts the language set forth in this paragraph prohibiting conflict of interest.

## SECTION 011000 – SUMMARY

PART 1 - GENERAL

- 1.1 DEFINITIONS:
  - A. General Description: site preparation works including grading and drainage for proposed industrial site.
  - B. Project Address: First Quality Drive, Andersonville, Tennessee 37705.
- 1.2 CONTRACT DESCRIPTION
  - A. Contract: Stipulated Sum as described in TNECD Front End Documents 6.b Bid for Lump Sum Contracts.
- PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 - EXECUTION (NOT USED)

## END OF SECTION 011000

## SECTION 012200 – UNIT PRICES

## PART 1 - GENERAL

## 1.1 SUMMARY

- A. This Section specifies administrative and procedural requirements for unit prices.
  - 1. Unit prices and quantities enable the Owner to forestall decision-making on unknown or indeterminate elements until more adequate information upon which to base the decision becomes available. Unit prices do not apply to elements the extent of which are readily discernible at the time of bidding nor to items at the discretion of the Contractor.
  - 2. A unit price is an amount proposed by a bidder, and stated on the Bid Form, as a price per unit of measurement for materials or services added to the Contract Sum, by appropriate modification, if estimated quantities of Work required by the Contract Documents are increased. If the required Work is decreased the unit price credit shall be 95% of the unit price for increased Work.
  - 3. Unit prices include all necessary material, delivery, installation, insurance, overhead, profit and applicable taxes.
  - 4. Refer to individual Specification Sections for construction activities requiring the establishment of unit prices. Methods of measurement and payment for unit prices are specified in those Sections.
  - 5. The Owner reserves the right to reject the Contractor's measurement of work-in-place that involves use of established unit prices, and to have this Work measured by an independent surveyor acceptable to the Contractor at the Owner's expense.
- B. Schedule: A "Unit Price Schedule" is included at the end of this Section. Specification Sections referenced in the Schedule contain requirements for materials and methods described under each unit price.
- PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED)
- PART 3 EXECUTION (NOT USED)
- 3.1 UNIT PRICE SCHEDULE
  - A. Undercut and Replacement of Unsuitable Soil
    - 1. Description: Price shall include the removal of unsuitable soil or material and the replacement with suitable compacted fill. Price shall include the procurement and delivering suitable material, and the removal and disposal of the unsuitable soil or material off site. See Specification Section 312213.
    - 2. Unit of Measurement: cubic yards
    - 3. Allowance: Included in the Base Bid for the removal and disposal of <u>50 cubic yards</u> of unsuitable soil removal.
  - B. Rock Removal and Disposal
    - 1. Description: Price shall include preparation of rock for removal, explosive disintegration of rock, removal from position, loading and removing from site. For over excavation, payment will not be made for over excavated work nor for replacement materials. See Specification Section 312316.
    - 2. Unit of Measurement: cubic yards

3. Allowance: Included in the Base Bid for the removal and disposal of <u>2000 cubic yards</u> of rock in mass excavation.

### SECTION 015713 – TEMPORARY EROSION AND SEDIMENT CONTROL

#### PART 1 - GENERAL

#### 1.1 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. Prevention of erosion due to construction activities.
- B. Prevention of sedimentation of waterways, open drainage ways, and storm and sanitary sewers due to construction activities.
- C. Restoration of areas eroded due to insufficient preventive measures.
- D. Compensation of Owner for fines levied by authorities having jurisdiction due to non-compliance by Seller.

#### 1.2 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

- A. Section 311000 Site Clearing: Limits on clearing; disposition of vegetative clearing debris.
- B. Section 312200 Grading: Temporary and permanent grade changes for erosion control.

#### 1.3 REFERENCE STANDARDS

- A. ASTM D4355/D4355M Standard Test Method for Deterioration of Geotextiles by Exposure to Light, Moisture and Heat in a Xenon Arc-Type Apparatus 2014 (Reapproved 2018).
- B. ASTM D4491/D4491M Standard Test Methods for Water Permeability of Geotextiles by Permittivity 2020.
- C. ASTM D4533/D4533M Standard Test Method for Trapezoid Tearing Strength of Geotextiles 2015.
- D. ASTM D4632/D4632M Standard Test Method for Grab Breaking Load and Elongation of Geotextiles 2015a.
- E. ASTM D4751 Standard Test Methods for Determining Apparent Opening Size of a Geotextile 2020a.
- F. ASTM D4873/D4873M Standard Guide for Identification, Storage, and Handling of Geosynthetic Rolls and Samples 2017.
- G. EPA (NPDES) National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES), Construction General Permit Current Edition.

#### 1.4 PERFORMANCE REQUIREMENTS

- A. Comply with requirements of EPA (NPDES) for erosion and sedimentation control, as specified by the NPDES, for Phases I and II, and in compliance with requirements of Construction General Permit (CGP), whether the project is required by law to comply or not.
- B. Also comply with all more stringent requirements of State of Tennessee Erosion and Sedimentation Control Manual.

- C. Do not begin clearing, grading, or other work involving disturbance of ground surface cover until applicable permits have been obtained; furnish all documentation required to obtain applicable permits.
- D. Timing: Put preventive measures in place as soon as possible after disturbance of surface cover and before precipitation occurs.
- E. Storm Water Runoff: Control increased storm water runoff due to disturbance of surface cover due to construction activities for this project.
  - 1. Prevent runoff into storm and sanitary sewer systems, including open drainage channels, in excess of actual capacity or amount allowed by authorities having jurisdiction, whichever is less.
  - 2. Anticipate runoff volume due to the most extreme short term and 24-hour rainfall events that might occur in 25 years.
- F. Erosion On Site: Minimize wind, water, and vehicular erosion of soil on project site due to construction activities for this project.
  - 1. Control movement of sediment and soil from temporary stockpiles of soil.
  - 2. Prevent development of ruts due to equipment and vehicular traffic.
  - 3. If erosion occurs due to non-compliance with these requirements, restore eroded areas at no cost to Owner.
- G. Erosion Off Site: Prevent erosion of soil and deposition of sediment on other properties caused by water leaving the project site due to construction activities for this project.
  - 1. Prevent windblown soil from leaving the project site.
  - 2. Prevent tracking of mud onto public roads outside site.
  - 3. Prevent mud and sediment from flowing onto sidewalks and pavements.
  - 4. If erosion occurs due to non-compliance with these requirements, restore eroded areas at no cost to Owner.
- H. Sedimentation of Waterways On Site: Prevent sedimentation of waterways on the project site, including rivers, streams, lakes, ponds, open drainage ways, storm sewers, and sanitary sewers.
  - 1. If sedimentation occurs, install or correct preventive measures immediately at no cost to Owner; remove deposited sediments; comply with requirements of authorities having jurisdiction.
  - 2. If sediment basins are used as temporary preventive measures, pump dry and remove deposited sediment after each storm.
- I. Sedimentation of Waterways Off Site: Prevent sedimentation of waterways off the project site, including rivers, streams, lakes, ponds, open drainage ways, storm sewers, and sanitary sewers.
  - 1. If sedimentation occurs, install or correct preventive measures immediately at no cost to Owner; remove deposited sediments; comply with requirements of authorities having jurisdiction.
- J. Open Water: Prevent standing water that could become stagnant.
- K. Maintenance: Maintain temporary preventive measures until permanent measures have been established.

#### 1.5 SUBMITTALS

A. See TNECD Front End Documents 13 – General Conditions for submittal procedures.

B. Certificate: Mill certificate for silt fence fabric attesting that fabric and factory seams comply with specified requirements, signed by legally authorized official of manufacturer; indicate actual minimum average roll values; identify fabric by roll identification numbers.

# PART 2 - PRODUCTS

### 2.1 MATERIALS

- A. Mulch: Use one of the following:
  - 1. Straw or hay.
  - 2. Wood waste, chips, or bark.
  - 3. Erosion control matting or netting.
- B. Grass Seed For Temporary Cover: Select a species appropriate to climate, planting season, and intended purpose. If same area will later be planted with permanent vegetation, do not use species known to be excessively competitive or prone to volunteer in subsequent seasons.
- C. Silt Fence Fabric: Polypropylene geotextile resistant to common soil chemicals, mildew, and insects; non-biodegradable; in longest lengths possible; fabric including seams with the following minimum average roll lengths:
  - 1. Average Opening Size: 30 U.S. Std. Sieve, maximum, when tested in accordance with ASTM D4751.
  - 2. Permittivity: 0.05 sec<sup>^</sup>-1, minimum, when tested in accordance with ASTM D4491/D4491M.
  - 3. Ultraviolet Resistance: Retaining at least 70 percent of tensile strength, when tested in accordance with ASTM D4355/D4355M after 500 hours exposure.
  - 4. Tensile Strength: 100 pounds-force, minimum, in cross-machine direction; 124 poundsforce, minimum, in machine direction; when tested in accordance with ASTM D4632/D4632M.
  - 5. Elongation: 15 to 30 percent, when tested in accordance with ASTM D4632/D4632M.
  - 6. Tear Strength: 55 pounds-force, minimum, when tested in accordance with ASTM D4533.
  - 7. Color: Manufacturer's standard, with embedment and fastener lines preprinted.
- D. Silt Fence Posts: One of the following, minimum 5 feet long:
  - 1. Steel U- or T-section, with minimum mass of 1.33 pound per linear foot.
  - 2. Hardwood, 2 by 2 inches in cross section.

# PART 3 - EXECUTION

#### 3.1 EXAMINATION

A. Examine site and identify existing features that contribute to erosion resistance; maintain such existing features to greatest extent possible.

#### 3.2 PREPARATION

- A. Schedule work so that soil surfaces are left exposed for the minimum amount of time.
- 3.3 SCOPE OF PREVENTIVE MEASURES
  - A. In all cases, if permanent erosion resistant measures have been installed temporary preventive measures are not required.
  - B. Construction Entrances: Traffic-bearing aggregate surface.

- 1. Width: As required; 20 feet, minimum.
- 2. Length: 50 feet, minimum.
- 3. Provide at each construction entrance from public right-of-way.
- 4. Where necessary to prevent tracking of mud onto right-of-way, provide wheel washing area out of direct traffic lane, with drain into sediment trap or basin.
- C. Linear Sediment Barriers: Made of silt fences.
  - 1. Provide linear sediment barriers:
    - a. Along downhill perimeter edge of disturbed areas, including soil stockpiles.
  - 2. Space sediment barriers with the following maximum slope length upslope from barrier:
    - a. Slope of Less Than 2 Percent: 100 feet..
    - b. Slope Between 2 and 5 Percent: 75 feet.
    - c. Slope Between 5 and 10 Percent: 50 feet.
    - d. Slope Between 10 and 20 Percent: 25 feet.
    - e. Slope Over 20 Percent: 15 feet.
- D. Storm Drain Curb Inlet Sediment Trap: Protect each curb inlet using one of the following measures:
  - 1. Filter fabric wrapped around hollow concrete blocks blocking entire inlet face area; use one piece of fabric wrapped at least 1-1/2 times around concrete blocks and secured to prevent dislodging; orient cores of blocks so runoff passes into inlet.
  - 2. Straw bale row blocking entire inlet face area; anchor into pavement.
- E. Storm Drain Drop Inlet Sediment Traps: As detailed on drawings.
- F. Soil Stockpiles: Protect using one of the following measures:
  - 1. Cover with polyethylene film, secured by placing soil on outer edges.
  - 2. Cover with mulch at least 4 inches thickness of pine needles, sawdust, bark, wood chips, or shredded leaves, or 6 inches of straw or hay.
- G. Mulching: Use only for areas that may be subjected to erosion for less than 6 months.
  - 1. Wood Waste: Use only on slopes 3:1 or flatter; no anchoring required.
- H. Temporary Seeding: Use where temporary vegetated cover is required.

#### 3.4 INSTALLATION

- A. Traffic-Bearing Aggregate Surface:
  - 1. Excavate minimum of 6 inches.
  - 2. Place geotextile fabric full width and length, with minimum 12 inch overlap at joints.
  - 3. Place and compact at least 6 inches of 1 1/2 to 3 1/2 inch diameter stone.
- B. Silt Fences:
  - 1. Store and handle fabric in accordance with ASTM D4873.
  - 2. Where slope gradient is less than 3:1 or barriers will be in place less than 6 months, use nominal 16 inch high barriers with minimum 36 inch long posts spaced at 6 feet maximum, with fabric embedded at least 4 inches in ground.
  - 3. Where slope gradient is steeper than 3:1 or barriers will be in place over 6 months, use nominal 28 inch high barriers, minimum 48 inch long posts spaced at 6 feet maximum, with fabric embedded at least 6 inches in ground.
  - 4. Where slope gradient is steeper than 3:1 and vertical height of slope between barriers is more than 20 feet, use nominal 32 inch high barriers with woven wire reinforcement and steel posts spaced at 4 feet maximum, with fabric embedded at least 6 inches in ground.

- 5. Install with top of fabric at nominal height and embedment as specified.
- 6. Embed bottom of fabric in a trench on the upslope side of fence, with 2 inches of fabric laid flat on bottom of trench facing upslope; backfill trench and compact.
- 7. Do not splice fabric width; minimize splices in fabric length; splice at post only, overlapping at least 18 inches, with extra post.
- 8. Fasten fabric to wood posts using one of the following:
  - a. Four nails per post with 3/4 inch diameter flat or button head, 1 inch long, and 14 gauge, 0.083 inch shank diameter.
  - b. Five staples per post with at least 17 gauge, 0.0453 inch wire, 3/4 inch crown width and 1/2 inch long legs.
- 9. Fasten fabric to steel posts using wire, nylon cord, or integral pockets.
- 10. Wherever runoff will flow around end of barrier or over the top, provide temporary splash pad or other outlet protection; at such outlets in the run of the barrier, make barrier not more than 12 inches high with post spacing not more than 4 feet.
- C. Mulching Over Large Areas:
  - 1. Dry Straw and Hay: Apply 2-1/2 tons per acre; anchor using dull disc harrow or emulsified asphalt applied using same spraying machine at 100 gallons of water per ton of mulch.
  - 2. Wood Waste: Apply 6 to 9 tons per acre.
  - 3. Erosion Control Matting: Comply with manufacturer's instructions.
- D. Mulching Over Small and Medium Areas:
  - 1. Dry Straw and Hay: Apply 4 to 6 inches depth.
  - 2. Wood Waste: Apply 2 to 3inches depth.
  - 3. Erosion Control Matting: Comply with manufacturer's instructions.
- E. Temporary Seeding:
  - 1. When hydraulic seeder is used, seedbed preparation is not required.
  - 2. When surface soil has been sealed by rainfall or consists of smooth undisturbed cut slopes, and conventional or manual seeding is to be used, prepare seedbed by scarifying sufficiently to allow seed to lodge and germinate.
  - 3. If temporary mulching was used on planting area but not removed, apply nitrogen fertilizer at 1 pound per 1000 sq ft.
  - 4. On soils of very low fertility, apply 10-10-10 fertilizer at rate of 12 to 16 pounds per 1000 sq ft.
  - 5. Incorporate fertilizer into soil before seeding.
  - 6. Apply seed uniformly; if using drill or cultipacker seeders place seed 1/2 to 1 inch deep.
  - 7. Irrigate as required to thoroughly wet soil to depth that will ensure germination, without causing runoff or erosion.
  - 8. Repeat irrigation as required until grass is established.

#### 3.5 MAINTENANCE

- A. Inspect preventive measures weekly, within 24 hours after the end of any storm that produces 0.5 inches or more rainfall at the project site, and daily during prolonged rainfall.
- B. Repair deficiencies immediately.
- C. Silt Fences:
  - 1. Promptly replace fabric that deteriorates unless need for fence has passed.
  - 2. Remove silt deposits that exceed one-third of the height of the fence.
  - 3. Repair fences that are undercut by runoff or otherwise damaged, whether by runoff or other causes.

- D. Clean out temporary sediment control structures weekly and relocate soil on site.
- E. Place sediment in appropriate locations on site; do not remove from site.

### 3.6 CLEAN UP

- A. Remove temporary measures after permanent measures have been installed, unless permitted to remain by Architect.
- B. Clean out temporary sediment control structures that are to remain as permanent measures.
- C. Where removal of temporary measures would leave exposed soil, shape surface to an acceptable grade and finish to match adjacent ground surfaces..

# SECTION 024116 - SITE DEMOLITION

PART 1 - GENERAL

- 1.1 WORK INCLUDED
  - A. Removal and disposal of designated pavements, curbs, culverts, utilities and other structures.
- 1.2 RELATED WORK
  - A. Section 311100: Clearing and Grubbing
  - B. Section 312213: Site Excavation
- 1.3 JOB CONDITIONS
  - A. Protection:
    - 1. Protect designated trees and plants from damage.
    - 2. SITE SAFETY IS THE SOLE RESPONSIBILITY OF THE CONTRACTOR. A demolition plan and schedule shall be submitted prior to initiation of work.
  - B. Maintaining Traffic
    - 1. Ensure minimum interference with roads, street, driveways, sidewalks, and adjacent facilities.
    - 2. Do not close or obstruct streets, sidewalks, alleys or passageways without permission from authorities having jurisdiction.
    - 3. If required by governing authorities, provide alternate routes around closed or obstructed traffic ways.
- PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

#### PART 3 - EXECUTION

#### 3.1 PREPARATION

- A. Prepare adjacent areas to prevent injury, movement or settlement of structures which are to remain.
- B. Arrange for, and verify termination of utility services to include removing meters and capping lines.
- C. Remove items scheduled to be salvaged for Owner, and place in designated storage area.

#### 3.2 DEMOLITION

- A. Remove pavement, driveways, etc. and dispose of as follows:
  - 1. Dispose of items which are not more than two feet below subgrade elevation.
  - 2. Break items more than two feet below subgrade elevation into sizes not to exceed twelve inches in maximum dimension and leave in place, unless it interferes with succeeding items of construction.

- 3. Stockpile topsoil, ballast, gravel other pavement materials when required.
- B. Coordinate removal and relocation of power poles, traffic signal poles, street lighting, telephone lines and site lighting, with the local electric utility.
- C. Remove existing water services, sanitary sewer and storm drainage pipe and structures as indicated and as necessary to facilitate new construction.
- D. Remove old foundations, cisterns, etc., which may be encountered within the building area.

PART 4 - DEBRIS REMOVAL

- A. Promptly remove demolition debris from site.
- B. Obtain permission from applicable regulatory authority for disposal of debris to waste disposal site.
- C. Do not store or burn materials on site.

### SECTION 311100 – CLEARING AND GRUBBING

### PART 1 - GENERAL

#### 1.1 WORK INCLUDED

- A. Clearing, grubbing, removal and disposal of vegetation, rocks, roots and debris within the limits of the work except objects designated on the drawings to remain.
- B. Preserve from injury or defacement all vegetation and objects to remain.

#### 1.2 RELATED WORK

- A. Section 024116: Site Demolition
- B. Section 312213: Site Excavation
- C. Section 312340: Backfilling and Finish Grading

#### 1.3 LIMITS OF WORK

- A. Construction area established by drawings.
- B. Approved borrow pit areas.
- C. Designated stockpiles of construction material other than borrow material.

#### 1.4 PROTECTION

- A. Protect living trees not marked for removal and outside the construction area. Treat cut or scarred surfaces of trees or shrubs with a paint prepared especially for tree surgery.
  - 1. Trees shall be protected by fencing to be located around the entire perimeter of the tree at the approximate dripline location.
  - 2. Shrubs and bushes shall be protected by fences or barricades.
  - 3. Shallow-rooted plants shall be protected at ground surface under and in some cases outside the spread of branches by ground cover protection consisting of 6-inch additional soil or crushed rock to be removed at completion of project.
- B. Protect benchmarks and existing structures, roads, sidewalks, paving and curbs against damage from vehicular or foot traffic.
- C. Maintain designated temporary roadways, walkways and detours, for vehicular and pedestrian traffic.
- D. At no time is equipment or materials to be stored or parked within the dripline limits.

#### PART 2 - PRODUCTS

- A. Fence shall be chain link, plywood or dimension lumber; suitable salvaged materials are acceptable.
- B. Wound paint shall be a standard bituminous product.
- C. Barricades shall be in accordance with local governing authority.

# PART 3 - EXECUTION

#### 3.1 PREPARATION

A. Maintain benchmarks, monuments and other reference points. Re-establish if disturbed or destroyed at no cost to Owner.

#### 3.2 CLEARING AND GRUBBING

- A. Clear and grub areas required for access to site and execution of the work. Remove all stumps, roots within limits of grubbing to the depths below.
  - 1. Footings 18 inches.
  - 2. Walks 12 inches.
  - 3. Roads 18 inches.
  - 4. Parking areas 12 inches.
  - 5. Lawn areas 8 inches.
  - 6. Fills 12 inches.
  - 7. In the case of footings, roads, walks, or other construction on fills, the greater depth shall apply.
- B. Remove low hanging, unsound or unsightly branches on trees or shrubs designated to remain.
- C. Trim approximately ten feet.
- D. Grub borrow pit and stockpile areas of all objectionable material. Strip overburden before placing material in stockpile areas.
- E. Perform clearing and grubbing well in advance of construction or material removal activities.

#### 3.3 PRUNING

- A. If trees, shrubs and other perennial growth are damaged in the course of Work of this Contract, prune damaged branches back to the first health (i.e., the nearest undamaged forks in branches or to the trunk) in accordance with standard practices of the industry.
  - 1. Where branches are cut back to the trunks, completely remove branches so there is no stub to become infected, and so that bark can heal itself over the cut.
  - 2. "Head-Back" cuts (cuts at right angles to the line of growth) of branches away from a fork will not be permitted.
- B. Paint wounds over 1 inch in diameter.

#### 3.4 DEBRIS REMOVAL

- A. Promptly remove cleared debris from site.
- B. Obtain permission from applicable regulatory authority for disposal of debris to waste disposal site.
- C. Do not burn or bury materials on site.
- 3.5 REPAIRS
  - A. Should utilities to remain, or other physical property be damaged by work of this Section, repair damage.

B. Backfill all excavations opened as a result of the work of this Section with the type of fill specified in Section 312340 for the individual locations.

# SECTION 312213 – SITE EXCAVATION

#### PART 1 - GENERAL

#### 1.1 WORK INCLUDED

- A. Excavating and grading for:
  - 1. Roadways & Parking areas.
  - 2. Building pads.
  - 3. Embankment areas.
  - 4. Waterways and ditches (including inlet structures and outlet ditches, channels, waterways, etc.)
- B. Excavating of unsuitable material from beneath structured areas and fill embankment areas.
- 1.2 RELATED WORK
  - A. Division One: Testing Laboratory Services
  - B. Section 311100: Clearing and Grubbing
  - C. Section 312340: Backfilling and Finish Grading

#### 1.3 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. Testing Laboratory and Soils Engineer:
  - 1. The Soils Engineer and Testing Laboratory's fees will be paid by the Owner except when the Soils Engineer or Testing Laboratory personnel are notified by the Contractor that work will be in progress, and they (Soils Engineer or Laboratory personnel) come to job site and work is not in progress. In that case, the Contractor shall pay for Soils Engineer's or laboratory personnel's time and mileage. Contractor shall pay for retesting as required.
  - 2. Have earth borrow fill and structural fill tested and approved by designated testing laboratory before moving it to the job site.
  - 3. Areas where building and paved areas will be located shall be proof-rolled to determine adequacy of soils compaction. Other areas will be inspected by Soils Engineer to determine adequacy in other areas.
  - 4. Soils compaction testing of in-place soil, and filling compacted areas will be performed by Testing Laboratory in accordance with their requirements.
  - 5. Verify quantities of materials where unit prices are involved.

#### 1.4 EXISTING CONDITIONS

- A. Known underground, surface and aerial utility lines, and buried objects are indicated on the Drawings. The contractor is responsible for notifying the appropriate utility one-call service and all other site utility owners prior to commencement of earth moving activities.
- B. Do not interrupt existing utilities service to facilities occupied and used by the Owner or others, except when permitted in writing, by Owner's Representative and then only after temporary utility services have been provided.

#### 1.5 **PROTECTION**

A. Protect trees, shrubs and lawns, rock outcroppings and other features remaining as part of final landscaping.

- B. Protect benchmarks, existing structures, fences, roads, sidewalks, paving and curbs against damage from equipment and vehicular traffic.
- C. Protect aerial, surface, or underground utility lines and appurtenances which are to remain.
- D. Repair damage.
- E. Erosion control must be maintained. Refer to notes on General Notes sheet and Erosion and Sediment Control Details plan.

#### 1.6 ENVIRONMENTAL REQUIREMENTS

- A. Provide for surface drainage during the period of construction in a manner to avoid creating a nuisance to adjacent areas. Keep excavations free of water during the entire progress of the work, regardless of the case, source, or nature of the water.
- B. Trees shall be left undisturbed, insofar as possible, as shown on drawings.
- 1.7 SEDIMENT AND EROSION CONTROL
  - A. Install all erosion control measures prior to beginning site grading operations.
  - B. Protect newly graded areas from erosion. Where necessary, temporarily seed disturbed areas with an appropriate seed mix applied at the coverage rates as shown below. Seed Mix shall be TDOT Type C blend or as shown below:
    - 1. Bermuda Grass @ 5 lbs/ac
    - 2. Green Sprangletop @ 1 lbs/ac
    - 3. Buffalo Grass @ 10 lbs/ac
    - 4. Sideoats Grama @ 4 lbs/ac
    - 5. Barley, oats, **or** winter rye @ 10 lbs/ac (added for summer planting, May1 Aug 31, or temporary seeding applications)
  - C. Repair settlement and erosion which occurs prior to acceptance of work.
  - D. Temporary Ditch Checks: Place rock check dams in a "V" formation, with open end upstream in ditches as directed by Owner' Representative. Place ditch check at 50 foot intervals for ditches, with slopes between 1.0 percent and 3.0 percent. For ditches steeper than 3.0 percent, place at 25 foot intervals or other means as directed by the Owner's Representative.
  - E. Leave rock check dams in place throughout construction except when ditches are fine graded, and seeded or sodded.
  - F. Perform periodic maintenance on ditch checks to remove sediment and remove sediment as necessary and supplemented with additional rock so as not to inhibit flow or runoff.

#### 1.8 REFERENCE STANDARDS

- A. Determine soil's maximum dry density and optimum moisture in accordance with ASTM D698.
- B. Soil and rock borings or soundings, if provided, are:
  - 1. For information purposes only.
  - 2. No guarantee of existing conditions.
  - 3. No substitute for investigations deemed necessary by Contractor.

# PART 2 - PRODUCTS

2.1 MATERIALS

A. Topsoil: Excavated material, graded free of roots, subsoil, debris, large weeds, toxic substances, and rocks greater than 1 inch.

#### PART 3 - EXECUTION

- 3.1 PREPARATION
  - A. Establish and identify required lines, levels, contours and datum.
  - B. Maintain benchmarks, monuments, and other reference points. Reestablish if disturbed or destroyed, at no cost to Owner.
  - C. Before start of grading, establish the location and extent of utilities in the work areas. Notify utilities to remove and relocate lines which are in the way of construction.
  - D. Maintain, protect, reroute or extend as required existing utilities to remain which pass through the work area.
  - E. Upon discovery of unknown utility or concealed conditions, discontinue affected work and notify the Owner's Representative.
- 3.2 REMOVAL OF TOPSOIL
  - A. Remove topsoil of horticultural value from areas to be excavated and regraded, and stockpile in designated area.
  - B. Do not permit topsoil to be mixed with subsoil.
  - C. Do not strip topsoil when wet.
- 3.3 GENERAL SITE EXCAVATION
  - A. Do not excavate wet subsoil materials.
  - B. Excavate subsoil required to allow placement of compacted backfill under paving and site structures, and to accommodate construction operations.
  - C. Machine slope banks to angle of repose or less until shored.
  - D. Removed lumped subsoil, boulders and rock.
  - E. Completely remove stumps, roots over 1 inch in diameter, and similar on-grade and below-grade obstructions within the area to be covered by new construction and for a distance of 10 feet beyond area in all directions. In other areas disturbed by grading, remove such obstructions to a depth of 2 feet below subgrade.
  - F. Correct unauthorized excavation, including areas over-excavated by error, at no extra cost to the Owner.
  - G. Stockpile excavated material in designated areas on site to a depth not exceeding 8 feet and protect from erosion. Remove excess material not being reused from site. Stockpile areas are to be identified during a pre-construction meeting of the jobsite.
  - H. If existing basements, cellars, cisterns, wells, septic tanks, drain fields, cesspools, catch basins, sink holes, manholes and similar items are encountered, remove to solid subgrade and break up masonry and/or concrete bottoms so that no pieces remain over 12 inches in their longest dimension.
- 3.4 PREPARATION OF NATURAL GROUND

- A. Proof-Roll in accordance with section 317115. Owner's Representative is to identify any unstable areas.
- B. Unsuitable subgrades identified by the Owner's testing agency shall be undercut and replaced with properly compacted fill as noted in remedial work.
- C. Subgrade soils shall be scarified and compacted to at least 98% of the standard proctor maximum dry density (ASTM D698) for a depth of at least 6" below the surface.

#### 3.5 REMEDIAL WORK

- A. Any exposed subgrades determined by the Owner's testing agency as being unsuitable shall be undercut to a depth identified by the testing agency and backfilled under the appropriate provisions of Section 312340 for the location.
  - 1. Notify the Owner's Representative to obtain approval prior to beginning undercutting operations.
  - 2. Keep records of material quantities removed and replaced as specified in Division 1 and have materials verified by the Owner's testing agency.
  - 3. The Contractor shall also provide a unit price per c.y. of material undercut and replaced to be used as an add or deduct to the base bid for the actual amount encountered.
- B. Excavate shallow temporary drainage ditches to facilitate removal of excess moisture from subgrade areas.
- C. Backfill and compaction of areas excavated under this Section is specified in Section 312340.
- 3.6 CLEAN-UP AND DISPOSAL OF DEBRIS
  - A. Remove surplus materials and debris from site.

#### SECTION 312316 – Rock Removal

PART 1 - GENERAL

- 1.1 WORK INCLUDED
  - A. Removal of identified rock during excavation.
- 1.2 RELATED WORK
- 1.3 PRICE AND PAYMENT PROCEDURES
  - A. See Section TNECD Front End Documents 6.b. Bid for Lump Sum Contracts, for additional unit price requirements.
  - B. Site Rock Removal: By the cubic yard measured before disintegration. Includes preparation of rock for removal, explosive disintegration of rock, removal from position, loading and removing from site. For over excavation, payment will not be made for over excavated work nor for replacement materials.
- 1.4 REFERENCE STANDARDS
  - A. NFPA 495 Explosive Materials Code 2023.
  - B. TVA Specification for Blasting Operation on Transmission Line Right-of Way (New Construction) CED No. 8 listed at end of this section.
- 1.5 SUBMITTALS
  - A. See TNECD Front End Documents 13 General Conditions for submittal procedures. All blasting must first be reviewed and approved by TVA.
  - B. Shop Drawings: Indicate the proposed method of blasting, delay pattern, explosive types, type of blasting mat or cover, and intended rock removal method.
- 1.6 QUALITY ASSURANCE
  - A. Seismic Survey Firm: Company specializing in seismic surveys with five years documented experience.
  - B. Explosives Firm: Company specializing in explosives for disintegration of rock, with five years documented experience.
- PART 2 PRODUCTS
- 2.1 MATERIALS
  - A. Explosives: Type recommended by explosive firm following seismic survey and required by authorities having jurisdiction.
  - B. Blast Mat Materials: Type recommended by explosives firm.

#### PART 3 - EXECUTION

3.1 EXAMINATION

A. Verify site conditions and note subsurface irregularities affecting work of this section.

# 3.2 PREPARATION

A. Identify required lines, levels, contours, and datum.

### 3.3 ROCK REMOVAL

- A. Excavate and remove rock by either mechanical or explosive methods.
- B. Mechanical Methods: Drill holes and utilize expansive tools to fracture rock.
- C. If rock is uncovered requiring the explosives method for rock disintegration, notify the Design Engineer.
- D. Use of Explosives: Obtain permits from authorities having jurisdiction before explosives are brought to site or drilling is started.
  - 1. Comply with NFPA 495 and applicable state and local codes.
  - 2. Notify Design Engineer and TVA Representative for approval. All blasting must be reviewed and approved by TVA prior to bringing blasting materials on site.
  - 3. Prior to blasting, obtain a seismographic survey to determine maximum charges that can be used at each location in area of excavation without damaging adjacent properties or other work.
  - 4. Prior to executing seismographic survey, advise owners of adjacent buildings and structures in writing; explain planned survey and blasting operations.
  - 5. Prior to blasting, document conditions of buildings near locations of intended blasting and photograph existing conditions identifying existing irregularities.
  - 6. Schedule work to avoid working hours of occupied buildings nearby.
- E. Form level bearing at bottom of excavations.
- F. Remove shale layers to provide sound and unshattered base for footings.
- G. Remove excavated materials from site.

#### 3.4 FIELD QUALITY CONTROL

A. All blasting operations are subject to onsite inspection by TVA engineers per TVA Specifications attached to this section.

# TVA SPECIFICATION FOR BLASTING OPERATION ON TRANSMISSION LINE RIGHT-OF WAY (NEW CONSTRUCTION)

# A.<u>Scope</u>

This specification governs the use of explosives and blasting agents for new construction on TVA transmission line right-of-ways. The transportation, storage, and handling of explosives and blasting agents on right-of-ways shall be in compliance with O.S.H.A. Standard 1910.109. The additional restrictions set forth in this specification are intended to protect the transmission line structures, foundations, and overhead wires from blast damage. Should damage occur, TVA will expect reimbursement. The prevention of damage to other structures or property is not addressed herein and is the responsibility of those conducting the blasting operations.

# B. Definitions

- 1. <u>TVA Engineer</u>. The TVA Engineer as used in this specification shall mean an authorized representative of the Civil Engineering and Design group of the Transmission Systems Engineering Projects.
- 2. <u>Blast Operator</u>. The blast operator as used in this specification shall mean the party conducting the blasting operation. This may be a utility company, a private contractor, a mining or quarry operator, TVA construction forces, or others.

# C. Requirements

- 1. The maximum allowable ground vibration shall be established by either (a) the maximum particle velocity or (b) the scaled distance equation or a combination of the two.
  - a. Maximum particle velocity: Ground vibration shall be measured as the soil/rock particle velocity and recorded with a blast monitor. The monitor sensors shall be located immediately adjacent to the foundation of the transmission line structure which is nearest the blast and shall be capable of sensing particle velocity in three mutually perpendicular directions. The maximum particle velocity in any direction shall not exceed 3.0 in/sec. The blast operator shall provide and operate the monitor and shall keep written records.

b. Scaled-distance equation: In lieu of blast monitoring, the scaled-distance equation may be used to determine the charge weight of explosives.  $W=(D/D_s)^2$  where W = the maximum weight, in lbs., of explosives that can be detonated in any 8-millisecond period; D = the distance, in feet, from the blasting site to the nearest transmission line structure; and D<sub>s</sub> = the scaleddistance factor; for D greater than 500', use  $D_s = 55$ ; For D = 200' to 500', use  $D_s = 45$ ; For D = 100' to 199' use Ds = 35; For D less than 100', use Table 1:

Example: At 500'; W =  $(800/55)^2$  = 212 lbs. of charge

Table 1: Distance vs. charge weight allowed without blast monitoring

Charge we	agni per delay period
Distance - ft.	of 8 milliseconds or greater - lbs.
	-
10-14	0.25
15-19	0.50
20-24	0.75
25-29	1.00
30-39	1.50
40-49	2.25
50-59	3.50
60-69	4.75
70-79	6.00
80-99	7.25

Charge weight per delay period D

greater than 100

use scaled-distance equation

2. Rather than firing a number of charges simultaneously, it is recommended that short delay firing methods be used. This will reduce the ground vibrations for the same total weight of charge in the blast. Blasting operations shall be controlled such that no flyrock nor debris cast from the blasting site shall impact transmission lines, structures, or foundations. No blasting is permitted within 500' of a concrete foundation which has not cured for at least 7 days. The blasting requirements herein may be modified by the TVA engineer after a sufficient amount of site-specific blast data has been evaluated.

# D. Inspection and Notification

All blasting operations are subject to onsite inspection by TVA engineers. All blast and ground vibration records shall be made available to TVA engineers upon request. If a blasting job involves more than 5 cubic yards of rock breakage or involves blasting within 150 feet of a transmission line structure, then the blast operator shall notify the TVA engineer in writing at least three working days prior to blasting.

# SECTION 312340 – BACKFILLING AND FINISH GRADING

PART 1 - GENERAL

- 1.1 WORK INCLUDED
  - A. Finish grade sub-soil.
  - B. Place, finish grade and compact topsoil.

#### 1.2 RELATED WORK

- A. Division One: Testing Laboratory Services
- B. Section 311100: Clearing and Grubbing
- C. Section 312213: Site Excavation
- D. Section 317115: Proofrolling

#### 1.3 PROTECTION

A. Prevent damage to existing trees to remain, bench marks, pavement, and utility lines. Correct damage at no cost to the Owner.

#### 1.4 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. Owner will employ a qualified testing laboratory to observe this work and make tests required. Testing Lab will:
  - 1. Have borrow fill, aggregate, sand and topsoil tested and approved before it is moved to the project site.
  - Observe proof-rolling of site to determine adequacy of in-place soils. If soils are not adequate to bear weights which will be imposed, Testing Lab will direct corrective action to be taken.
  - 3. Test in-place soil and filled and compacted areas. If these are not adequate to bear weights imposed, Testing Lab will advise the Structural Engineer of his recommendations. He will direct any corrective measures that are necessary.
  - 4. Verify quantities of material removed and quantities of material placed, where Unit Prices are involved.

#### PART 2 - PRODUCTS

#### 2.1 FILL MATERIALS

A. Refer to the specifications for fill materials.

#### PART 3 - EXECUTION

#### 3.1 BACKFILLING

- A. Examination: Verify fill materials to be reused are acceptable under requirements of the Contract Documents.
- B. Preparation:

- 1. Proofroll subgrade prior to fill placement as specified in Section 317115, and repair unstable subgrades prior to placement.
- C. Backfilling:
  - 1. Backfill areas are to required elevations with unfrozen specified materials and compact to density equal to or greater than requirements specified below.
  - 2. Systematically backfill to allow maximum time for natural settlement. Do not backfill over porous, wet, frozen, or spongy subgrade surfaces.
  - 3. Place and compact materials in continuous layers not exceeding the following thickness in compacted depth:
    - a. Granular fill: 8 inches.
    - b. Cohesive fill: 8 inches.
  - 4. Maintain soil at optimum moisture content of backfill materials for structurally loaded areas within a range of +/- 3 percentage points of the optimum moisture content value to attain required compaction density.
- D. Slopes:
  - 1. Minimum slope grade away from building minimum 0.2 feet in 10 feet unless indicated otherwise. Achieve a slope of 0.5 feet in 10 feet, wherever possible.
  - 2. Make grade changes gradual. Blend slope into level areas.
- E. Stockpile areas:
  - 1. Remove surplus backfill materials from the site or dispose of on-site in a designated area.
  - 2. Leave areas completely free of excess materials.
- F. Field quality control:
  - 1. Field inspection and testing will be performed as defined in Division 1 of the specifications.
  - 2. Test and analysis of fill materials will be in accordance with ASTM D698.
  - 3. Compaction testing will be performed in accordance with ASTM D1556 or other method recommended by the Owner's testing agency and acceptable to the Owner's Representative.
  - 4. If test indicates the work of this Section does not meet specified requirements, remove, replace and retest materials at no cost to the Owner.
  - 5. Proofroll compacted fill surfaces under slabs-on-grade and paving for a distance of 10 feet beyond slabs and paving in all directions under provisions of Section 317115.
- 3.2 PROTECTION OF FINISHED WORK
  - A. Recompact fills subjected to vehicular traffic.
- 3.3 FILL SCHEDULE
  - A. The paragraphs below identify location, fill material to be used (identified from lower to upper fill material), compacted thickness of each fill, and compaction expressed as a percentage of maximum density and optimum moisture in comparison with soil proctor specified above.
  - B. Site Fill: Engineered or earth fill to 4 inches below finish grade, compacted to 98%.
- 3.4 PLACING TOPSOIL
  - A. Place 4 inch minimum topsoil in areas where seeding, sodding, and planting is to be performed.
  - B. Use topsoil in relatively dry state. Place during dry weather.

- C. Fine grade topsoil eliminating rough and low areas to ensure positive drainage. Maintain levels, profiles and contours of sub-grades.
- D. Remove stone, roots, grass, weeds, debris and other foreign material while spreading.
- E. Manually spread topsoil around trees and plants to prevent damage which may be caused by grading equipment.
- F. Lightly compact placed topsoil.
- 3.5 CLEAN-UP
  - A. Upon completion of work of this Section, clean up and leave area free of debris, excess material, and equipment.
  - B. Any excess earth shall be disposed of on-site by the contractor in an area to be designated by the owner's representative.

#### **SECTION 317115 – PROOFROLLING**

PART 1 - GENERAL

- 1.1 RELATED WORK
  - A. Section 312213: Site Excavation
  - B. Section 312340: Backfilling and Finish Grading

#### 1.2 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. The Owner will employ a testing agency, through a contractor allowance to observe proof rolling operations and make required test.
- B. Do not perform proof rolling operations unless testing agency personnel are present.
- C. Neither proof-rolling operations or subsequent fill operations will be acceptable for payment unless testing agency personnel views proof-rolling.

#### PART 2 - PRODUCTS

- 2.1 MATERIALS
  - A. Vehicle: Loaded rubber tired dump truck having a single axle weight of approximately 20-30 tons 10-12 ton vibratory roller with vibratory compaction off, or similar equipment in size and weight.

#### PART 3 - EXECUTION

#### 3.1 PROOF-ROLLING

- A. Areas to proof roll:
  - 1. Areas to be covered by construction.
  - 2. Areas to be covered with fill.
  - 3. Lawn areas attained by excavation.
  - 4. Areas 10 feet beyond the above areas in all directions.
- B. Observation: Run Vehicle at normal walking speed so that the testing agency personnel may observe the ground at all times. Testing personnel will conduct additional test they deem necessary to determine existing conditions. Testing personnel will direct remedial actions they deem necessary.

#### 3.2 REMEDIAL WORK

A. Remedial work required by testing agency after viewing proof-rolling operations are specified in individual sections requiring proof rolling.

# SECTION 334000 – STORM DRAINAGE SYSTEMS

PART 1 - GENERAL

- 1.1 WORK INCLUDED
  - A. A. Installation of storm drainage systems.

#### 1.2 RELATED WORK

- A. Section 312335: Excavating and Backfilling for Service Utilities
- B. Section 320523: Site Concrete Work
- 1.3 REGULATORY REQUIREMENTS
  - A. Comply with requirements of authorities having jurisdiction for materials and installation of work of this Section.
- 1.4 PROJECT RECORD DOCUMENTS
  - A. A. Submit documents under provisions of Division 1 of the specifications.
  - B. B. Accurately record locations of pipe runs, connections, catch basins, manholes, cleanouts and invert elevations.
  - C. Identify and describe discovery of uncharted utilities.

#### PART 2 - PRODUCTS

#### 2.1 PIPE MATERIALS

- A. Reinforced concrete pipe: ASTM C76 Class III, with Wall Type B mesh reinforcement, with bell and spigot end joints, size as indicated. Provide mortar joints.
- B. PVC pipe: Schedule 40 PVC or equal, bell and spigot type, solvent sealed end joints, size as indicated.
- C. Fittings/Joints: Same material as pipe, molded or formed to suit pipe size and end design, in configurations required.
  - ADS N-12 ST IB Pipe shall be joined using a bell & spigot joint meeting ASTM F2648. The joint shall be soil-tight and gaskets, when applicable, shall meet the requirements of ASTM F477. Gaskets shall be installed by the pipe manufacturer and covered with a removable wrap to ensure the gasket is free from debris. A joint lubricant supplied by the manufacturer shall be used on the gasket and bell during assembly.

#### 2.2 CATCH BASINS

- A. Lid and frame: Cast iron construction, hinged lid linear grill lid design with lock down fasteners (as noted on the plans), size as indicated on plans.
- B. Shaft and cone section:

- 1. Precast type: Reinforced precast concrete pipe sections of shape and size indicated, lipped male/female dry joints.
- 2. Cast-in-place type: 3000 psi concrete as specified in Section 02516, detailed as indicated.
- 3. Masonry type: ASTM C32 Grade MS manhole brick, and ASTM C270 Type S mortar made with ASTM C150. Type II portland cement, ASTM C33 sand and potable water.
- C. Base pad: 3000 psi concrete of type specified in Section 320523, leveled top surface to receive concrete shaft sections, and sleeved to receive pipe sections.
- D. Advanced Drainage Systems (ADS) or National Diversified Sales, Inc. (NDS) plastic catch basins and fittings.

#### 2.3 MANHOLES AND CLEANOUTS

- A. Lid and frame: Cast iron construction, with removable lockable closed lid, size as indicated on plans and as approved by local jurisdiction.
- B. Shaft and cone section:
  - 1. Reinforced precast concrete pipe sections of shape and size indicated, with lipped male/female dry joints.
  - 2. Cast-in-place type: 3000 psi concrete as specified in Section 320523, detailed as indicated.
  - 3. Masonry type: ASTM C32 Grade MS manhole brick, and ASTM C270 Type S mortar made with ASTM C150. Type II portland cement, ASTM C33 sand and potable water.
  - 4. Ladder rungs: 3/4 inch diameter wrought iron cast into shaft sections at 12 inches oc.
- C. Base pad: 3500 psi concrete of type specified in Section 320523, leveled top surface to receive concrete shaft sections, and sleeved to receive pipe sections.

#### 2.4 HEADWALLS

- A. Materials: 3000 psi concrete as specified in Section 320523, reinforced as indicated.
- 2.5 AGGREGATE BACKFILL
  - A. Materials: ASTM C33 No. 57 or 67 aggregate.

#### PART 3 - EXECUTION

#### 3.1 EXAMINATION

- A. Verify that excavation is ready to receive work of this Section, and that excavations, dimensions, and elevations are as indicated on the Drawings.
- B. Do not install drainage structure until mass grading has resulted in rough subgrade elevations throughout the work area.

#### 3.2 PREPARATION

- A. A. Prior to laying pipe, prepare a suitable bedding according to Section 312335.
- B. Before placing pipe in the trench, field inspect for cracks or other defects; remove defective pipe from the construction site.
- C. Swab the interior of the pipe to remove all undesirable material.
- D. Prepare the bell end and remove undesirable material from the gasket and gasket recess.

#### 3.3 INSTALLING STORM SEWER PIPE

- A. Lay pipe in a straight line on a uniform grade from structure to structure with the bell or groove end upgrade.
- B. Firmly support each section throughout its length and form a close concentric joint with the adjoining pipe.
- C. Make junctions and turns with standard or special fittings.
- D. Do not open up more trench at any time than pumping facilities are able to dewater.
- E. Whenever the work ceases, close the end of the pipe with a tight fitting plug or cover.
- F. Close all openings provided for future use and abandoned pipe with a tight fitting plug sealed to avoid leakage.
- G. When the pipe connects with structures, the exposed ends shall be placed or cut off flush with the interior face of the structure and satisfactory connections made.
- H. Any pipe which is not in good alignment, or which shows any undue settlement or damage shall be taken up and relaid without additional compensation.
- I. Laying pipe and sealing joints shall be a continuous operation.
  - 1. Seal all joints during the same day in which the pipe is laid.
  - 2. Construct the joints in such a manner that a watertight joint will result.
- J. Joints for rigid pipe:
  - 1. Rubber gaskets; or
  - 2. Other types of joints recommended by the pipe manufacturer and approved.
- K. Install rubber ring gaskets to form a flexible watertight seal.
- L. When other type joints are permitted, install or construct in accordance with the recommendations of the manufacturer.
- M. Firmly join flexible pipe by approved coupling bands.
- N. Inspect the pipe before any backfill is placed.
- O. When strutting or vertical elongation is required, it shall be performed in accordance with the details shown on the Plans.
- P. Leave ties and struts in place until the embankment is completed, unless otherwise specified.
- Q. As the work progresses, clean the interior of all pipe in place.
- R. Make connections by constructing catch basins, other structures, or by installing wyes or tees as shown on the Plans. Wyes and tees for future connections shall be installed as indicated.

# 3.4 INSTALLING CATCH BASINS, MANHOLES AND CLEANOUTS

- A. Form bottom of excavation clean and smooth to correct elevation.
- B. Form and place cast-in-place concrete base pad, with provision for pipe end sections.
- C. Establish elevations and pipe inverts for inlets and outlets as indicated. The shape of the inverts shall conform uniformly to inlet and outlet pipe with a smooth finish.

- D. Mount lid and frame level in grout, secured to top cone section to elevations indicated. Set true to line and grade and such that the entire surface of the casting is in contact with the bearing surface of the structure.
- E. All castings shall be set firm and sung and shall not rattle.
- 3.5 INSTALLING HEADWALLS
  - A. Form and reinforce as indicated.
  - B. Place and cure as specified in Section 320523.
  - C. Backfill with aggregate to level of adjacent subgrade.

# 3.6 FIELD QUALITY CONTROL

- A. Prior to placing aggregate cover, allow the Owner's Representative to observe installed pipe.
- B. Comply with requirements of authorities having jurisdiction for their requirements for inspection.

# 3.7 PROTECTION

- A. Protect finished installation under provisions of Division 1 of the Specifications.
- B. Protect pipe and aggregate cover from damage or displacement until backfilling operation begins.